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REAUTHORIZATION OF DISABILITY-RELATED
PROGRAMS

TUESDAY, JUNE 29, 1993

U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON DISABILITY PoLicy, OF THE COMMITTEE
ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES,
Washington, DC.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:08 a.m., in room
SD—430, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Tom Harkin
(chairman of the subcommittee) Fresidin%

Present: Senators Harkin, Wellstone, Durenberger, and Jeffords.

QPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR HARKIN

Senator HARKIN. Good morning. The Subcommittee on Disability
Policy will come to order.

Next month, we celebrate the 3rd a.nniversa.r{ of the passage of
the Americans with Disabilities Act. We can all be proud of this
landmark legislation, but obviously, our work is not done. We can-
not rest u.ntﬁ] we have established a national disability policy that
is based on the values and the precepts of the ADA—that is,
empowerment, inclusion and independence.

In other words, we need a national disability policy based on the
following principies: that individuals with disabilities are entitled
to be treated with dignity and respect; that individuals with dis-
abilities are entitled to make informed choices and decisions; that
individuals with disabilities are entitled to live in their own homes
and communities where they can be fully included in all aspects of
American life and where they can make meaningful contributions
to their families, community, State and Nation; and that individ-
vals with disabilities and their families must be provided with the
services and supports necessary to transform these goals into reali-
ties.

Last year we reauthorized the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, which
contains two components of our national disabilit{r policy—voca-
tional rehabilitation to provide people with disabilities with the
necessary skills and support services to enable them to achieve
their career Eloals, and independent living services to ensure that
people with disabilities are empowered to control their own lives
and be fully included in all aspects of our societ)lr.

It is my expectation that Congress will enact legislation this year
that addresses the needs of persons with disabilities for aﬁ‘ord%ble
health care, including the elimination of exclusions for pre-existing
conditions and for consumer-directed personal assistance services.

(1)
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The purpose of this hearing today is to consider the reauthoriza-
tion of two additional pieces of legislation that contain components
of our national disability policy-—the Technology-Related Assistance
for Individuals with Disabilities Act of 1988, and the Developmen-
tal Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act.

For the past 6 months, my staff and Senator Durenberger’s staff
have been reviewing recommendations, developing proposals, and
meeting with all interested parties in an effort to craft bipartisan
consensus bills.

We have asked each of you to comment on the product of these
efforts—documents that are referred to as “Staff discussion drafts.”
tl,o}i?k forward to hearing from all of our distinguished witnesses

y.

In order to assure that we conclude on schedule, I would appre-
ciate it if each of you would summarize and highlight the points
that you wish to make to the subcommittee. We will make sure
that each of your prepared statements is included in the record in
its entirety, and again, if you could please summarize your testi-
mony {o only the most salient and most important things you want
us to remember and want us to focus on.

[The prepared statement of Senator Harkin follows:)

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR HARKIN

Next month we celebrate the third anniversary of the passage of
the Americans with Disabilities Act. We can all be proud of this
landmark ]e%'islat.ion, but obviously our work is not done. We can-
not rest unti] we have established a national disability policy that
is based on the values and precepts of the ADA: empowerment, in-
clusion, and independence.

In other words, we need a national disability policy based on the
following principles:

o that individuals with disabilities are entitled to be treated
with dignity and respect;

o that individusls with disabilities are entitled to make in-
formed choices and decisions;

¢ that individuals with disabilities are entitled to live in their
own homes and communities where they can be fully included in
all aspects of American hfe and make meaningful contributions to
their families, community, State and Nation;

o that individuals with disabilities and their families must be
provided with the services and supports necessary to transform
these goals into realities.

Last year we reauthorized the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, which
contains two components of our national disability policy—voca-
tional rehabilitation to provide people with disabilities with the
necessary skills and support services to enable them to achieve
their career goals and independent living services {0 ensure that
people with disahilities are empowered to control their own lives
and be fully included in all aspects of our society.

It is my expectation that Congress will enact ¥egislati0n this year
that addresses the need of persons with disabilities for aﬁ'ordfab]e
health care, including the elimination of exclusions for preexisting
conditions, and for consumer-directed personal assistance services.
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The purpose of this hearing is to consider the reauthorization of
two additional pieces of legislation that contain components of our
national-disability policy—The Technology-Related Assistance for
Individuals with Disabilities Act of ISS?and the Developmental
Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act.

The Tech Act provides financial assistance to States for the de-
velopment and implementation of consumer-responsive, comprehen-
sive statewide programs of technology-related assistance for indi-
viduals of all ages with disabilities through systemic change and
advocacy activities.

The Tech Act is designed to provide increased access to and fund-
ing for a category of tools that some persons with disabilities need
in order to be fully included in American society—assistive tech-
nology devices and assistive technology services. Assistive tech-
noloa devices are devices used by persons with disabilities to as-
sist them in performing an activity that a nondisabled person can
L)}frform without the device. Examples of such devices inciude such

igh-tech” devices as voice activated computers, talking commu-
nication devices, automatic page turners, or breath activated
switches and such “low-tech” devices as an easy-to-turn door han-
dles or wheelchair ramps.

While the ADA opens the doors of opportunity for people with
disabilities, there is still a need to provide access to and funding
for assistive technology so that these individuals can control their
own lives and be fully included in all aspects of our society.

I believe the reauthorization of the Tech Act must focus on the
following themes:

1. Ensuring the Federal support necessary to allow the States to
successfully complete the systemic change process begun under the
Technology-Related Assistance Act of 1988;

2. Clarifying that the focus of the State projects should be on sys-
temic change and advocacy activities;

3. Promoting systemic change through individual advocacy by en-
suring that individuals with disabilities have access to protection
and advocacy services to secure their rights to assistive technology
devices’ and assistive technology services;

4. Emphasizing the importance of consumer involvement in all
aspects of the program;

5. Authorizing the necessary technical assistance on a national
level to the State projects and to individuals with disabilities and
other interested parties; and

6. Providing a basis for improved information systems and data
collection on assistive technology through the development of a na-
tional classification system.

The second part of our hearing focuses on the Developmental
Dgsab}ilities Assistance and Biil o? Rights Act, (or the DD Act, for
short).

The DD Act was passed over 20 years to assure that individ-
uals with the most severe disabilities and their families have ac-
cess to services, Today, the programs under the Act (support for
State Developmental Disabilities Councils, Protection and Advocacy
systems University Affiliated Programs, and projects of National

ignificance) are concerned with fosbeﬁr‘zig state-of-the-art values
and approaches that promote the independence and choice, produc-
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tivity and contribution, integration and inclusion into the commu-
nity, and empowerment of individuals with developmental disabil-
ities and their families. Again, ADA opens the doors of opportunity.
But in the case of people with severe disabilities, there is a need
to assist and enable individuals and their families to acecess serv-
ices, supports and other assistance so that they can control their
own lives and be fully included in all aspects of society.

I believe that the reauthorization of the DD Act must be based
on the following themes:

(1) Updat:inti of the language and concepts in the Act to reflect
new ways of thinking about people with disabilities, and to ensure
that the lan e used in the Act is consistent with other Federal
disability poﬁ'cy;

(2) Making organizational changes to make the Act easier to un-
derstand and more “user-friendly”;

(3) Increasing flexibility and autonomy for Developmental Dis-
abilities Councils and Protection and Advocacy Systems so that
they are able to carry out their responsibilities;

(4) Increasing accountability and quality for all program compo-
nents; and

(5) strengthening relationships with the larger disability commu-

nity.

tl'xor the past 6 months, my staff and Senator Durenberger’s staff
have been reviewing recommendations, developing proposals, meet-
ing with all interested parties in an effort to crafl bipartisan con-
sensus bills.

We have asked each of you to comment on the product of these
efforts—documents that are referred to as “Staff Discussion
Drafts.” I look forward to hearing from all of our distinguished wit-
nesses today.

For additional information, contact Linda Hinton or Ansley
Bacon, Senate Subcommittee on Disability Policy, chaired by Sen-
ator Tom Harkin. The telephone number is (202) 224-6265.

Senator HARKIN. With that, we welcome our first panel—Dr. Wil-
liam Smith is acting assistant secretary, Office of Special Edu-
cation and Rehabilitative Services. He is accompanied by Carol
Cichowski, director of the Division of Special Education, Rehabilita-
tion and Research Analysis, at the Office of Management and
Budget, and Betty Jo Berland, planning and evaluation officer with
the National Institute on Disability and Rehabilitation Research.

]i)lr. Smith, welcome to the subcommittee. Please proceed as you
so desire.

STATEMENTS OF DR. WILLIAM SMITH, ACTING ASSISTANT
SECRETARY, OFFICE OF SPECIAL EDUCATION AND REHA-
BILITATIVE SERVICES, ACCOMPANIED BY CAROL
CICHOWSKIL, DIRECTOR, DIVISION OF SPECIAL EDUCATION,
REHABILITATION AND RESEARCH ANALYSIS, OFFICE OF
MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET/CFO, AND BETTY JO BERLAND,
PLANNING AND EVALUATION OFFICER, NATIONAL INSTI-
TUTE ON DISABILITY AND REHABILITATION RESEARCH

Dr. SMITH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am very pleased to be here today te discuss the reauthorization
.of the Technology-Related Assistance for Individuals with Disabil-
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ities Act, and | will try to summarize, since you have the full text
to be published.

The “Tech Act,” as it is called, is administered by the National
Institute on Disability and Rehabilitation Research, NIDRR, one of
the three components of the Office of Special Education and Reha-
bilitative Services in the Department of Education.

The purpose of the Tech Act is to provide support to States to
develop and implement comprehensive, consumer-responsive, state-
wide systems of technology-related assistance for individuals with
disabilities. In the first year, fiscal year 1989, the Congress appro-
priated $5.1 million for initial grants to nine States. Since that
time, the appropriation level has increased to over $34 million for
fiscal year 1993, and NIDRR has made grants to 42 States. NIDRR
has sufficient funds to make rewards to the remaining eight States,
the District of Columbia, and Puerto Rico this fiscal year, assuming
that they submit acceptable applications.

As you know, the statute permits the State grantees to select
from a wide range of authorized activities. All of these grantees
have certain comment elements in their programs, such as infor-
mation and referral systems that provide ready access to informa-
tion about assistive technology resources and products.

All of the State projects also conduct extensive public awareness
efforts to inform persons with disabilities, parents, advocates, serv-
ice providers, employers, and the general public about the potential
benefits of assistive technology.

The statute mandated that the Department conduct an evalua-
tion of the program. A key finding was that the States had not yet
succeeded fully in establishing comprehensive, consumer-responsive
statewide systems to provide technology-related assistance to per-
sons with disabihities.

The evaluator found that many States were not as consumer-re-
sponsive in the operation of the tech grants as they could have
been. The contractor, RTI, found that the State projects have not
been able to reach all segments of the population with disabilities.
Traditionally, underserved groups remain difficult to reach.

As you know, the administration has been working closely with
the committee during this reauthorization process. Our priorities
for reauthorization include the following: Providing up to 5 years
of additional Federal support for States that have completed their
extension grants but, despite significant progress, need additional
Federal funding to complete implementation of the statewide sys-
tems. Second, requiring all projects to focus on systems change ac-
tivities to help ensure that the benefits of this program are long-
term and significant. We recommend that States that wish to re-
ceive a grant be required to review and, as appropriate, modify
laws, regulations, policies, practices, procedures, and organizational
structures that affect access to, the provision of, and funding for
assistive technology devices and services.

We further suggest that States be required to transmit to the
Secretary a plan for systems change within 18 months after enact-
ment of the reauthorization legislation, or with its application for
an extension grant, whichever comes first.



6

We further recommend ensuring that individuals with disabii-
ities are involved in meaningfui was in the planning, development,
implementation and assessment of statewide systems.

e recommend that States be required to undertake activities,
including outreach to underserved groups, and the consumer train-
ing to facilitate the development and implementation of a consumer
responsive system.

We recommend strengthening advocacy and protection services.
We believe that advocacy and protection services can be instrumen-
tal in effecting systems change and increasing the independence of
individuals with disabilities.

We recommend increasing accountability by requiring annual re-
ports that document specific progress in achieving systems change.

We recommend expanding the provision of technical assistance,
information, and training to ensure that States are able to develop
quality comprehensive, consumer-responsive statewide systems.

These are our prim recommendations, and we would hope
thi_;r would be the basis for whatever discussion you would like us
to have,

I certainly appreciate the opportunity to discuss this important
program. The two persons who are with me have particular exper-
tise, and with your permission with whatever questions you have,
I would like to draw upon them to be sure that you have the best

answer.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Dr. Smith follows:)

PREPARED STATEMENT OF WILLIAM L. SMOTH

Mr. Chairman and members of the commi I am pleased to be here today to
discuss the reauthorization of the Technology-Related Assistance for Individuale
with Disabilities Act of 1988 (Public Law 100—407). The “Tech " as it is called,
is administered b‘{lthe National Institute on Disability and Rehabilitation Research
(NIDRR), one of the three components of the Office of Special Education and Reha-
bilitative Services (OSERS) in the Department of Education.

The purpose of the Tech Act is to provide support to States to develop and impie-
ment comprehensive, consumer-responsive, statewide systems of technology-related
assistance for individuals with disabilities. Technology-related assistance includes
assistive devices—such as wheelchairs or comrmnications boards—and assistive
technology services—such as evaluation, prescription, or fitting for a device and
training in ita use.

In ita first year, fiacal year 1989, the Congress zirropriated $5.1 million for this
program, with which the Department awarded initial grants to nine States—an av-
erage award of $515,000—and a mandated technical assistance contrect to provide
isntf:rmation and fechnical expertise to the grantees and designated entities in other

tes.

Since that time, the agpmpriation level han increased to over $34 millon for fiacal
year 1993, and NIDRR has made grants to 42 States. NJDRR has sufficient fands
o make awards to the remaining eight States, the District of Columbia, and Puerto
Rico this fiscal year, assuming that submit acceptable applications.

The statute requires each (fovernor to designate an entity responsible for applyir.gg
for and managing the State’s grant. Of the current 42 grantees, 24 ere administe
by State Vocational Rehabilitation agencies. Other designated entities include other
State agencies, universities, and independent commissions.

Granta to States are awarded on a competitive basis, using an inde'ﬁendent peer
review process. Every State bad applied for & grant at least once in the program’s
first 4 years, and many made several applications. This indicates to us that individ-
uals with disabilities and their families, as well as those who provide services to
them, recognize that there are major benefita to be obtained through improving the
provision of assistive technology. This is the main reason we believe the Tech Act
shouid be reauthorized: to Eive all Statee sufficient opportunity to establish state-
wide systems as envisioned by the Act.
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As you know, the statute permits the State grantees to select from a wide range
of mtﬂnzed activitiea. All of these grantees have certain common elements in their
Fmgrsmn. such as information and referral systema that provide ready access to in-

ormation about asmstive technology resources and products.

All of the State projects also conduct extensive public awareness efforts to inform
persons with disabilities, parents, advocates, service providers, employers, and the
general public about the potential benefits of assistive technology. Grantees use
such iquee as public service announcements, local access television, travelling
exhibits, and targeted mailings to "spread the word” about AT—as it is
a broad audience. Consumer advisory boards, consumer training, and technology
demonstration centers are other typical activities in the effort to create comprehen-
sive, consumer-responsive, statewide systems.

States also have the op rtuni?r to be innovative and to try unique approaches.
For example, North Carolina and Maine have set up income-contingent loan pro-

. New York has equipment Joan programs and recycling centers: Alaska and

ew Mexico have n%emve outreach programs to serve Native American groups

that are typically nnderserved, while Massachusetta has ted outreach to His-

panic, African-American, and Asian.American gopulations‘ aine and Utah are

using video disc training programs and televised training in creative ways. Mobile

vans are used wn Minnesots and Venmont to demonstrate ussistive technology in re-
mote and rural regions of those States,

The statute mandated that the Department conduct an evaluation of the pro%-am_
This was done through a contract to the Research Triangle Institute of North Caro-
lina (RTI), and the four-volume report was sent to Congress in April of this year.
At the time of the evaluation, nine States were beginning their third year of opﬁz-
ation, 14 their second year, and 11 had just received grants for their first year. Be-
cause these State programs were phased in ﬁ&rby{fka: we could not have as much
data, particularly outcome data, as we would have L d at the time of the evalua-
tion.

A ey finding was that the States had not yet succeeded fully in establishing com-
prehensive, consumer-responsive, statewide systems to provide technology-related
assistance to persons with disabilities. However, the report indicated there had been
encugh pmﬁrem to suggest that, with additional time and Federal support, the
States would be able to malke significant improvements.

The RTI study indicated that the States have been most successful in raising
awmahutthepomnthlofudsﬁwhenhnamh:tthe lack of sccess to funds
to AT remains a signi t obetacle to spread use.

study also found that have not been focused uniformly on undertaking
those systems change activities that hold the most promise of facilitating the imple-
mentation of a comprehensive statewide system. .

The evaluator found that many States were not as “consumer-res ive” in the
operation of the “Tech grants” as they could have been. For example, some States
relied on having individuals with disabilities on advisory boards as their masjor
consumer-responsiveness strategy. However, those individuals with disabilities often
were staff members of the service delivery agencies that might have been targeted
for change. In many cases, individuvals with disabilities and their family members
were not full participants in Advisory Boards due to their lack of experience and

t.raminf for the decision-making role,

RTI iound that the State p have not been able to reach &ll segments of the
population with disabilitiea. Traditionally underserved groups remain difficuit to
reach. The States reporied that they had difficulty in reaching elderly persone with
disabilities, persona In rural areas, and those who are not English-spe%the
future, the program must have a strong emphssis on outreach to un ed
groups, and we must provide more technical assistance to the States to help them

ieve more comprehensive coverage.

RTI found that certain problems seemed to be related to the nature of the entity
designated to administer the project. State agencies often were hampered by em-
ployment and acquisition policies in the States; universities, as well as some State
agencies, were perceived a8 remote by consumers. It is important that the des-
ﬁted ?’ntg? be reaponsive to consumers and be able to conduct effectively the ac-

es 0 grant,

As you know, the Administration has been working closely with the Comrnitiee
during this reauthorization process. Qur priorities for resuthorization include:

. gmviding up to § years of additiona] Federal support for States that have com-
pleted their extension grants, but, despite significant need edditional Fed-
era] fun%@:ﬁlﬂe implementation of their statewide systerns, Because we be-
lieve that ill need less Federal support over the S-year t period as they
complete the development and implementstion of their statewide systerns, we rec-
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ommend that in the fourth year of the grant Federsl support be no more than 80
percent of the amount a State received mn the third year of the grant. In the fifth
year, we recommend that Federal su&;::rt be po nwre than 60 percent of the amount
a State received in the third year of the grunt.

. iring all projects to focus on systems change activities to belp ensure that
the benefits of this program are long-term and significant. We recommend that
States that wigh to receive a grant be required to review and, as appropriate, modify
laws, regulations, policies, practices, procedures, and organizational structures that
affect access to, the proviswon of, and funding for assistive technology devices and
services. States should also be suthorized to support a wide variety. of activities to
meet their individuel needs. These activities should include alternative State-fi-
nanced loan systems, demonstrations of assistive technology devices, partnerships
that promote participation by business and industry in the development, demonstra-
tion, and distribution of asmstive techuology devices, support for the program-relat-
ed expenses of individuels with disabilities iowolved in statewide system planning
and implementation activitiea, and mechanisms for recycling assistive technology
dehv;o?s. We further suggest that States be required to transmit to the Secretary a

or systems change.
P » Ensuring that individuals with disabilities are involved in meaningful ways in
the planning, development, implementation, and assessment of the statewide m
and in decisions about the provision of assistive technology to individuals. We rec-
ommend that States be required to undertake activities, including outreach to un-
derserved groups and consumer training, to facilitate the development and imple-
mentation of 8 consumer-responsive system. For example, States should be required
to mvolve individuals with ilities in the development of a grant appl.i»cation.ita.h;le
designation of the entity responsibie for administration of the grant, and the pian-
ing, development, implementation, and assessment of the statewide system.

g‘o ensure that the statewide systemn meets the needs of individuals with disabil-
ities from underserved groups, we further recommend that States be required to in-
Fh:h"ie’ E:lheir applications a description of how they will address the needs of these
indivi 8.

» Strengthening advocuybe and pmta.l ion efarervwes . We believ ch:.n that agvoeacy and
protection services can be instramental in effecting systems and increasing
the independence of inﬁdlijxgylsbwith disabilities. o @ & e

+ Increasing accountability by requiring anpuel reports that document speci
pro in m:gieving systems change. States shonid be ired to u.ndem{:man-
nual assessments of their statewide gystems to determine extent to which the
State’s goals for systems change and consumer responsiveness have been achieved
and the areas that need to be addressed in the next year. The progress reporta
ehould include, for example, information on the progress States have mmr in
achieving their systems change plans; an apalysie of the laws, regulations, policies,
practices, procedures, and organizational structures the State has changed, at-
tem: to change, or will attempt to in the next grant year, & description
of the policies and procedures impilemented relating to the accessibility and i-
sior of, and funding for, asaistive technology devices and servicea; a description of
mteratgenq' agreements developed and implemented; and a description of cutreach
activities.

« E ding the provision of technical assistance, information, and training to
ensure_xﬁ States are able to develop quality comprehensive, consumer-responsive
statewide systems. We suggest that Rmd.s be for a wide variety of activities,
inc]ud.ing activities that provide effective strateges for carrying out systems change,
models for providing outreach to individuals with disabilities in underserved gmu&
and training to improve the provigion of assistive technology capacity, including
development, demonstrution, dissemination, and evaluation of curriczla and mate-
rials and methoda regarding the provision :i‘ aagistive technology.

Mr. Chairman i apTru':iate this opportunity to discuss this important program
with you and will be pleased to answer any questions.

Senator HARKIN. I appreciate that very much, Dr. Smith.

Again, in your own words, tell me why is it so important that we
change the system.

Dr. SMITH. I think the primary reason is that the manner in
which business is presently conducted for individuals with disabil-
ities, and especially for persons who need technology assistance,
isn't working. What we really need to do is look at what has been

proposed by the Congress as new strategies for getting States to
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take a more serious approach to the development of consumer re-
sponsiveness.

Those are the kinds of things that we think are the prime rea-
sons why this legislation is extremely important.

Senator HARKIN. When you say it isn't working, in what regard
is it not working—in terms of meeting certain goals?

Dr. SmiTH. There is a great deal of difference from State to State
with regard to what it is they are doin]g and how they are doing
it. Responsiveness to new legislation allows the States to be able
to plan and design a more appropriate way to deal with whatever
the categories are that are in particular legislation. We are looking,
1 think, at new ways of doing business. Historically, there has not
been advocacy, and there has not been client responsiveness as a
part of the service delivery in our State agencies. We think that
that is most appropriate, and for that reason really would like to
see even more intensive efforts made with regard to how we can
have States accountable for what they are doing.

Senator HARKIN. Let me just interrupt. 1 was involved in the
genesis of this bill back in 1987-88—and also back in the mid-
1970’s when 1 was on the Science and Technology Committee in the
House. We were then working on assistive technology devices, and
our chairman at that time was Representative Teague from Texas,
who personally used some assistive devices. 1 became quite inter-
ested in this issue at that time, which helped lead to this bill some
Y Bui ot let’s k d the end goal h

ut again, let’s keep in mind the end goal we are trying to reac
with the Technology Assistance Act. It is to provide, first of all,
that a person with a disability can have the financial resources and
access to the latest technology that will enable that person to be
independent, having a meamngful life, to contribute to society, to
work, to travel, to maintain himself or herself in his or her home.
That is what we are working for.

Now, we need a system set up to make sure that this happens,
that a person with a disability has access to and the resources nec-
essary to acquire assistive technology.

Now, am I missing anything? 1 dont think so. We need to make
sure that we have an advocacy system that will inform people who
have disabilities of the technology that may be available. The advo-
cacy system will need to do two things: One, alert them as to what
1s available and second, to advocate on their behalf to State agen-
cies and the Federal Government to make sure that these devices

get to them.
1 was going to read from the bill, but I think what I've said sum-
marizes the bill’s intent. One I did not mention 1s that con-

sumers need to be the drivers of the system, so that if there is not
a Fieqe of technology out there that they need, someone will de-
ve &p it because the demand will be out there for it.

_ Well, those are the purposes of the Act, and I don’t need to read
it all; you are more aware of it than 1 am. Again, back to changing
the system and wlg we periodically review and reauthorize these
bilis. We ask: Are the purposes of the Act being fulfilled? I suppose,
from my viewpoint, partially, but a ot of things have changed in
the lgfht {lt"or 5 years, so we have changes to make in order to keep
up with i
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First of all, ] want to say thank you to you and your staff for
all your help over the last several weeks. You have been a great
help to our staff, and ] believe that most of the points you made
in your statement have been reflected in the bill.

ain, the primary purpose of the Act is to help States to bring
about permanent systems change that is consumer-responsive,
comprehensive, statewide, so that assistive technology devices are
?rovided to individuals with disabilities. | wanted to State that be-
ore you went any further, because in the draft, we focused the
projects on system change and advocacy.

Do you think the accountability mechanisms included in the
draft will accomplish the goals that we have just stated here of sys-
temic change, accountabiFi mechanisms, and the priorities? Will
the accountability mechanisms included in the draft accomplish
these goals?

Dr. SMrtH. Mr. Chairman, we think that many of the proposed
progress reports, requirements, in the Senate staff draft will im-
prove accountability. Part.iculariy helpful are the requirements that
each State describe successful ;sistemjc change and advocacy activi-
ties, including an analysis of the laws, regulations, policies, prac-
tices, and the processes that have changed.

We need to identify the projects that have tried to change or will
attempt to change during the next grant period. We agree that this
requirement will help States identify the legislation, the adminis-
trative and procedural changes needed in order to facilitate the ac-
cessibility, the provision and the funding of assistive technology de-
vices and services as a first cut.

We think that the involvement of the State agencies in the devel-
opment and implementation of the statewide system is extremely
important. We believe, as the Senate bill suggests, that the success
of the statewide system depends upon strong coordination among
State ncies which can facilitate the provisions of assistive tech-
nology. in particular, we think that the requirement for States to
describe the activities undertaken to enhance interagency coordina-
tion will help States identify all available resources for assistive
technology. And in addition, giving individuals with disabilities and
others who are interested parties an opportunity to comment on
State actions is also a very good way of promoting accountability
and a consumer-responsive system,

For example, we support requirements for seeking public com-
ment on such matters as the development of the application. We
are extremely concerned about the designation of the lead agency
and the State actions regarding the planning, development, imple-
mentation and assessment of a statewide system.

It is quite clear that a development of a statewide system is the
most important process so that those actions that you have de-
s¢1:ribed as ways of assisting people with disabilities can in fact take
place. -

When you asked the question why do we need a statewide sys-
tem, in addition to where we want to go, the data show from the
studies that this has been a slow process in our States. And one
of the reasons that we have recommended the additional 5 years
is that it is taking much longer than had been anticipated to get
the States to begin to look at how they can be accountable for the
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development of statewide systems. They are discovering that that
is not an easy task. That is the real issue.

Now, let me just see if my colleagues have any comments.

Senator HARKIN. Yes, please go ahead.

Ms, Cichowski. You had asgl:ed earlier, Mr. Chairman, what
needs to change in the system, and one thing that needs to change
is that each State has a maze of programs and funding sources and
rules and regulations relating to assistive technology, but it is a
system that 18 not easy for a consumer who has a need for tech-
nology to access. In our view, it shouldn't require either research
on the part of the consumer, or a iawyer, to get the technol the
consumer needs to be more productive and independent and em-
powered, as you say.

So one of the things we are asking States to do under this pro-
gram is to look at their laws and regulations and policies and pro-
cedures and identifiethose that set up barriers to consumers. A
consumer ought to able to get access in a timely manner and
access to the technology that is appropriate. One of the problems
we have is that providers and professionals in the system are also
insufficiently informed and knowledgeable about the benefits of
technologies.

So a lot of work needs to be done to enable the pr ms that
we have in place to deliver technology more efficientiy. Beyond
that, States need to think about gaps in services that are not met
by pl;:igrn.ms. But to start with, in our major delivery systems—spe-
cial ed, vocational rehab, medical assistance—we aren’t operating
thtlam in a way that is facilitating the provision of assistive tech-
nology.

Senator HARKIN, Very good. Did you have anything to add to
that, Betty Jo?

Ms. BERLAND. I think there are a couple things that the systems
need to focus on particularly for improvement. One is that there
are people who continue to “fall through the cracks,” people who
are not necessarily eligible for services under some of the existing
statutes, and those are people that, in order to be comprehensive,
the States have to look at.

The other is that they have not yet solved the problem of reach-
ing the hard-to-reach, the so-called underserved populations who
may be minorities, the people who are not English-speaking, the el-
derly, and in many cases residents of rural areas. So to be com-
prehensive, we think that is an area of focus for the next phase of
this project.

hSe‘;lator HARKIN. Are you satisfied with the way our draft covers
that:

Ms. BERLAND. Yes.

Senator HARKIN. Very good. Thank you.

I want to welcome my two friends and colleagues—Senator
Durenberﬁer, who is the ranking member of this subcommittee and
who has helped a great deal, with his staff, in forming this draft;
and also, Senator Jeffords, who was the House sponsor of the com-
panion bill of the Technology Assistance Act of 1988. So he was the
leader on the House side, and now he is over here helping us out.

I would recognize you for opening statements, questions, what-
ever you prefer.
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Senator Durenberger.
OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DURENBERGER

Senator DURENBERGER. Mr. Chairman, thank you. I have a full
statement that 1 would like to be made part of the record, and Tl
just very briefly welcome everyone here today to the hearing on
these two very important pieces of legislation that are u& for reau-
thorization and to compliment you and your staff for the way in
which, once again, this year, you are ap roachi.niea very com-
prehensive markup on, in this case, the Technology-Related Assist-
ance for Individuals with Disabilities Act, and the Developmental
Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act.

I want to extend a special welcome to some folks from my home
State of Minnesota who have travelled 1,000 miles to be her with
us today. Rachel Esparza and her mom, Ann, are here from
Mendota Heights. Rachel is in the 4th grade at Mendota Heights
Elementary School and uses a computer to communicate with her
classmates and teachers, and she is going to tell us about how tech-
nology has contributed to her life.

Sue Swenson is also here. Sue is a mom. She has an 11-year-old
son named Charlie. Charlie has some very severe disabilities, and
she is going to share with us her experience with the program,
Partners in Policymaking, and how it has empowered her and her
family to do their part to change the world and make it more inclu-
sive for kids like Charlie and Rachel.

We have made a lot of progress in the disabilities area in recent
years, but we all have a long way to go. The reauthorization of
these two acts will move us closer to the goal of making disability
policy more consumer-responsive,

It 1s my hope that some of the changes in the legislation will re-
sult in policy that is easy for consumers to understand and consist-
ent with other legislation like the Americans with Disabilities Act
and responsive to special needs of special communities and speciai
places like Minnesota.

I am pleased that there has been so much input to this legisia-
tion from people in the disability community. The best legislation,
as the chairman knows only too well, is that which comes from and
is responsive to the needs of individuals it is intended to serve; and
second, which has strong bipartisan support, which has always
been the case in this subcommittee and in this committee when we
are dealing with public policy relatinﬁ to _people with disabilities.

I don’t have any specific questions, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.

Senator HARKIN. Thank you, Senator Durenberger.

Senator Jeffords.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR JEFFORDS

Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

It doesn’t seem possible that 5 years have gone by since passage
of this Act, but 1 am so pleased with the progress that has been
made& and 1 will just make my entire statement a part of the
record.

I would like to make a couple of comments. The work of the
Assistive Technology Project in Vermont is a prime example of the
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success of the Tech Act. In my mind, this success directly correlates
with the programmatic flexibility of the Tech Act.

One of the purposes of this reauthorization is to emphasize sys-
tem changes and advocacy activities. Assistive technology projects
in Vermont and many other States are well on their way to sys-
tems change. The A’l‘ypro'ect in Vermont has expanded access to
assistive technology to individuals with disabilities in every corner
of the State with consumer-responsive activities including equip-
ment training, advocacy, expanded alternative funding throug
loans, grants, and equipment recycling, information and referral
services, eliminating barriers to obtaining assistive technology, and
many others.

ile I believe the reauthorization of the Tech Act is shaping up
well, I do believe we must be mindful of innovative and successful
State proirams working to fulfill the purposes of this Act. To that
end, we should be cautious so as not to add prescriptive language
in the reauthorization.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 1t has been a pleasure working with
you on these bills over the years. It is so rewarding. I don't think
there is anything more rewarding that you and I have worked to-
gether on than this particular area of the law, and it i1s a pleasure
to be here with you today.

fThe prepared statement of Senator Jeffords follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR JEFFORDS

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am happy to be here this mornin
for a hearing on of the reauthorization of the Technology-Relate
Assistance for Individuals with Disabilities Act, or “Tech Act,” and
the Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act, or
“DD Act”. (Unfortunately, I have another commitment in the For-
eign Relations Committee which [ must be present for.)

Although this hearing is on reauthorization of two very impor-
tant pieces of legislation, I am particularly interested in the reau-
thorization of the Tech Act. In 1988, as the principal sponsor of the
Tech Act in the House of Representatives, I believed that it was a
landmark LRiece of legislation in advancing our Nation’s disability
gglicy. With your supgort, and that of many others in both cham-

s, the bill passed Congress with strong bipartisan backing and
was signed into law by President Reagan.

What we envisioned then was an idea of providing grants to
States to provide assistive technology devices and services to indi-
viduals with disabilities. That idea became a reality.

The availability of assistive technology leads to more mobilj?r
and independence in daily living for individuals with disabilities. It
also translates into more freedom—{reedom to do what one wants,
when to do it, and how to do it. And technology doesn’t have to cost
a fortune. A small assistive device, such as a special door handle,
however simple and low in cost, can change tge life of a person
with a disability. With a little technology assistance, simple tasks
are no longer a formidable obstacle.

The work of the Assistive Technology Project in Vermont is a
prime example of the success of the Tech Act. In my mind, this suc-
'ti‘essh %j:tectly correlates with the programmatic flexibility of the

ec .
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One of the purposes of this reauthorization 1Is to emphasize sys-
tems change and advocacy activities. Assistive Technology projects
in Vermont and many other States are well on their way to sys-
tems change. The AT project In Vermont has expanded access to
assistive technology to in({ividuals with disabilities in every corner
of the State with consumer-responsive activities including equip-
ment training, advocacy, expanded alternative funding throug
loans, grants, and equipment recycling, information and referral
services, eliminating barriers to obtaining assistive technology, and

m%others.

ile I believe the reauthorization of the Tech Act is shaping up
well, I do believe we must be mindful of innovative and successful
State programs working to fulfill the purposes and spirit of this
Act. To that end, we should be cautious so as not to add prescrip-
tive language in the reauthorization. States must be allowed the
flexibility needed to provide all individuals with disabilities with
access to, and funding for, assistive technology devices and services
depending on each State’s particular circumstances.

am hopeful that we can work out the minor differences with the
bill by the time we get to the floor. I am sorry I can’t stay to hear
testimony from this morning’s witnesses. However, I look forward
to working with the Chairman to reach a solid bipartisan consen-
sus on reauthorization of the Tech Act.

Senator HARKIN, Thank you very much, Senator Jeffords.

Actually, I love having Jim Jeffords on the Senate side—he 1s a
real breath of fresh air—but I miss having him on the House side
to take care of these things over there. It's a real pleasure to have
you here Jim.

Just one last thing, Dr. Smith. 1 was interested to read in your
written testimony that the evaluation mandated under the Act and
conducted by the Research Triangle Institute found that “many
States were not as consumer-responsive in the operation of the tech
grants as they could have been.”

Again, we sort of talked about this. Could you just give us some
conception of what “consumer-responsive” ought to be?

Dr. SMITH. Yes, Mr. Chairman. The Department agrees with the
Congress that consumer-responsiveness must be a primary at-
tribute of any successful statewide :hyst,em for assistive technology.
We believe that at a minimum, such a system must have the fol-
lowing characteristics in order to be consumer-responsive.

First, the system must be accessible to individuals with disabil-
ities and to their family members or representatives. We think it
must be a user-friendly system.

Two, the system must respond to the need for assistive tech-
nology devices and assistive technology services in a timely man-
ner, maximizing the extent to which individuals with disabilities
receive appropriate devices and services.

And finally, the system must provide for the maximum possible
participation and inclusion of individuals with disabilities, or their
families or representatives where appropriate, in decisions concern-
ing their individual technology and its use, as well as participation
in the planning, development, implementation and assessment of
the statewide system.
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We think that those characteristics really would help develop a
congumer-responsive environment.

Senator HARKIN. Dr. Smith, thank you very much.

Did either of you have anything else to add before we move on,
Carol, Betty Jo?

Ms. Cichowski. No, Senator.

Ms. BERLAND. No, Senator.

Senator HARKIN. Thank you all very much.

Thank you, Dr. Smith, and again, thanks for all of your help in
getting the draft ready.

Dr. SMITH. Thank 33;1 very much, Senator.

Senator HARKIN. second panel will be Rachel Esparza from
Mendota Heights, MN, accompanied by her mother Ann Esparza;
and Casey Hayse, from lowa City, 1A

Ann and Rachel Esparza are testifying as consumers. Rachel,
who has cerebral palsy, is 11 years old and uses an augmentative
communication device and a power wheelchair.

Casey Hayse is testifying as a consumer who has been involved
in the development and implementation of the Consumer-Respon-
sive Pro of Technology-Related Assistance in lowa. Casey, who
has cerebral J;»a.lsy, uses assistive technology. She is trained in so-
cial work and has served as a staff member at an independent liv-
ing center in Illinois.

We'll start first with Ann and Rachel, whenever you are ready
to go. Welcome to the subcommittee.

STATEMENTS OF RACHEL ESPARZA, MENDOTA HEIGHTS, MN,
ACCOMPANIED BY HER MOTHER, ANN ESPARZA; AND CASEY
HAYSE, IOWA CITY, IA

Mrs. Esparza. Honorable Senator Harkin, Senator Durenberger,
distinguished panelists and guests, my name is Ann Esparza, and
%;N Senator Durenberger pointed out, I live in Mendota Heights,

My daughter Rachel would like to share with you some of the
ways that technology has contributed to her life, and she will be
using a cornmunication device that sometimes functions and some-
times does not.

Senator HARKIN. Are you saying we need better technology?

" ll'ﬂrs. ESPARZA. More money to buy the better technology would
elp.

Senator HARKIN. Rachel.

Miss Esparza, Hi. My name is Rachel Esparza. I am 9 years old
and will be in 4th grade next year. At school and at home, I use
a computer with a special keyboard to do all my work and to play

ames with my friends. I usually drive a powered wheelchair. 1
ave special switches that turn on lights for me and help me cook
with my Mom. I have a van with a Lift that takes me to T-ball,
swimming, and horseback riding. I have lots of other things, too,
like braces, walkers, a special bathroom, and things to hold my
books for me. Mom can tell you about the STAR program and how
it has helped lots of people in Minnesota.

you
Senator HARKIN. Thank you, Rachel.
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Mrs. EsParza. Qur family has been involved with the STAR pro-
gram since it started in Minnesota in 1989, and 1 would like to
share some of my experiences, Rachel's experiences, and my hus-
band’s experiences with STAR.

Several scholarship programs are available to enable people with
disabilities and family members to attend national conferences. We
received a scholarship to attend the 1991 RESNA Conference in
Kansas City, and while we were able to there, we were able to talk
with vendors and practitioners about a wide variety of equipment
and services that would improve Rachel’s life. We purchased some
devices while we were there.

One of the greatest finds for us was a walker that provides Ra-
chel with the ability to walk independently. We would not have
known about this and other items had we not received the scholar-
ship and attended the conference.

STAR also provides scholarships to attend the international tech-
nology conference called “Closing the Gap.” One hundred seventeen
scholarships have been awarded to date with information then
shared with other assistance and providers.

STAR annually awards grants to provide mobile outreach serv-
ices and seed money to establish new technology programs. A re-
view process is used where consumers evaluate all the applications
and make recommendations for funding. The recommendations of
the review panel have never been overturned by the Governor’s ad-
visory council in the 4 years that the grants have been awarded.
I served on that review process and really enjoyed it and found it
valuable to find out what was going on in other parts of the State.

To date, 28 projects have been funded, and over 11,000 consum-
ers have been served by this aspect of the STAR program alone.
As you know, funding of devices and services continues to be the
biggest barrier to receiving technology-related assistance. But in
Minnesota, we are making a start.

1 served as a member of a consumer task force on private reim-
bursement of assistive technology, and part of this experience was
meeting face-to-face with insurance company reps and discussing
common forms for prior authorization. Ji-"'he insurance companies
are now participating in mutual education forums on various as-
pects of assistive technology.

Rachel and 1 testified before the Minnesota State Legislature to
ensure that assistive technology is considered in Minnesota’s own
health care access legislation.

STAR also provides training on how to access services and pro-
vides support for existing and new agencies. A full-time specialist
is available to help individuals and professionals throughout our
State. STAR has published a funding directory for access to re-
 Recently, STAR pegin the M

cently, in a program in cooperation with the Min-
nesota Disability Law Center to better inform individuals on their
right of appeal in funding decisions as well as to provide technical
asgistance in the appeal process.

I understand that the proposed reauthorization of the Tech Act
mandates that money go to protection and advocacy agencies. We
feel that mandating one agency to provide those services goes
‘against the purpose of the Act in letting consumers be the drivers
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of the system. We are in favor, however, of those proposals that
allow the States the greatest amount of flexibility in designing ad-
vocacy services to meet the needs of people with disabilities in their
States.

Thank you for the opportunity to present my views to you. I en-
courage you to reauthorize the Tech Act so t.f:at STAR and other
pr s like it can continue to change the way people with dis-
abilities access technology-related devices and services.

Rachel and I will be happy to answer any questions that you
have. Rachel will answer easier if it is presented in a yes/no fash-
1011,
Thank you.

(The joint prepared statement of Ann and Rachel Esparza fol-
lows:]

JOINT PREPARED OF ANN AND RACHEL ESPARZA

Honorable Senator Harkin, Sepator Durenberger, distinguished panelists and
fuests, My name is Ann E a, thank you for opporturity to be here today.

live in Mendota Heights, Minnesots with my husba.ncﬁ doe, and my daughter, Ra-
chel, who is with me today. Rachel would like to share with you some of the ways
that technology has contributed 1o her life. Rachel will be aided by an augmentative
commmanication device that she has used over the past 6 years.

Hi, My name is Rache] Marie Ez I am 9 vears old and will be in fourth
grade at Mendota School next year. I use lots of tec:hnolf every da{. At achool 1
use a computer with a special ke I do all my work on it. At home ] use a

compater to do homework and to play games with my friends. I usually drive
a pol::ered wheeﬂa.i.r but I couldnt tgke it on the plape with me. | have );pecial
switches that turn on lights and that help me cook with my Mom. I go places in
a vap with a lift on it. Without my van, I conldn’t go to T-ball or my swimming
and horseback riding lIessons. 1 have lota of other thi too, like braces for my
hands and feet, walkers, a special bathroom, and things to hold my books s0 I can
read. Mom can tell you about my other stufT and about the STAR Program and how
it’s helped lots of people in Minnesota. Thank you.

[Ann}. Our family has been involved with the STAR Program since it started in
Minnesota in 1889. I would like to share some of my experiences with the STAR

CONSUMER INVOLVEMENT

People with disabilities have been involved in every aspect of the STAR Program.
STAR has several scholarship programs that enable people with disabilities and
family members to attend national conferences. STAR provided a acholarship se our
family could attend the 1991 RESNA Conference in ﬁm City. While there we
were able to talk with vendors and practitiopers about a wide variety of equipment
and services that could improve Rachel’s life. In fact, we even purchased some de-
vices while we were there—items that we had either never seen before or only seen
in catalogs. OQur great find was a walker that provides Rachel with the support and
protection pecessary for her to walk independently. The vendor helped strap Rachel
into the walker, and as dozens of people w and some took videota .
che} took off on her own. Since she wasn't accustomed to the walker, she didn't quite
walk, but hopped instead, from one end of the exhibit hall to the other. Never have
I seen a happier litile girl We purchased the walker and pegotiated with a local
hospital that was attending the conference, to transport it home for us. Ever since,
Rachel has been experiencing cardiovascular bepefits from standing and walking in
her walker and we've been ex'fn ing the joy in ber in ndence, While there,
we also purchased item that el& el hold pencils and crayons. These same
items also hold suckers and popsi 80 she can now share some of the same treats
as her friends without having Mom attached to the other end. We would not have
known about these items if we had not received the STAR scholarship and attended
the conference.

In addition to the RESNA conference, STAR also provides scholarships for people
to attend the international technology conference called Closing the Gap, which is
held in the Twin Cities each year. To date, STAR hes provided scholarships to 117
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consumers and family members whe have then shared the information and their
skills with other consumers, family members and providers. )

More importantly, however, is the way that ST.KR involves consumers in the deci-
sions that are maé regarding how funds are distributed for service delivery.

STAR annually awards t8 to provide mobile outreach services o individuals
throughout Minnesota and aiso provides seed mopey to establiah ta:hnolog pro-
grams in various Communities. A consumer review process is used in which con-
sumers evaluate all applications and make remm.menctations to the Governor's Advi-
sory Council on Tetgnology for People with Disabilities for funding. The rec-
ommendations of the review panel have never been overturned by the Govemor's
advisory Council in the 4 years the ts have been awarded

Some examples of the programs that have been recommended by the review panel
and have substantially impacted copsurner choice in Minnesota, incluade funding a
start-up habilitation technology lab to provide mwbile outreach as well as a more
esteblished program; a Minnesota-based international dieability-specific bulletin
board that is also connected with the Department of Jobs and Training to help indi-
viduals with disebilities find jobs; a to help farmers with disabilities (the
predecessor of the Minnesota ibility mject); an equipment loan program; an in-
structional program to help blind diabetics independently monitor their insulin; and,
many more. Since 1989, 28 projects have beep funded and over 11,000 consumers
have been served by this aspect of the STAR Program alone.

SYSTEMS CHANGE
As you know, funding of devices and services continues to be the higgest barrier
to receiving technology-related assistance for people with disabiliti t in Min-
pesota, we are making a start toward impacting that system. STAR convened a

consumer task force on private reimbursement of assistive techno and | served
as a member. The most useful part of this experience was meeting -to-face with
insurance company represeptatives and discussing common forms for prior author-
ization. While the process did not gov as far as we would have liked, insurance com-
panies are now participating in mutual education forums on various areas of
assistive technol:g such as ered mohility, and augmegtative communication.

Rachel and I testified before the Minnesota State Legislature to ensure that
assistive technolog i considered as part of durable medical ecIu.ipment in Min-
neaota’s own health care accesa legislation. STAR has actively helped us find ways
for consumers to be heard,

ADVOCACY

STAR has viewed self-advocacy as the most important tool available to individuals
with disabilities and has impiemented services and programs with that in mind. All
materials s%mnde consumers with inforration to make choices about devices and
services. STAR also provides training on how 1o access those services and provides
support for existing and new agencies. In addition a full time funding specialist as-
sists individuals and professionals throughout our State and has produced a funding
directory for access {0 resources in Minnesota. Recently, STAR began a program in
cooperation with the Minpesota Disability Law Center to better inform individuals
on their right to appeal the decisions of funders as well as provide technical assist-
ance in the ap process.

I understand that the pro d reauthorization of the Tech Act mandatea that
mone to protection ang amcy agencies.

In there are a variety of agencies that provide advocacy for people
with disabilities. We feel that mandating one agency to provide those services goes
aga.instt.hepm'mseofthisaﬁ,inlettingthemmmrsbethedﬁvemofthem-
tem. We would be in favor of those proposals that allow states the greatest amount
of flexibility in designing advocmemm to meet the needs of people with disahil-
ities in their States. I am icularly concerned that hy locating funds in one area,
thﬁ end .resu]ﬁ would bed scrimin, :tion among disabilities tht.l:emselv;s :Jnd becomlf
gself-serving. Having used various sdvocacy services over past 8 Years,
have learned that each advocary group has its own speciality, and aspa myl;sumer
I s:;?’uld rather work with a number of “specialists” than a single, or a few “general-
ista”.

I wili be happy to answer any questions that you might have, and Rachel will as
well as if formed as a “yes/no™ question.

Thank you for the opg‘ortmaity to present my views to you. I strongly encourage
you to reauthorize the Tech Act so that STAR and programs like it can continue
to change the way people with disabilities access technology related devices and

services.
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Senator HARKIN. Thank you very much, Ann and Rachel.

First off, it seems from your testimony that you have been very
satisfied with the operation of the STAK program in Minnesota; is
that right?

Mrs. ESPARZA. Absolutely.

Senator HARKIN. Do you feel, Rachel, that the STAR program
has really helped you?

Miss Esparza. Yes,

Senator HARKIN. And have they listened to you? Have they lis-
tened to what you want?

Miss Esparza. Yes.

Senator HariaN. It sounds like you have a good system in Min-
nesota.

I'll yield to my distinguished colleague from Minnesota, Senator
Durenberger.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thanks. 1 just appreciate the opportunity
to have this experience with Rachel and Ann. It is fund to have you
in Washington, DC, Rachel. You can stay as long as you want—or
as long as your mom lets you.

Mrs. EsPaRzAa. That might have been the wrong thing to say.
[Laughter.]

Senator DURENBERGER. You referred to the off-again, on-again
performance of equipment and things like that. Help us understand
what are some of the—I guess I'd call them maybe the less expen-
sive barriers to access to something that would satisfy a realistic
need in Rachel’s life and in your life. We sit here, trying to legislate
for the whole country and for a variety of people, and you can
never quite make the system be as personally responsive as it
needs to be. And ] think one of the reasons is the accountability
system—] mean, we want to make sure that when we declare
something to be the objective of policy, and we invest some re-
sources, cial and otherwise, in doing it, that it actually hap-
pens, and so we get caught up in a variet{ of accountability meas-
ures. And I know with regard to both of these acts we have before
us and many other things we do here, the whole issue of account-
ability—how do we make sure that what should happen actually
happens, and we get some good outcomes and good results from
it—and we tend sometimes to complicate the accountability side
more than we need to.

I wonder if you could help us understand a little bit better how
we can make systems like this more consumer-appropriate or per-
son-appropriate and, at the same time, have the confidence that
the objectives for which we set up this policy are being met and
that the investments we are making in it are appropnately respon-
sive to need.

Mrs, Esparza. Senator Durenberger, many times, information is
provided to families at the onset of a birth injury or an injury later
in life. That information needs to be an ongoing process. The
groups are out there, and they give you the information one time,
and they go away. Then, a few years down the line, when someone
comes back and says they don't know about this, the response is
typically: Well, we told you ahout this. When? It is usually at a
time when crisis are most in crisis that they first [earn about serv-
ices. So we need to find a way to make sure that education of fami-
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lies and consumers is ongoing. That is probably one of the biggest
barriers. _

Angther barrier that we have encountered is time. Leamnin
about services has been in the past left to families. Services an
equipment—that has been left to families. And for persons who
neecr to work, that’s almost impossible. You try, and you do it on
your lunch hour, and you try and try, and then you give up. Then
you have to rely on outside peo%le. Those persons on the outside
that you are relying on typically have a 9 to 5 job as well. The ad-
vocacy services that work for you are 9 to 5. We need to find a way
to expand those.

We need to find ways to break down the insurance barriers. Even
talking to an insurance company is difficult on a 9 to 5 job. We
need to educate insurance companies as to what assistive tech-
nology means to families; that it is not necessarily a large, very ex-
pensive piece of equipment as a powered wheelchair or communica-
tions device. It mii-:t be a $25 switch that a family cannot afford,
but absolutely needs.

Those are the barriers that we run into. I have found in Min-
nesota that we are pretty good. If you get connected in the begin-
ning with an organization that will help you, you will always be
connected to some organization. There is a lot of outreach.

But we still have a long way to go, and parents become frus-
trated and drop out of the system, and then it is no Jonger rep-
resentative of how many people out there actually need the heip;
they have given up.

gnator URENBERGER. You talked a little about your experi-
ences both with health insurance and with Minnesota'’s efforts to
try to make access to health care services more comprehensive.
One of the difficult lines for the traditional system to draw is be-
tween medical services and what is sometimes called long-term
care services, or functional disability services, or social services—
a variety of things like that. I am net po]iticallll.\.r correct enough to
use all the right terms, but I think you know what I am struggling

The traditional insurance companies in the health area are pret-
ty good at getting dvou an orthopod for a broken bone, or some kind
of a primary care doctor to help you with a severe case of influenza,
or detecting and remedying a virus. But the system, as I think you
are pointing out, in many places just does not do a very good job
on all of the other health-related services.

Do you have a specific suggestion or estions for us on how
we might better deal with the second half oE the services? In other
words, if you can have a traditional insurance company taking care
of the financial risk that is involved in the influenza, and mn the
broken bones and things like that, how might we as a society bet-
ter deal with these other issues, the functional and quality of life-
related issues?

Mrs. Espakrza. | think, Senator, one of the quickest ways to solve
that and solve some of the headaches for families and physicians
is to have a standardized prior authorization process.

Typically, what happens is a family will get a denial with no ex-
planation of the denial, other than &at in your policy, this is not
allowed, Then, when you want to appeal the decision, you have no
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basis for appeal because you don’t know exactly why they denied.
It is very frustrating to the physician, because he is sending infor-
mation back and forth and back and forth.

So if we could streamline the prior authorization time line and
really stick to time limits, I know that there are time Limits that
the msurance companies have to respond in, but each time you
send stuff back and forth, it can take a while.

Rachel's original powered wheelchair took us well over a year,
and in some cases up to 3 years, depending on how we were in the
funding process, to get it paid for. That was an out-of-pocket cash
outlay. Her communications device took over a year. We paid out;
then we appealed. The company eventually paid for it on their own
rather than deal with the insurance.

Senator DURENBERGER. Obviously, if what we now call the insur-
ance companfy and the medical services were partners in respond-
ing to your family’s needs, it would probably change a whole lot,
50 that one can’t point at the other and say it is not included, and
somebody else says, “It is appropriate; I send them the bill’—and
these excuses and lack of information going back and forth. But if
they were partners, and they made a joint commitment to you, an
annual commitment in exchange for which you give them a pre-
mium, that they are going to provide for those needs, they would
be a lot more responsive. I think that's the direction the Clinton
administration is trying to move this system in when they talk
about accountable health plans and so forth. It would be to make
all of these people partners in serving your needs so that it would
be in their interest to be responsive to you, to sort of get ahead of
the curve and to bring to your attention information that you
might not even have available to you, because it would help you,
it would help Rachel, and it would help them at the same time.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator HARKIN. Thank you, Senator Durenberger.

Senator Jeffords.

Senator JEFFORDS. I just want to say what a wonderful experi-
ence it has been to listen to you and see how Rachel is deing. It
is just so rewarding to know the potential we have if we can get
everyone to know what everyone else is doing and to spread Ehe
word and work together to improve things.

So 1 deeply appreciate your testimony, Rachel especially. Thank
you.

Mrs. Esparza. I would like to add one other thing.

Senator JEFFORDS. Yes, please.

Mrs. Esparza. One other barrier within the insurance industry
that we are experiencing right now is—Rachel needs a new commu-
nication device—obviously, it was double-ialking. The insurance
companies, in response to some of the concerns about medically
Nnecess and educationally necessary, are writing out anything
that could be considered educational, which immediately goes to
communications devices. If we can find a way to address that, fami-
lies would be better-served and we would be able to act proactively
rather than reactively, which has typically been the case.

ou.
Senator JEFFORDS. Thank you
Senator HARKIN, Good point.
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Next, we'll turn to Casey Hayse. Casey, it is good to see you
ﬁgain. Welcome back. You are making Washington, DC your second

ome.

Ms. HAYSE. Des Moines and Washington, DC.

When [ first visited the Capitol as a 12-year-old child with cere-
bral palsy, I never dreamed that 1 would asked to testify at a
Senate hearing about disability policies.

I have had various experiences working in the service system for
people with disabilities. Based on my experiences providing serv-
ices to and advocating for people with disabilities, I believe one of
the most significant ﬁa.n'iers faced by persons with disabilities is
their attitude about themselves and their capabilities, engendered
by their lack of access to appropriate assistive technology devices
and services.

The attitude of many individuals with disabilities is formed and
shaped by their lack of participation in society. This lack of partici-
pation is often due to lack of access to assistive technology.

In my work with the lowa program, our systems change stra
had to be multifaceted and comprehensive. It had to include wor
on the State level to facilitate cooperation among agencies by shar-
ing information and standardizing policies and procedures. On a
local level, cormmunity service agencies not only need to learn about
assistive technology services, but also must cooperate with each
other to ensure that those services and resources are optimal.

But what about the constituency? The constituency of consumers
of assistive technology must have skills and training in order to
make informed choices and decisions about assistive technology de-
vices and have knowledge about funding and how to acquire fund-
ing from those services.

Although the tech bill charged States with developing a
consumer-responsive system of assistive technology services, a
consumer-responsive system cannot occur without a number
of consumers not only being involved in the development of that

stem, but continually placing demands on the system for account-
ability and responsiveness. Consumers cannot place demands on
the system or hold it accountable without being informed, educated
and trained on assistive technology and other disability-related is-
sues.

Our State does not have a foundation of strong, independent liv-
ing centers for training and informing consumers. We have devel-
oped and are expanding the lowa Consumer Empowerment Net-
work, which will establish a core group of people with disabilities
around the State who will be experts on assistive technology. We
focused on self-advocacy and empowerment skills training, con-
sumerism skills, how to pick out assistive technology, how to inter-
act with vendors, and how to interact with service providers.

Also, funding—consumers learning how to locate funding sources,
access funding for assistive techfnlrﬁogy devices, and use funding
strategies for each funding source.

These experts will be qualified to provide peer support for other
consumers and/or train groups of consumers and/or service provid-
ers on these issues.

The service delivery system and the bureaucracy that persons
with disabilities must go through to acquire assistive technology is
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very tedious, and often, people with disabilities get discouraged
when their applications are turned down. We thought it would be
very positive for families and consumers to have a resource of sup-
port when they start that process.

In order for the goals to be realized and sustained over time, we
need systems change. Systems change must be recognized and de-
fined as involving informed consumers at all levels and in all ca-
pacities. 1 know in the definition in the draft that I saw, “systemic
change” was defined as “coordination and interagency agreements
and colleboration,” but no mention of consumers in that definition.
I feel that it is very important to include consumers in al! levels
of program development.

The Consumer Empowerment Network initiative that we started
to achieve a consumer-responsive system in our State was difficult.
It was difficult to figure out what a consumer-responsive system
meant. We are very happy to see a definition of “consumer-respon-
sive”; this is necessary to give States the mandate to involve con-
sumers in every part of their programs.

I would just like to tell you a couple of stories of people I know
in Iowa who were helped by the Iowa Program for Assistive Tech-
no]:ﬁy. There was one individual from Sioux City who, at age 47,
finally got a piece of augmentative communication equipment and
last fall was able to be a presenter at a consumer training in Sioux

City.

anat.or HARKIN. Was it like Rachel’s?

Ms. HAYSE. It was like RachePs—but it worked. [Laughter.] How
about that? Assistive technology is just like cars-—sometimes they
work, and sometimes they don't.

Senator HARKIN, That’s true.

Ms. HaYsE. Except that car dealers are usually more helpful
than some vendors of assistive technology, who don’t always under-
stand how important the joy is in being able to accomplish day-to-
dair tasks.Another person who attended consumer training was
able to advocate for himself with the State Department of Voca-
tional Rehabilitation so he could get attractive eyeglasses so he
could Lﬁ.? to job interviews, and later was able to learn how to drive
with this advanced technology.

. On a more personal note, I use assistive technology for perform-

ing job tasks and for walkjr:ﬁmﬁ dog. 1 have a huge dog that likes

to run very fast, and if I didnt have my scooter, he would be pull-

:Eg me around on the ground, because he is strong enough to do
at.

I recently found out that I could use my scooter on trails in Mon-
tana, and the trails that I was on were the same trails as grizzly
bears. 1 saw Iy bear tracks and cub tracks on my first an in
Montana, ans this scared me a lot. I was standing with my new
husband in the middle of a beautiful clearing, and I saw a shadow
far away. A woman came out from the shadows to us when the sun
was goini down, and she said, “You know, they have been spotting
bear tracks around here.” And I locked down on the ground, an
they were all over. And I turned my scooter around as fast as 1
could and went as fast as I could back to the lodie. 1 decided that
:a;ould camp out in Iowa, and I would stay in the lodge in Mon-

a
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Thank you. Are there any questions?
[The prepared statement of Ms. Hayse follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CasEY HAYSE

Mister Chairman, | consider it an honor and a rivﬂege 10 be asked to speak be-
fore the Subcommitiee on Disability Policy in our Nation's Cepitol. Years ago, when
I visited the Capitol as a twelve year old child with cerebral palsy, I never ed
that I would be asked to testify at a Senate hearing about disability policy. My dis-
ability is very evidrent as | Eli:-ta.:knd speak before you, and I feel that it's a rﬁpr[i:te
to give some o own ground and rgecu've as it pertains to ic Law
10&40%.9 Techmuggy-ﬁelaxed Asgistance Eer reons with Disabilities Act.

1 attended the University of lowa and received my Masters degree in Social Work.
I worked in Oak Park as the Independentuﬂving Skills Coordinator at the
Progreas Center for In&pendent Living, which serves suburben Cock County, IL
My advocacy work in [llineis included chairing the Community Education and Advo-
cacy for Persons with Disability (CEAD} Committee which di d a pilot project
funded by the Mlinocis University Affiliated Program on Developmental Disabilities
(UAPSZen the University of Mlinois at Chicago, in cooperation with Community Sup-

Tt Dervices,

In addition, | served on the Hlincis UAP Advisory Council; the steeri.ngjmmmiﬁee
for United Cerebral Palsy (UCP) of Greater Chicago, which determined the assistive

pervices that would be provided in Cook County; and on the board of di-
rectors of the Hlinois Partnership for Community Living. { was awarded the Susan
S. Suter Award for State advocacy service for persons with disabilities, and | was
the Mlinois recipient of the Victory Award for personal achievement.

Based on naexperienm roviding services t0 apd advocating for persons with
disabilities, I believe one of the most significant barriers faced by persons with dis-
abilities is their attitude about themselvea and their capabilites, engendered by
their lack of access to appropriate assistive technology devices and services. The ai-
titude of many individuals with disabilities is informed and shaped by their lack of
participation in socety. This lack of participation is often due to of sccess to
assistive technology.

I worked with individuals who acquired their first “real” mobility and communica-
tion devices. These individuals were able to be outside of their homes independently
for the first time at the age of 40 or 50. These experiences as well asa my own expen-
ences increased my inwolvement with assistive technology issues and led me to my
posgition with the Iowa for Asgistive Technolo, ﬁPAT).

The Techoology Related Assistance for Persons with Disabilities Act of 1988 (Tech
Bill} is &8 monumental piece of legislation. It provides resources to States to develop

their own and begin to ch the assistive technology service systems
within their . The Jowa Program ior Assistive Technology accepted this chal-
lenge with enthusiasm. As sur work progressed, we begun to realize that our time
for accomplishing this change was ahort.

At the beginning of our project, we worked on identifying what the problems were

in lowa determining what systems change had to ocrur. We developed a strat-
egﬁ to direct our efforts, and they should now ensure that the changes we create
will remain lonﬁ after IPAT basa accomplished its goals.

We recognized that our system chan had to be multifaceted and com-
prehensive. It had to include work on the state level wo facilitate cooperation among
agencies, by ing information &nd stan: izing policies and procedures. On &
local level, commmnity service agencies not only to learn sbout AT services, but
also must cooperate with each other to ensure that those services and resources are

But what about the constituency? Most important, consumers of assistive tech-
nology must have akills and training in order to make informed choices and deci-
sions about assistive techno devices, and have knowledge about ﬁmdjif sources
and how to acquire funding from those sources. Although the Tech Bill charged
states with developing a consumer neive system of asgistive technology serv-
ices, copsumer responsive wag not defined in the legislation. We believe that a
consumer responsive system cannot occur without a large aumber of consumers not
only being involved in the develogment of that system, but continually placing de-
mands on the-gystem for accountability and responsiveness. Consumers cannot place
demands on the system or hold it accountable—without being informed, educated,
and trained on asmstive technolo? and other disability related issues.

With my interactions with from other Tech projects, it became apparent to
me that different States bave developed different work plans to awomplia% the goal
of developing a comprehensive consumer.responsive system of assistive technology
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services. Some States, like Utah for example, could use their network of Centerns for
Independent Living to offer treining on assistive technology and create assistive
technology equipment loan . Another Staie decided to buy a truck equipped
with all types of asmistive ogy for stafl to go into the commmnities and con-
duet assistive technology essessments and other services.

In some States, like our own, developing a consumer responsive system of
assistive technology services requires an initiative of extensive consumer training
that is statewide and consumer driven. | believe that one of the barriers that lowa
faces is that it has not developed a strong network of Independent Living Centers
which provide consumer advocacy training.

Thia created & situation in which lowa does pot have a large base of informed
consumers with the skills and supports necessary to place the ired demands on
the service delivery system. IPA pot have the foundation o Indé];endent Liv-
%&nm to use as a vehicle for training and informing consmers. ntly,

T has devel and is expanding the Iowa Consumer Empowerment etwg:g‘
which establi amm of people with disabilities around the state who
be rts on asaistive Egy 1gues guch as:

1. Self-advocacy and empowerment skills: consumers learning their righta under
disability.related legislation such as the IDEA and the ADA; and consumers learn-
in% how to interact with assistive technology vendors and service providers;

. Consumerism skills: consumers learning how to make informed choices about
asgistive technology eqt:iﬁzeut; and learning their righta and responsibilities as
consumers of assistive logy;

3. Funding: consumers how to locate funding sources; access funding for
assistive ology devices; use funding strategies for each funding source; to refer
to legal advocates.

These experts will be qualified to provide peer support for other consumers, and/
or train groupe of consumers and/or service providers on these izsues. Our grant will
continue to support the Network and promote the individuals within the Network
a8 experts on assistive technology issues to consumers, service providers, and policy

TS,
Our State grvject believes that the goals articalated in the proposed addition of
Section 2(a)4)* of the Act's Findings E:d Purposes are a neceg:.ly and important
statement of the vigion for consumers as full participants in our society. Qur project
:lllso believes t.légt in order fo;ethose goals togederg:l;zied and slustaulu:rd ovelét.me

at “systems change” must be recognized an as involving informed con-
sumers at all levels and in all capacities of policy development.

As noted above, the Commerp&mplgwermgent Network initiative undertakt::n by
our pro is a necessary of creating a “consumer reaponsive” sysiem in
our m ﬁ:‘taddition of a definition for m“c%nsumer responsil:z” under Section
3(4)** is to give Statea the mandate to involve consumers in every part
of their program. In some states, like ours, this will also mean providing consumers
with the knowledge and skilis to be able to participate in every level of grant pro-

gramming.

We are also supportive of the proposed changes with res to advocacy and
interagency mordlpnpnoﬁon. {Sections 101(bX2)*** and (3)"‘"]??; described above,
our experience indicates that these are necessary activities for States to accomplish
the thahgglnheTthﬂlthe the ability of

ough we recognize great importance of en.hn.ncm?' e ability of agencies
and organizations to provide funding for assistive techmology, we bave concerns
about ]Jabeling this process alone “systemic change™****, We would encourage in-
creased clarity of the concept of systems change to always include true consumer
involvement and participation in that mic change” effort.

In addition, we believe that proposed Protection and Advocacy Alternative #2 is
mare effective that Alternative #1. Alternative #2, by pot limiting the definition of
& provider of protection and advocacy services, izes that protection and advo-
cAcy services, asn defined in the Act, are services many State projects are in-
volved with as part of their systems change initiatives.

For example, in Iowa, we are involved with extensive consumer t with re.
gfct to all 1sgues involving assistive technology iceularly, advocacy and funding,
CQur training initiatives involve consumers in evels of program development and
implementation. We helieve ocur project has a more defined vision than other State
agencies of how consumer involvement in technology issues is fundamental to sus-
tainable systems d:lantﬁ

We also recognize that effective legal advocacy is an important part of ongoing
systems change. Our t project is involved in a contract with the University of
Iowa Law School Legu?aclll.mm to provide both legal representation for persons with
disabilities with respect to assistive technology issues and to provide training to law
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students with reapect to these issues. This contract has the 'pi?t.ential to create ongo-
ing representation for persons with disabilities beyond the life of our grant project.
There is potential for both ongoi.ng representation by the Clinic and for increased
numbers of lawyers in the State who are willing and able to represent the intereats
of ﬁrson.a with disabilities through either public interest wark or private pro bono
WOTK.

Alternative #2 allows our State to continve the protection and advocacy services
that we have undertaken It is not clear that Alternative #1 would do so. Other
States need 1o determine the best way to provide protection and advocacy services
within their State’s unique circumstances,

Now I would like to recount to you a few of the personal stories that have come
from our grant activities. Ope individual who attended an IPAT training session
was directed to investigate different mof technology to asamist individuale with
visual impai ts. This individual discovered an advanced of lens for‘?re-

jasses whi rovided less distortion and better vision and de perception. With
elp from IPAT, he develoﬁd a strategy to access funding for these advanced eye-
asses through the Iowa Department of Vocational ilitation. After acquiring
ding for these glasaes, he searched for a vendor who was responsive to his needs
for having glasses that were not only functional, but durable as well as attractive.

As & result of his ms-rnoved vision and depth perception with the new glasses, he
was able to ire a driver's license for the first time at age 26. This experience
not only vastly improved his quality of life, but allowed him to be a better consumer
trainer because of the “real worid” knowledge he had gained.

Another consumer who has cerebral palsy and uses an augmentative commmnica-
tion device shared his experience, frustration, and success in acquiring funding for
his communication device as a consumer trainer for IPAT. For the first tire, at age
46, he was able to be a presenter at a workshop in his community and will alao
be one of the consumer trainers at the Consumer Empowerment Network Training
Conference in October,

As you can see, ] use an electric scooter to allow me to have independent mobility.
I can walk but walking takes a great deal of energy for me. | couid not walk from
the parking space outaide to this hearing room without being out of breath and un-
able to speak. I also use this scooter in my businese tripe around lowa, because it
is light mdmﬁy&anspoﬂable.ﬁamhermkeepup with the staff in
my office, because they're a fagt-paced crew. If | did not have this scooter, I would
be lost in the dust and always out of breath.

My scooter keeps me mobile at home, too. | use it to walk mﬂBCollie-Shepherd
dog whe is young and fast. I use the scooter to teke evening walks in the park or
to the Dairy Queer with my husband. Recently, I've learned that I can use my
scooter in hiking trails. T was never able to experience the outdoors because
I conld not walk long distances, 80 it was a revelation for me to know that | can
i.ndeedgohikingmtg' my scooter. I recently discovered that my scooter can go on
the same trails that the Grizzly bears use in Montana. [mmediately after this dis-
covery, I zoomed toward the lod‘;e to eac.a‘pec{:en.l, and left my new husband running
behind me. These experiences have inspired me to begin looking for a faster more
rugged scooter to use outdoors.

ROPOSED SEC. 2. FINDINGS AND PURPOSES (aX4). The goals of the Nation
properly include providing individuals with disabilities with the tools, including
assistive technology devices and assistive technology services, necessary to (A) make
informed choices and decisions; and (B) achieve equality of opportunity, full inchi-
sion and integration in society, employment, independent living, and economic and
social seif-su eg, for such individuals.

**PROPOSED SEC. 3(4). CONSUMER-RESPONSIVE. The term “consumer-re-
ignnsiv_e‘ means (1) respect for individual dignity, personal responsibility, and seif-

termination, based on informed choice, of individuals with disabilities; (2) respect
for the privacy, rights, and equal access (inchuding the use of accessible formata),
of the individuals; (3) the full participation and inclusion of the individuals, includ-
ing involvement both individually and systemically in the identification, planning,
use, delivery, and evaluation of assistive technology devices and asgistive tedmo]o?
services; (4) support for the involvement of parents, family members, guardians, ad-
vocates, or authorized representiatives if the individnal with a disability requests,
desires, or needs such involvement.

“‘&0_ POSED SEC. 101 (bX2). ADVOCACY. The State may use funds for advo-
cacy activities including (A) dissemination of information, training and technical as-
sistance on funding and (B) individual case management or representing individuale
with disabilities to secure their rights to assistive techoology devices and assistive

techuology services.
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»=++PROPOSED SEC. 101 (bX3). INTERAGENCY COORDINATION. The State
may support activities (A) to identify and coordinate Federal and State policies, re-
sources, and services relating to the provision of individuale with disabilities, inchud-
ing entering into interagency agreements; (B) to support the establishment or con-
tinuation of agencies and between the public sector and the private sector to facili-
tate the development and implementation of a consumer-responsive, comprehensive
statewide program of technology-related assistance for individuals with disabilities;
(C) to convene interagency work groups to enhapce public funding options and co-
ordinate access to funding for assistive technology devices and assistive ogy
services for individnals of all ages with disabilities with special attention to the 1s-
sues of trapsition, home use and individual involverent in the ideatification, plan-
n’u?, use, delivery and evaluation of such devices and services or (I} to document
and diseeminste tnformation about intersgency activities that promote coordination
of assistive technology services including evidence of increased participation of State
and local special education, vocational rehsbilitation and State medical assistance
agencies and d ments.

*++s=PROPOSED SEC. 3 (2)10). SYSTEMIC CHANGE. The term “systemic
change” meens efforta that result in public and private agencies and orgamzations
having greater capacity or enhanced ability to provide funding for or accesa to
asmistive techno devices and assistive technology services, or otherwise increase
the availability of such technology, to bepefit individuals with disabilities, the par-
ents, family members, guardians, advocates, or authorized representatives of such
individuals on e permanent bases.

Senator HARKIN. Casey, thank you very much for being here
again today. [ know you have been ﬁere before.

Is this your first time in Washington, Rachel?

Miss Esparza. Yes.

Senator HARKIN. Are you going to take a tour through the Cap-
itol—or maybe you already have?

Mrs. Esparza. How much can we do in 3 or 4 hours?

Senator HARKIN. When did you get here?

Mrs. EsPaRrza. Last night, in time for bed.

Senator HARKIN. And you're leaving this afternoon?

Mrs. EsParza. Yes.

Senator HARKIN. What time is your flight?

Mrs. Esparza. Six o'clock.

Senator HARKIN. Well, you have time. We will get you over there.

Ms. HavsE. Yes. He is an excellent tour guide.

Senator HArRkIN. 1 am glad you are here. Your testimony was
%reat, but since this is your first time, you ought to get over to the

agit,ol we have an Office of Special Services there. Get over there
and get a good tour through the Capitel today, and get into the
Senate and the House and take a look at it. The Office of Special
Services over there will help you get around.

Mrs. Esparza. Could we get a good map somewhere?

Senator HARKIN. | will have someone take you over there, OK?
We will get one of these individuals in back of me to get you over
there. You should do that.

Mrs. EsParza. Thank you.

Senator HARKIN. Casey, you heard Rachel's testimony and her
mother Ann’s testimony about the Minnesota system. Have you
looked at that Minnesota system, or are you aware of it?

Ms. HAYSE. Yes.

Senator HARKIN. Is the lowa system similar to that?

Ms. Hayse. The Iowa system 1s a little bit different just because
we have different issues. lowa doesn’t have a group of consumers
that are strong and organized yet. Consumers in Iowa are aware
of some issues, but not aware of all the political differences. There
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are a lot of people spread out in lowa, and they need to have sus)—
port. And hopefully, the support network will help more people
with disabilities to learn about AT and to be able to access funding
with extra support.

Senator HARKIN. So you feel very strongly about this concept of
being consumer-respongive,

Ms. HAYSE. I feel very strongly about systems being consumer-
driven, and in our State, that is our goal when we are through, is
to be a system of AT services that is driven by consumers.

Senator HARKIN. Can you give me some idea, Casey, of what per-
centage of lowans with disabilities are aware of the Technology As-
sistance Act and understand that they have avenues open to them
to receive this assistance?

Ms. Hayse. 1 would say 30 to 421Fercent.

Senator HARKIN. So not even half of them.

Ms. Havsk. 1 think a lot of people are very spread out and that
we need to reach deeper. And I think also, people with disabilities
need to see other people with disabilities d,oing stuff. I think that’s
real important in our State, because there aren’t a lot of leaders
in our State who have disabilities.

Senator HARKIN. I have an idea 1 would like to bounce off you,
if you will bear with me for a second. The lowa communications
network, this fiberoptic network that is being set up in lowa, will
be done by this fall. It will have an endpeint 1n every county. There
will be one point in every county, and then it will go out from
there, All the community colleges and universities will be hooked
up. We are now trying to get the National Guard armories hooked
up, and that type of thing. In a very short period, we will have two-
wz}y interactive communications in lowa on this fiberoptic network.

have been thinking about all the uses for this. Now, it is aw-
fully hard for people with disabilities to travel.

Ms. HaysE. Exactlfr.

Senator HARKIN. It is hard for them to go from Sioux City or
someplace like that to Des Moines for a conference to be made
aware of what is available; it is time consuming, difficult, and costs
money-—even from one county to another is very difficult.

So I am thinking about—and 1 challenge you to start thinking
about—pro [ Lﬁat we could develop early on this winter that
would reach every one of those county seat towns, programs in
which we would present to consumers what this bill does, what is
available, and to jet public input. Since the system is two-way
interactive, we could have their input into the system. You might
want to start thinking about that as a way of reaching that other
60 percent or so that are not being contacted.

Ms. Haysk. I think that’s a fantastic idea. You remember when
I was here a few weeks ago, and you talked to me about this idea,
and I thought it was really positive, because we could reach young
adults with disabilities wgo are at the community colleges and at
the universities, about what is available and what their rights are.

Senator HARKIN. Exactly. Well, let’s think about developing that
program.

Ms. Hayse. OK.

Senator HARKIN, Whatever help we can give you, let us know,
. but obviously, you know it better than I do.
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Ms. Havse. Well, Denita Swenson already promised me volun-
teers, so we're workjnF ether.

Senator HARKIN. All right. We will do it.

Ms. HaysE. OK

Senator HARKIN. Well, Ann, again, thank you very much for
being here and sharing with us. It sounds like the Minnesota sys-
tem is a great system, and much stronger on the consumer end
than what 1 have seen in a lot of other States, which is really what
we are trying to get through in this bill, is to really change t]:e SyS-
tem and make it more consumer-responsive. So we will take a look
at what you have done up in Minnesota.

Mrs. ARZA. We are happy with it.

Senator HARKIN. Thank you all very much for being here. It is
good to see you again.

And I mean that—we are going to be here a couple more hours
and have a lot more witnesses. You are obviously welcome to stay,
and you can make your own decision, but if you would like to take
Rachel over to the éapitol and get a tour, you ought to think about
doing that. I thought maybe you had a couple more days here.

Mrs. EsPARZA. No. Minnesota is cheap in some ways. {Laughter.]
Thank you, Senator.

Senator HARKIN. Thanks very much.

Senator HARKIN. Qur next [panel inclodes John Gannon, actin
chair of the National Council on Disabihty, accompanied by Edg-
ward Burke, the chief governmental liaison; James Hardy, project
director at the University of lowa, Division of Developmental Dis-
abilities, on behalf of the State Project Directors; Jenifer Simpson,
policy associate, governmental activities, United Cerebral Paisy As-
sociations, Incorporated, accompanied Joshua Chartienitz, on
behalf of the Consortium for Citizens with Disabilities.

Good morning, everyone, and again, welcome. Is Joshua
Chartienitz here?

Ms. SIMPsON. He is back there misbehaving; he'll be down.

Senator HARKIN, OK. And everyone else is here. Again, welcome
to the subcommittee. Your statements will be made a ?art of the
record, as I said, and well start with John Gannon. Welcome, and

please proceed.

STATEMENTS OF JOHN GANNON, ACTING CHAIR, NATIONAL
COUNCIL ON DISABUIITY, ACCOMPANIED BY EDWARD P.
BURKE, CHIEF GOVERNMENTAL LIAISON; JAMES HARDY,
PROJECT DIRECTOR, UNIVERSITY OF IO0WA, DIVISION OF
DEVELOPMENTAL DISABILITIES, ON BEHALF OF STATE
PROJECT DIRECTORS; AND JENIFER SIMPSON, POLICY AS-
SOCIATE, GOVERNMENTAL ACTIVITIES, UNITED CEREBRAL
PALSY ASSOCIATIONS, INC, ACCOMPANIED BY JOSHUA
CHARTIENITZ, ON BEHALF OF THE CONSORTIUM FOR CITI-
ZENS WITH DISABILITIES

Mr. GaNNON. Thank you, Senator.

Mﬁ name is John A. Gannon, and I serve as acting chairman of
the National Council on Disability. With me this morning is Andrei
Batavia, executive director, and Edward Burke, chief of govern-
mental liaison for the National Council.
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The National Council is an independent Federal agency led by 15
members appointed by the President and confirmed by the U.S.
Senate. The National Counecil's overall mission 1s to propose na-
tional policy that facilities independent living, commu.nitf integra-
tion, and employment opportunities for people with disabilities.

Over the course of the past 2 fiscal years, the Council was in-
volved in a major research study on the financing of assistive tech-
nology and service for people with disabilities. The result of this re-
search, conducted by a very capable contractor, United Cerebral
Palsy Associations, Incorporated, was a comprehensive,
multivolume, State of the art report on financing of assistive tech-
nology devices and services, entitled, “Study on the Fﬁnancin%]of
Assistive Technology Devices and Services for Individuals with Dis-
abilities.” The Council presented this report to the President and
Congress on March 4, 1993.

The report contains 16 recommendations, many of which we are
pleased to note are addressed in the current staft draft Senate bill.

The National Council is keenly interested in research on
asgistive technology. And let me State that the National Council
concurs with the vast ngorit} of changes to the Act as detailed in
the staff draft we received in June.

In our study, we found that the assistive technology devices and
services can play a major role in increasing independence and em-
powering individuals with disabilities in & cost-effective manner.
Consider the following findings.

Almost 75 percent of children were able to remain in a regular
classroom, and 45 percent were able to reduce school-related serv-
ices. Sixty-two percent of workj;:ﬁage persons were able to reduce
dependency on their family me rs, and 58 percent were able to
reduce dependency on ts;ai assistance.

Eighty percent of older people were able to reduce their depend-
ﬁnce on others, and half were able to avoid entering a nursing

ome.

With outcomes like this, you can understand why the National
Council strongly supports the reauthorization of the Technology-
Related Assistance for Individuals with Disabilities Act of 1988.

Mr. Burke will not pinpoint the Council’s view regarding this
draft bill.

Senator HARKIN. Mr. Burke.

Mr. BURKE. Thank you, Chairman Gannon.

I am honored to be before this subcommittee this morning, a

up of individuals who have made truly positive changes in the
ives of Americans with disabilities, their families and commu-
nities.

I would now like to just briefly summarize the Council's views
regarding the bill. We find the proposed changes in the “Findings
and Purposes” section and the new definitions both timely and re-
sponsive to the stated needs of people with disabilities, as is the
‘fi?ic'ils Ion systemic change and advocacy that has been included in

itle 1.

The proposed new section 101(b), “Activities,” details many pos-
sible activities a State may engage in with funding under the Act.
We believe that two sets of activities in particular deserve greater
‘attention—the activities on access to and funding for assistive tech-
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nology and in subsection (2), “Advocacy.” In our view, these are the
two activities that should drive the systems change efforts envi-
gioned in the Act and provide the greatest promise that the real
needs of people with disabilities will in fact be addressed by grant-
ees.

It is our view that these two activities should be mandatory and
that the other nine activities listed should be optional according to
a given State’s needs.

Another change we would suggest relates to the proposed section
105(c) regarding administrative mechanisms to change a protection
and advocacy provider. While this matter is, of course, a rather
complicated one, we would suggest that the subcommittee consider
the lan e currently used in the DD Act in section 142, regard-
ing the esignation of protection and advocacy services, as a
basis for language in this Act,

The National Council welcomes the proposed provisions of section
105(f) regarding follow-up on our recent report to the President and
Congress, which Mr. Gannon mentioned earlier. We also support
the reservation of funds for technical assistance, as proposed in sec-
tion 106(b).

We strongly support the proposed feasibility study regarding a
national classification system in Title II. And in a similar manner,
we support the proposed training and public awareness projects in
Part B.

We also support lan e included in this part to ensure that
people with disabilities and individuals who are members of minor-
ity groups are full participants in the activities funded under this
part. This was highlighted in our recent report, “Meeting the
Unique Needs of Minonties with Disabilities,” which we submitted
to the President and Congress in April.

We are also very supportive of the direct loan projects as de-
scribed in section 231, but would urie the subcommittee to an-
tee the Federal match by changing the word “may” to “shall” at the
end of line 2 in the staff draft.

There are two other issues we would like to see addressed in the
bill if at al! possible. The first of these is a focus on the concept
of universal product design. It would be quite beneficial to inciude
a specific focus on this under Part D, “Demonstration and Innova-
tion Projects,” by adding a new provision to subsection (bX2) to
allow the Secretary to fund a project for a public-private partner-
ship to identify solutions to the issues surrounding the develop-
ment of universal product design guidelines, and we have submit-
ted specific language on this in our written testimony.

The second area we would hope to see addressed in the reauthor-
ization is the amendment of other Federal laws to facilitate the fi-
nancing of assistive technology. The distinguished members of this
subcommittee are well aware of the barriers often faced by individ-
uals with disabilities and their families in securing needed sup-
ports and services. In our gort, we cited several areas in current
Federal law that, if amended, would provide significantly increased
access to assistive technology. We would theref%:e respectfully sug-
gest that this subcommittee consider amending, or forwarding for
amendment, the statutes listed in our written testimony.
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These constitute our major recommendations regarding the reau-
thorization of this vital legisiation. In closing, let me once again
thank the subcommittee for seeking our views on this matter and
express my admiration for the skill and dedication with which you
all have approached the great task of increasing the independence,
productivity, and community inclusion of Americans with disabil-
tes.

Mr. GANNON. Senator, we are indeed very appreciative of this op-
portunity to provide the subcommittee with our recommendations
on reauthorization of the Technology-Related Assistance for Indi-
viduals with Disabilities Act. We urge you to continue in your ef-
forts to clarify and strengthen the so that, in the President’s
words, we can continue to “shift disability policy in American away
from exclusion, toward inclusion; away from dependence, toward
independence; away from paternalism, and toward empowerment.”

Thank you so much, Senator. We really appreciate and acknowl-
edge your support of people with disabilities, and we thank you for
your leadership in the passage of the Americans with Disa{:ilit.ies

Act.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Gannon follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHN A. GANNON

INTRODUCTION

Good morning. My name is John A. Gannon and 1 serve as Actin Cha.i.l?emn
of the National Council on Disability, headquartered in Washington.gDC. With me
this morning is Ed Burke, Executive Assistant to the Chairperson and Chief of Gov-
ernmental Liaison for the National Council. As you know, our purpose here this
morning is to present our views on the reautherization of the ’l'g:hnology-Relat.ed
Assigtance Act of 1988. In order to accomplish this in an efficient manner, we will
divide our testimony as follows, First, 1 wi t a brief overview of the Council
and its work, with icular reference to eﬁgrts in techrology related research and
policy. Next, Mr. Burke will present our specific recommendations regarding the
current draft of the Senate reauthorization bill and provide you with our rationales
for these recommendations. Finally, 1 will msake cloaing remarks and welcome any
qt}ﬁstions you might have. If this is acceptable to the subcommittee members, we
will procee

OVERVIEW OF THE NATIONAL COUNCIL ON DISABILITY

The National Council on Disability is an independent Federal agency led by 15
members apﬁinted by the President of the United States and confirmed by the {I.S.
Sepate. The National Council was initially established in 1978 as an advisory
within the Department of Education (Public Law 95-602). The Rehabilitation Act
Amendments of 1984 (Public Law 98-221) transformed the National Council into an
independent agency. This development was essential to aliow the Council to provide
independent expert advice to the Congress and the Administration. The statutory
mandate of the Nationral Council is very broad and was most recently modified by
the Rehabilitation Amendments of 1992. (Please see Appendix A for a listing of the
Council's specific statutory responsibilities.)

While many government :P:naes address issues and programs aflecting Lgeol:ale
with disabilities, the National Council is the only Federal cy charged with ana-
lyzing and making recommendations op issues of public :oﬁ:':]y which affect people
with disabilities regardless of age, disability type, perceived employment potential
economic need, specific functional ability, status as a veteran, or other individual
circumstance, The National Council appreciates this distinctive opportunity to facili-
tate independent living, community integration, and employment apportunities for
gplg with disabilities by assuring an informed and mrg:kd approach to ad-

aging the concerns of persons with disabilities and eliminating barriers to their
active grlicipaﬁog in community and family life. This puts us in a unique position
to conduct cross-disability research on major policy issues affecting all Americans
_ with disabilities such as arsistive technology and services.
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Com?hent with it.? ambi}tejonsthmandmc;ai)tj;t the Council has played a major ?le in af-
firming the rights of people wi inabilities, increasing opportunities, and improv-
\ng service deﬁ.‘ve systems i ac::_::ig on the quality of %ﬁenced by ple
with disabilities. l’:ﬁ. t.he%u il prepared the initial of the lan

Americans with Disabilities Act, Public Law 101.336, a law that many members of
this subcommittee courageoualy and vigorousiy led through the legiclative process.

THR NATIONAL COUNCIL'S RESEARCH ON ASSISTIVE TECHNOLOGY: AN OVERVIEW

Over the course of the past 2 fiscal years the Council was involved in a major
research study on the financing of asaistive technology and services for people with
disabilities. result of this research, conducted by a very capable contractor,
United Cercbral P Associations, Inc., was a comprehensive, mnﬁ?-volume, state-
of-the-art report on ﬁmn:inxl::' assistive technology devices and services enti-
tled, Study on the Financing of Assistive Technology Devices and Services for Indi-
viduals wnth Disabilitiea. The Council presented this report to the President and the
Col on March 4, 1993. The report contained 16 recnmmend.ationjj many of
wm are pleased to note are addressed in the current draft Senate bill.

The National Council is keenly interested in research on assistive technology.
This is based on our firm conviction that progreas toward achieVin%uthe goals of the
Americans with Disabilities Act—to create equality of opportunity, full participation,
independent tiving, and ecopomic self-sufficiency for and with ricans with dis-
abilities—can be greatly accelerated through a national commitment to three essen-
tial policy and programmatic issues: expanding opportunities for full social inchu-
siop, personal assistance services, and assistive ology.

The matter before ug this morning is the reanthorization of the Technology-Relat-
ed Assistance Act of 1988. Let me state that the Nationa] Council coneurs with the
vast majority of changes to the Act as detailed in the staff draft we received on June
22, 1993. We are most gratified to see that many of the recommendations we had
made in our report, Study on the financing of Assistive Technology Devices and
Services for Individuals with Disabilitiea, are addressed in this , including our
recommendations ing a nationa! classification system, an Annual Report to

coordination of Federal efforts, the establishment of Technology Pem-
onstratiop and Recycling Centers, and the establishment of advocacy safeguards. We
believe that this e%‘itomizea both the letter and spirit of our epabling legislation
which charges the Nstional Council with the responsibility to study iasues in dis-
ability policy and to make recommendations to the President and the Congrese for
necesaary changes in law and public policy.

In our study, we found that assistive technology devices and services can play a
major role in increasing independence and :Vrlliroweﬁng individuals with disabilities
in a cost-effective manner. Copaider, if ill for & moment, the following findings
repdorted‘by individuals and families who had received assistive technology devices
and services:

+ Ajmost 75 percent of children were able to remain in a regular classroom, and
45 percent were able to reduce achool-related services.

» Sixty-two pervent of working-age perasons were sble to reduce dependency on
their family member4s, and 58 percent were able to reduce dependence on paid as-
sistance.

+ Eighty percent of older persons were able to reduce their dependence on oth-
ers, and half were able to avoid entering a narsing home,

+ Ninety-two percent of employed persons reported that assistive technology
helped them to work faster or better, 83 percent indicated that they earned more
money, and 67 percent rerorted that assistive techpojogy has heiped them to obtain

place.

em t in the first
itg outcomesn like these, you can understand why the National Council strongn}\;
sup: the reauthorization of the Technology-Related Assistance for Individu
with Disabilities Act of 1988. Mr. Burke will now provide you with a brief summary
of the Council’s views regarding thias draft bili.

MAJOR RECOMMENDATIONS ON THE REAUTHORIZATION OF THE ACT

Thank you, Chairman Garnon. I am honored to be before this subcommittee this
morning, a group of distinguished individuals who have made such positive and his-
toric contributions to the quality of life experienced by Americans with disabilities,
their families, and communities. I would now like to present some of our major com-
ments on the draft reanthorization bill.

The pm&sedchangeeinthel“indings and Purposes Section and the new Defini-
tions are both timely and responsive o the stated needs of people with disabilities.
We are alsc pleased to see the focus on systemic change and advocacy that has been
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intluded in Title I. The proposed new Section 101 (b)X“Activities *) details many pos-
sible activities a State may conduct with funding under the Act. While we can sup-
rt any or all of these activities, we believe that two sets of activities in particular
eserve greater emphasis: Subsection (1), “Access to and Funding for Assistive Tech-
nolo‘ﬂy' and Subsection (2). “Advocacy”. In our view, these are the two activities that
should drive the systems change efforts envisioned in the Act and provide the great-
est promise that the real peeds of people with disabilities will be addressed by
grantees. It is our view that these two activities should be mandatory and that the
other pine activities listed should be optional according to a given State's needs.

We believe that the Access and Financing activity should be mandatory as we
know of no State where this has been adequately addrensed. Furthermore, we be-
lieve that without a focus on access and financing, all the other activities will cast
State efforts adrift in 8 sea of process, with no guarantee that the result of this
process will actually benefit real people in real communities. We believe that the
A activity should be mandatory as well, as experience dictates that
is one of the moat potent forces for consumer-responsive systema change. And while
some might assert that this will “encourage lawsuita™, we believe that the record
of the current Protection &nd Advocacy Systems in the States belies this assertion,
as the data indicate that in the vast majority of situations these Systems help con-
sumers solve problems through informal or administrative means, pot through law-

sults.

In fact, we believe that the staff draft speaks to the importance of these activities
in proposing later in Section 102 (e) (7) that State applications should include®
. . ab a minimum, activities in the areas of access 10 and funding for assistive
technology devices and assistive technology services, advecacy, and interugency co-
ordination . . .” . The need for advocacy activities is also addressed in Section
102 (e) (19) in which two draft optiona are presented for “Protection and Advocacy
Services”. Of the two alternatives, we would support Alternative #1, as we believe
that the use of already existing entities would help to awoid fragmentation, lessen
potential public confusion, and prove much more cost effective than creating a new

system.

We would, therefore, recommend that the proposed Sectiop 101 (bX“Activities ")
be amended to clarify thet activities in the areas of “Access to and Funding for
Assistive Technology” and “Advocacy” are mandatory activities on the part of States.
Oneﬁstgﬁ% iasue is ed,hJStatesch mlgy then r.bem those adimMe rIhm:!:n.ﬂ:n‘::l-
ing list of nine activities which would assiat them ip creating or i proc-
ess by which they accomplish their work. Hoe

Another change we would su, relates to proposed Section 105 (¢) ing
administrative mechaniams to change a protectiob and advocacy provider. e we
concur with the proposed language regarding the role of consumers in informing a
Governoar of their concerns about a given provider, there may be other valid reasons
why a Governor may Deed to change a provider. These reasons should pot inchude
political retaliation or punishmenpt for achieving advocacy objectives. However, it
could be the case, for example, that a given provider fails in ita stewardship role,
the net effect of which is a reduction in or total absence of ad services. While
this matter is, of course, a complicated one, we would suggest that the subcommittee
consider the language currently used in the Developmental Disabilities Assistance
and Bill of Righta Art in Section 142 (aX5) regarding the redeaignation of protection
and advocacy services as a basis for language in proposed Section 105 (¢) of the Act
under consideration here this ing.

The Nationai Council welcomes the Lﬁmmed provisions of Section 105 (f) regard-
ing follow-up oD our recent report to the President and the Congress, Study on the
Financing of Assistive Technology Devices and Services for Individuals with Disabil-
ities, and for the recognition of its important role in the Interagency Disability Co-
ordinating Council. We also support the reservation of funds for technical assistance
as proposed in Section 106(b), although we would note that this activity and the
fung.i.ng reserved for it might be mcre appropriately placed under Title H.

_ We strongly support the proposed feasnbil% study regarding a national classifica-
tion system for assistive technology in Title 1L, Part A, and appreciate the inclusion
of the National Council as a icipant in the design of the proposed study. In a
similar manner, we support the Lropo ining and Public Awareness Projects
in Part B and the language included in this Part 1o ensure that le with disabil-
ities and individuals who are members of minority groups are participants in
the activities funded under this Part. The need to mcg?le individuals who are mem-
bers of mincrity groups was highlighted in the National Council's recent report,
Me;t&:g the Undue Needs of Minorities with Dissbilities: A Report to the President
ap ngress.
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We are alao very supportive of the proposed Direct Loan Projects as described in
the new Section 231 (bX3} in Part D——Demonstration and [nnovation Projects, g
ticularly the provision that the Secretary “may include a requirement that the Sec-
retary shall provide an amount al to not more than 90 percent of the amount
required for any such project®, and would recommend to the subcommittee that the
word “may” in this provision be changed to “shall®. Given the finandal situations
many States currently face, we would want to make it atiractive for States to seck
this funding (funding which is, by definition, time limited) in order to provide ready
:ﬁuusf to assistive technology devicee and services for persons with disabilities and

eir families.

OTHER IMPORTANT ISSUES THAT NEED TO BE ADDEESSED

There are two additional areas we would hope to see included in the reauthoriza.
tion bill. The first of these in a focus on the concept of universal gﬁmduct design.
The concept of universal product design is an approach that res to the needs
of individuals with functional limitations in the design of commercial prod-
ucts. By attending to the needs of individualas with functional limitations in the de-
sign stage, we can aveid costly retrofitting, purchase of additional equipmeat and
devices, or—worse—the waste of human potential through no action at all. This con-
cept has already received attention in Section 508 of the Rehabilitation Act and var-
ious other statutes. However, it would, in our view, be quite beneficial to include
a gciﬂc focus on this concept in the Technology-Related Assistapce Act under Part
D-Demonstration apd Innovation Projects, Section 231, by adding a new provision
to Subsection (bX2) to allow the Secretary to fund a gmject under a new (E)the pur-
pose of which would be to provide funding for a public-private partnership to iden-
tify solutions to the issues surrounding the development of universal product design
guidelines in a cost-effective manner. specific additional language we would rec-
ommend is as folows:

Add the l'ollowilﬁ rovision to Part D: Section 231 (bX2)

(E} develop gui es for the utilization of universal product design features in
commercial products that are responsive to the needs of individuals with functional
impeairmenta and the ﬁ:eral public. Such guidelines should be developed with the
full participation of individuals with dizabilities, rehabilitation engineers, represent-
atives from private industry, and design experta.

The second area we would hope to see addressed in the reauthorization is the
amendment of other Federal lawsa to facilitate the financing of assistive technology
devices and services. The distinguished members of this subcommittee are aware of
the barriers often faced by individuals with disabilities and their families in secur-
ing needed supporta and services for which they are supposed to be eligible or even
entitled, In our report, we rited several areas in current Federal law that, if amend-
ed, wonld provide significantly increased access to assistive technology and ge a long
way toward molving some of the ing problems consumers currently face. We
would, therefore, respectfully suggest that this subcommittee consider amending (or,
for those statutes not directly under its jurisdiction, forwarding recommended
amendments to the a?mpriate committees and subcomumittees), for the following
purposes, the statutes hsted below:

Amend the State plan requirements in the following statutes to require assur-
ances and & planning process with timelines for expanding funding access to
assistive technology: .

Rehabilitation Act: Title VI—Supported Employment
Rehabilitation Act: Title VI—Independent Living Services
Individuals with Disabilities Education Act: Pari H
Individuals with Disabilities Education Act: Part B
Social Security Act: Title XIX\—Medicaid
Maternal and Child Heelth Block Grent: Title V
Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act of 1990
Amend the a"i“””m‘“}m ! the fol
indivi planning requirements in the followipg statutes to

Ete:vide notice (in acceasible formats) to individuals with disabilities and their fami-

es of the right to assistive technology devices and services in a timely manner con-
sisten{ with individual needs:

¢ Individuals with [)isabilities Education Act: Part H

+ Individuals with Disabilities Education Act: Part B

» Rehabilitation Act: Title 1

» Social Securjty Act: Title XIX

Amend the Social Security Act to incinde the complete definition of assistive tech-
nology devices and services from the *Definitions™ section of the Technology-Related

a8 e d saae
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Assgistance for Individuals with Disabilities Act and d access to assistive tech-
nology devices and services—~through ition that the major purroae of asgistive
technology is to do much more than merely “replace or subatitute for 8 missing or

maliormed body part”in the following Titles:

¢ Title I ial Security Disability Insurance

! Title XVISepplemental Sectrity Locome

itie plemen i me

Title m—hgedican
Title XIX~-Medicaid .

Amend Section 162 of the Internal Revenue Code to allow taxpag.-rn with disabil-
ities who do not itemize the option of claiming assistive technology expenses as
abeove-the-line adjustments to income. )

Amend the Communications Act of 1934 to establish and implement a national
policy of available, affordable, and accessible telecommunication services for Ameri-
cans with disabilities. o .

These constitute our major recommendstions regarding the resutharization of this
vital Jegislation. In closing, let me once again thank the subcommittee for seeking
our views on this matter and ress my admiration for the slill and dedication
with which you have approached great task of increasing the independence, pro-
ductivity, and community integration of Americans with disahilities.

CONCLUSION

Thank I{lou, Fd. In conclusion, I too would like to state that the National Council
on Disability is very appreciative of this opportunity to provide this subcommittee
with our recommendations on the reauthorization of the Technology-Related Asaist-
ance for Individuals with Disabilities Act, We you to continue in your efforts
to dm and strengthen the Act so that, in the ident’s words, we can continue
to, “shift disability policy in America away from exclusion, toward inclugion; away
from deperdepce, toward independenmce; away from paternalism, and toward

Pk yoo. : -
. you, We would now be pleased to answer any questions you might have.

APPENDK A

%ﬁ:ci.ﬁc Statutory Responasibilities of the National Council on Dizability

overall purpose of the National Council on Disability is to promote policies,
programs, practices, and procedures that guarantee equal opportunity for all indi-
viduale with disabilities, regardless of the nature or severity of themr disabilities,
and to empower individuals with disabilities to achieve economic self sufficiency,
independent living, and inclusion and integration into all aspects of society. The ape-
cific dﬁxetilgs of the dati::}ual Council to ach:ev;ine-t.h.is b;p:il;poseﬁal_'e ag follows: Cactice

. ewing and evaluating, on a continuin , policies, 3,
and procedures concerning individuals with cgsabiliﬁg mnhm by
Federal departmenta and agencies, including programa established or assisted under
the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended, or under the Developmental Disabilities
Assistance and Bill of Righta Act; and statutes and reguistions pertaining to
f‘l‘:ie?fal programs ;vhifh:l asﬂ:':t such individuals with disabilities in order to :lsseas

effectiveness of such policies, programs, practices, procedures, statutes, and reg-
ulations in meeting the peeds of individuals with disabilities.

. iewing and evaluating, on a continuing basis, new and emerging disability

licy issues affecting individuals with disabilities at the Federal, State, and local
evela, and in the private sector, including the need for and coordination of adult
services, access to personal assistance services, achool reform efforts and the impact
of sach efforts on mmdividuals with disabilities, acceas for health care, and pohcies
that cﬁerabe as disincentives for the individuals to seck and retain employment.

. ing recommendations to the President, the Co the Secretary of Edu-
cation, the Di r of the National Institute on Disability and Rebabilitation Re-
search, and other officials of Federal agencies, respecting ways to better promote
equal opportunity, economic self-sufficiency, independent living, and inclusion and
integration into all aspects of society for Americans with disabilities.

¢ Providing the Congrees, on a continuing basis, advice, recommendations, legis-
gve pmpoaaﬁg, and any additional information which the Council or the Congress

ms appropriate.

¢ Ga rizl; information about the implementation, effectiveness, and impact of
the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990(42 U.S.C. 12101 et 5eq.).

¢ Advising the President, the Congress, the Commissioner of the Rehabilitation
Services Administration, the Assistant Secretary for Special Education and Reha-
. bilitative Services within the Department of Fducation, and the Director of the Na-
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tional lastitute on Disability and Rehabilitation Research on the development of the
programs to be carried out under the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended.

. Mdﬁ advice to the Commissioner with reapect to the policies of and con-
duct of the abilitation Services Administration.

e Making recommendations to the Pirector of the National lnstitute on Disabil-
ity and Rehabilitetion research on ways to umprove research, service, administra-
tion, and the collection, dissemination, and implementation of research findings af-
fecti reons with disabilities.

. ngufmntmg an Annual Report with appropriate recommendations to the Presi.
dent and Congress with a particular focus on new and emerging issues impacting
on the ]ivesd;l"ai.natl:liividuals with disabilities. for the acti the Lo Di

¢ Providi vice regarding priorities for the activities of the Inte ncy Dis-
ability Coordinating Council ans reviewing the recommendations of suchragzund] for
legislative and administrative changes to ensure that such recommendations are
coosistent with the purpeses of the Council to promote the full integration, inde-
pendence, and productivity of individuals with disabilities.

. Prvm and submitting to the President and the Congrese a report eatitled
National Disability Policy: A Progress Report on an annua] basis; and

¢ Prepariag and submitting to the Congress and the President a repert contain.
ig:g a summary of the activities and accomplishments of the Council on an annual

AfIn.
Na1TiONAL CoUNCIL ON DISABILITY, 800 INDEPENDENCE AVE, SW,
Washkingion, DC, June 29, 1993

The Honorzble Tom Harkin,
United States Senate,

113 Hart Senate Office Building,
Washington, DC.

DEAR SENaTOR HARKIN: Thank you very much for the ofpmtum‘ry to testify at
this morning’s hearing on the reauthorization of the Technology-Related Assistance
Act of 1988, We fully support the reauthorization of this vital legislation and trust
that cur testimony provided you and the staff of the subcommittee with useful infor-
mation. As we stated this morning, we believe that stmn?ly focusing the attention
of the States on the areas of finance and adv and incudi:tngesome discretiopary
suthority for the Secretary of Education to ﬁ.ma projects in area of universal
product design would tly strengthen the Act.

Per lyour request, [ have enclosed a copy of the “Benefit-Cost Study of the Provi-
gion of Assistive Technology Devices and Services” thet was & part of the Council's
Study on the financing of Assistive Technology Devices and Services for Individuals
with Disabilities. White the data presented in this document iz based on a relatively
small sample (N= 136), we were overwhelmed with the consistently positive rela-
tionship between the provision of appropriate assistive technologies and services
and the incressed independence, ctivity, mobility, integration, and earni
power of consumers. We are conﬁSent that replications of this study would yielg
similar resuits, as these findings were echoed in statemsents made by consumers at
the three public hearings we held on the financing of assistive technology last year,

The individuals in our study were asked to complete a written questionnaire and
then participate in a telephone interview, They were from four age groups: infants
and toddlers, achool-age children, working-age individuals, and senior citizens. The
&uestions were structured to gather information about the impact and benefits to

e individual of assistive technology in terms of health status, independence, rpro-
ductivity, integration, and prevention of secondary disabilities. Major findings from
the study included the following:

1. The majority of infants with disabilities benefited by having fewer health prob-
lems because of assistive technology.

2. Forty-four percent of the families were able to use child care or decrease the
amount of parental care because of assistive technology.

3. Almost three-quarters of achool-age children were able to remain in a regular
classroom, and 45 percent were able to reduce their use of school-related services,

4. Sixty-two percent of working-age persons were able to reduce dependence on
family members, 58 percent were abEto reduce dependence on paid assistance, and
37 percent were able to increase earnings.

5. Among elderly persons, 80 percent were able to reduce dependence on others,
half were able o reg:me dependence on paid persons, and hallpi'ere able to avoid
entering a nursing home.

6. Ninety-six respondents identified specific types of assistive technology that
would make a difference in their lives. average cost of this equipment was



38

$5,645; respondents indicated that they would be willing to pay ap average of
$1.421 for !E,a etgpnmnt\

7. Among the benefits attributable to asgistive technology were time savings in
activities of daily living (ADIs) and household chores; time savings in reading, writ-
ing, and studying; more time spent on comrmunity participation; and monetary sav.
ings. Sixty-four perceat of those reporting time savings reported reduction in ADL
time; 48 percent reported less time reading, writing, studying, or learning; and 43
percent reported less time on household chores. The average time saved in a week
was 19.8 hours for ADLs, 16 bours for reading, writing studying, or learning; and
15 hourn for household chores. This time saving allowed persons with diasabilities
to engage in an sveraPe of 15 extra hours of recreation and more than 10 bours
of extra time with the family.

8. Sixty-a:i.xJ:ement of respondents reported that they were able to visit family and
friends an additional 10 visits per month, and everyone reported making pew
friende and participating more in community activities.

9. Almost one-third of the respondents indicated that their family saved money,
averaging $1,110 in the previous month. At the same time, coe-quarter of the re-
spondents indicated that they experienced additional equipment-related expenses,
averaging approximately $287 per month. Nevertheless, almost one-quarter of the
respondents reported that their faraily members could work an average of an addi-
tional 25 hours each week, although only 5 percent reported that they earned more
money. For those reporting additional earnings, the average was approximately
G of :.hw%' d h dh d jobs d th

10. e 42 respondents who reported having paid jobs, 92 percent reporied that
the assistive technology enabied them to work faster or beuer,Pga percent indicated
that they earned more money, 81 percent reporied working more hours, and 67 per-
cent reported that the equipment has enabl]:?i them to obtain employment. Fifteen
percent indicated that the equipment has enabled them to keep their jobs. Equip-
ment also enabled 38 percent to pursue additions! schooling.

11. From a societal point of view, equipment was reported to have enabled 6 gut
of 36 Social Security Dissbility Insurance (SSDI) benehiciaries to reduce their SSDI

ayments an average of $672 per month, while 5 out of 31 Supplemental Security
fnsuranoe (88D reu‘tgients re d a reduction in 551 payments, averaging $261 per
month, because of

e use of asaistive technology. Of the 16 perscns who reported
reductiona in public transfer mlzfments, the botjy was $5,240 per month or an aver-
age of $327 per person. A g

er number reported & reduction in public expenses
for social services as a result of their use of assistive technology.

12, Most importantly, when asked to estimate the impart of equipment on their
quality of life on a e from 1 to 10, ndents reported that without the equip-
ment their quality of life was around 3, while their quality of life jumped to approxi-
mately 8.4 pointa with the E:F.lipment

1 do hope you find this information helpful as you finalize the Senate version of
the reauthonization of the Technology-Related Asaistance for Individuals with Dis-
abilities Act of 1988. As always, please feel free 1o call on us any time that you be-
Heve we may be of assistance to you or your staff; we’re here for you!

_ In cloaing, let me once again Lhanktigu for the opportunity to testify at this morn-
ing’s hearing and commend you for tremendous leadership you have exhibited
in improving the quality of life experienced by Americans with Disabilities, their
familiez, and communities.

Sincerely,
JOHN A. GANNON

Acting Chairperson
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Sectlon Seven

Benrfir Cort Stridy of the Previion of Assistive
Technclogy Derices and Services

Frerrtpied fram:

Nattorral Uagne? en Peanbilbrs (1991, Srdr gr e Fiuancdap of Asoeme
Technalogy Revicrt and Servicrt for Individuals =ith Lisokifides. W athingion,
P Author,

furvny Gampling Froonmdure £ Mathndology

In 1991 the UCP contraoted with human parvice dalivory azento
in ninn different riates’ to eanduct s eUrvey of porgora wlth
dlagkiliclics who were uncrs of anaistive devicep. The eEurvey
ctjcctive was to doterwine tho warlous comtn and bencfits that
resior‘dnntn frem four age groups agoribed ke the use of thalr
esalative davices. Tho sge gIcups conmlated of: 1} edildren onder
age fivap 2) youths aged filve through 217 3) working-agesd adulte
2902 21 throutgh 6% and 4} peradne sldec thap £5. (Guardlans were
asked ebout any ehildrem under ege 21 using psuch oceletive
teghnology.} Esch intorviawver sttenpted to F11)} oy four purveys
for each of tha four age groupas for & %otel of 16 aurveys per
tteats.” Intrrvicws wvere oenducled durlng the firot four months of
1992, The flne! sempla consleted of 134 recpondenta.

#ach pLIte pulveyor we&m Ipakructed to conplets a buvo part
phone intervieow %o !dnntify the sprrepriaxe target sepple.  The
firet part sought to identify = uscr of arsigtive dsviecn in one of
the glven foir age groupo., The types of equlponnt used that were
rort bonoflclal  wera  thep  1dentified. Baspondaonts were
subpequently ssked to catcgorice the neture of tha Eoncffita for a
qlven &36 group that ere mttributeble to usage of thenes devioces.

A total of S& Part 1 tcelcphene eurvoym were codad into tha
43ty bana. Sevaral of the houssholds had morc than one parron with
a dlpability engd uzing seefntive deviran, The poaltion of the
peroons wilrh Alsebilitles within the fpmfly structura epd
descriptive staflictica about thelr rozpactive ages are provided In
Tahlr 1. The rsvple frame included nino ehildren undor nge five,
11 youths aged flve through 21, 28 vorking-opcd adolte and ten
rozspondents older than age &5.

Table 31 Famlly Stztuos 234 Aga of Peroon witbh Dlaabllivy

Agn
it af

Farily Frequeno | Respense | poaruge | Minimum | Maximu
Hembeor: Y L] ®
Reopondent 19 68 .42 49.4% 26 L2
Eon 11 f9.3¢ 9.18 3 17
Taughter 1o 17.54 7.60 2 7
Spouse ] 14.04 49.57 k1] L]
No Response 79

Prolizinnry Ecreening Inrerview Rasdlte

This acresning intorview ohtalned prelininary Intformatlon on a person's vost
useful masictive Anvices. N totpl of 40 Aiff~rent clessificatlons of assictive
devlces vers $don%ifled. The moat populer wers mobility, transpertatien, o aoter
and oommunications devicos., Whealchalre vers pentleonad 43 tipes, vans ulth Hifte,
and modiricd door handles or controls vere llsted aight times, computers five
tines and by the SB respondents. -

Depending on the sge eleaglfications, mapy of thees rospondents hanefited
from nasistive technelegy In ways wvhich had a mignificant impact on & majer life
ectivity. Thn varicus bonofits for & glven aze clasmigicatlen are reported in
Tabtee 2-%5 below, While the small gamplo clfaz and selaption biaf muet be noted,
the ude of sasletiva Javices sppeors to havo gemerafed substantisal Ainprovements.
Parents of tbhe mafority of thess Infants ldcntified ac baving e diecabiiiry
concurrnd that assigtive devicen hed ptevonted homlth care problems. Thes ceccond
most freque=ntly ®entioned benefit ({431 dua to erasitive tochnclogy veo the
rcduction in parental eare or child care. 9imilarly, edaptive cquipment enebled
Tore then 70% of the youth cohart te resmaln In a malpabrean clajsoroor setting.
Almsat balf vere abla to reduce their tcsge of school-rolatod anc!llar{ sercvices,
A mijerity of vorking-sgcd adulte reported reduced dapcnilenca on fao ly weobern
end paid asslstanct. Alio nete thet bera than throa-elghthe of thoae rnriond!nq
repotted Incresncd enrnlngs attributabls to thelr pecletive Aevicers., F ng!!l,
balt of thn eldecly <ohert reported tha: eaciztive devices envbled them to avald
entering o nurelng heme &néd reduced thelr depondance on pald esslstants. Elght
of tha tan repondants noted & reduced dependenca on othere.
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Tabhie 21 Sorwilts oF Eqrfpmert lar Imlacts e daw 1)

s T e — IR W) T
T at
Tvew wi Lerafle: Frmp ey Errprme
s Thild Corw 4 Erdnlrg #ormigl twy il -!-l&
Crter Integrwiet SHETS cpcy o Praechen! t o
Proert Bagich Cyre Prablom 1 .Y
Ehar . 4 4l 47
= Tn A ST I IT RIS MRS T I MY Y TS PITINTIIOY b tete s osporwa Inciier
pliy with topn, lage weed scomamlcwl lin, 30 Tormd Biimd Eohit ], Bebii0r urmbedfowiieg, bijtsr zommmleation, s~ Upsrwved Smih aviaty.

Tl s T4 Revm i iid oF o pact rawr Lol i Chitde gn ooy 310

Tore af Jeea?id: Fewamrcy .,.:,:.:,.
By Irom dpwcial 4o Drguder fougatlon 3 T
Ramin In a Remsiar Clavsrecs deeting 1] R
Vahma paurt of Bctuomi-Ralstcd Sarvbted 1 &34
Ot 4 X5 A8
(E—frat—i gk 1 2T | T e I RITETT Te ols roiprene Imilute: fopteewd

T T T BT B e Py
cmrunication wd parclclpetian, frorsared Inoepurderse (1) w-f g o et ﬂl!lh wod frasdon

Teble 4: Bencfice uf LpAowsnt lur Uork g Lys fermore (Agen 228

Trew of Rora i1y Froquercy !H:n::ﬂ ;
Ry o Lilalrmia 411 Supmarin T .
¥erm o Bilery for Fieet Fiem 3 1%
Trertbx Inenires - ™ n.v
Rekid drperderce on Fumltr Mot o L] .o
Nt b h o Fald axal 4 LH 8.8
Lewen Dhal tor od Laplopmern 1 3143
Tiher T %

TR Gt s M ATd B ort 14 T IR TUEIN T Fegondorg STAPES iy o thls mrsparwme Unciuder frcr et
Wnckeprtrdonc 4 tn‘ llfnur Trmlvemml, ftimm worting, wes Yoo ynd Ton, bocom mmploprd, ard prrestar undaratarding.

Table 9: Soerite of b/ et lur piderly b tos Mouver & Temewd

Typst of Bwmir e T oty Inln:nn

Arald Btr lng 8 tursieg Sowe 3 b
B¢ Dlachripnd from o bursing Bome L 19600
Wty Drperchre s on (hers k4 .0
Wedas Biporderce an #ald Faisors 3 3.
oner H .00

Part II kexultsr ftllisation, Costs and Benefits of Asslstive Technology

Tbe sezond part of tha quontionnalro then sought detolled Intormation aboot
coBte of uragr, access to, producstivity-related benefits and villingness-to-poy
for npoirtive dsvicea. 1In tha flrat ocotion the dintervlevers asked raspondents
to  fdantify a1t the coet-rolated aspects of sequiring andt malnthining the
1dehtiticd dovices. Theas Fu~stions addrerped vuncrohlyp and financing issues as
well a3 cut of pockat expenacs and nny ahollinrcy coats of using e equipment that
may hova bean lnourzod. Diftfcultlex in obtalning tundln& troem Airfcrent sooxces
vare nloa fdentified. An att Lt wax mled mnde to entifty any additicnal
B!‘pcgeﬂ Taluted to using ths squipmant for sotivities thet vers previously not
possible,

Beaye and Cwperchip of Assistive Devices -

The questlonneira ocatogerized nilhe hrood clansifisationa ut: asslatlve
devices: 1) afds for dally Qllving; 2} envirsmrcntal eczcenz; 3) control and
manipulaticon; 4) mokilltys 5) eonputer Bccags end uoer 6) hesripg; 71 visuel end
rending: 8} grccchy and ST recreation.  Hithin thesa catrjories the rarnponhdepts
Wera agked to Sdontify vwhich of 39 diffcrent types of nssiztiva davices they had
vo=d in the past year. They wers then seked i.l thay ocivmed, ronted; lessed or
boreowed this equipment. The results are reported in Table 6 below,
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Hokdlity vz wore the ms3t prevalent with betwesn on--alahth and one-thied
of reofpondents  pripgy power  or  manusl-ihaclal chalrre, van  moliricatlonn,
volkirg/etanding aldr or Artvirg and Eron~pertaticn alas,  Alds for dally Livipg -
- ipcluding bathtose eJuirmant, preoenal care alde, adtaptive furnituen, trnpufer
equlpzent Brd eating ofg. -- wore the pnext pornt prevalent, tanging frem 10 o 39
peroent vtilizatlon. Computer Bocesz %93 thlyd woit uxed clary of devices. The
une of copputer harduvsre, ecftvare and Input acraecs alde had utilizatlon ratea
tenging betwesn 1% and 25 pareent of eoobonlenta. The aantrol and mpnipuletlcon
categery wna tho last catogory with any significant utrilleatdong usagn in tbe
pricr year ¢f nsenting and positloning and arthotica ench vae 1loted by 13 o 0%
of respondonte.

Tn moat ipstancre the devices vere ovpod by the respondentd, In the cage of
both perecnsl care alds ard home modiffcoticne [lve respeordentn (out &F 28 and 34
vbo uaed guoh dovices lo the peot yoar) eented thelr univs. Slellerly, about 301
¢f ths roepondents borzgued elther walring alds, and couputsr hardwere and
softvere.

Capt of Asslstiva Devices

A elrcumapest snalysis of the ccsts of scelctive technology should Inciuda
the full coxts of ths roacotces ueed for acsiative devices. These costs sbowld
Include wll cocte of proviefon -- both pablicly snd privately Lunded oe well a3
the ocut-of-pocket expenser for the Indlvidual sntjor thalr family.? The sarvey
requccted coft Informaticn on the latter chafgez. These includcd not only the
Initial purchnes price but mny eosts for treioing In the naa of the device,
custopization chaege®, )l vailntenance end any other sundry coste incurred.
Aleo inoluded shogld ba the addlitionel oeoste now incurred related to the ongolng

eago of khe squipment.

The Appendiy Teble I contalne dogeriptive statictios for each of these coats
by Individual essistive dovicn. In very fov of the 10 types of aasistive devices
did more then half of the users bear Apy cut-af-pocket exprnoes. One can alJo see
that some roopondents vere uners but eouldn‘t provide vhat the out-of-pocket conts
vcxi. Am can ba inferred, acome rceoppondenty vere WAers of mevaral aeslatiwe
davices, .

M agyTegito pleture of the varlous cut-of -pocket oxpanditiures for acalstiva
devicen by the respendentn {p presentsd in Takls 7 below. Tha nusber of devices
celumn reflrctn the fact that Persond usa pore thah ono davice. for inoktanca,
thero woro 178 devicas for which cut-of-pockok expenses vers reported.  Hevever,
there were only 136 peresnt In the cerple, ond, 80 natcd sabove, nany Of thesa
People incurred no cut-cf-pocket expenses even though they owned variovs asslative
devices, The cort per respondent colusn Includes 2all persons in the tasple {f.e.,
the total codts are dividcd by 136 respohdents in each cosme). The dollar value
of all expenditurcs 14sted on the survey totalled $2£5,952. The avarage total
axpenditure for ail coet categorles was $1,95% par respondent.

Table 7t Aggrcogastae Cortw of Aeslstive Devices

Cost Humber of Total Cost por Cest per

catcgoryt Davices caste bovice | Reapondent
out-sf-Pocket 178 $191,358 41,078 £1,407
Training 76 £4,995 LEL) 12
cugtomiration $2 18,549 £421 $206
Heintenance 101 $14,110 5137 5104
Other as 17,124 $372 £12€

There wore alao occaslons vhesre perscns ceported additional txgensae ralatad
to using svsistive sguipront, Almort ono fourth of the rocpondents indicated they
had incurrad ouch axpenses far such itess ag bkravel expensss, Insuranoe esoeste and
attendant care. Theee expenced eahged from 5§ to $1,500 and &Everaged $2B7 per
recpendent reporting edditlonal copts, When these coota vere added acrons all
respondents the wversge sut-of-pocket costs incressed to £3,02% per person.
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Senator HARKIN. Mr. Gannon, Mr. Burke, thank you very much
for a fine statement, and I willl come back for some questions in
a second.

We will turn now to Mr. James Hardy on behalf of the Iowa
State project director. Mr. Hardy, it i1s good to see you again.

Mr. HArRDY. Mr. Chairman, | deeply appreciate being here and to
have the opportunity to comment regarding the reauthorization of
what has become known nationally as the “tech bill.”

In addition to more than 35 years of professional and administra-
tive experience with services to persons with disabilities, that in-
cludes assistive technology services, my oldest son, who has a se-
vere physical disability, is an assistive technology user. Therefore,
when tﬁe Iowa University Affiliated Program became the lead
agency for Iowa’s Title I grant, and I became the director of our
Iowa Program for Assistive Technology when it was funded in
1990, I certainly could attest to the paucity of assistive technology
services that were available and their lack of consumer-responsive-
ness.

I have coordinated discussions of the directors of the Title 1 State
grants regarding their perceptions of needed changes in the legisla-
tion upon its reauthorization, and I thank the staff for their consid-
erations of our recommendations.

We believe the tech bill was visionary for at least the following.
One, it was the first legislation that specifically calls for efforts to
change services for persons with disabilities to become consumer-
responsive. Two, the purposes of the Act call for the State grant
programs to work for systemic change in these services. And three,
the legislation permits each State to devise the ways to achieve the
purposes according to the specific needs of and the political and
systems structures that are unique to each State.

However, the onginally provided 5 years for the State grants ob-
viously will not be sufficient to accomplish the grants’ purposes.
Among the reasons are that it takes a very long time to learn the
most effective ways to work with consumers, all service providers,
and all appropriate State agencies and policymakers,

Also, the current fiscal situation in most States makes it impos-
sible to effect changes in service systems that require commitment
of State funds. Most importantly, bringing about consumer-respon-
siveness in systems that serve persons with disabilities requires a
shift of attitudes and procedures that are endemic to these sys-
tems. Permanent changes will be effected only through extended
advocacy and education programs to instill the needed attitudes
and co]?aborations among consumer constituencies, service provid-
ers, and again, policymakers.

The directors believe that the investment in these programs will
pay even greater dividends by the provisions in the discussion draft
that extend them beyond the initially authorized 5 years. The dis-
cussion draft also includes other provisions from the directors’ rec-
ommendations, such as an increased emphasis on training pro-
grams in Title II,

The Earts of the draft that clearly delineate these grants as sys-
tems change programs define consumer involvement and specify
some of the important implications and outcomes I believe will pro-
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vide the States with more leverage to bring about the needed sys-
tems change.

The directors strongly believe that advocacy activities to assist
consumers to gain their rightful access to assistive technology serv-
ices and assistive technology are requisite for the most rapid and
permanent systems change. However, they believe with equal firm-
ness that the manner in which these activities are being carried
should continue to be left to the discretion of the States. Therefore,
1 believe the directors would prefer alternative number 2 in this re-
ﬁard that appears in the discussion draft, since it provides more

exibility than does alternative number 1.

The directors and their staffs, officials of NIDRR, staff of the
resident TA project, and numerous others have worked consistently
to overcome the problems that have been faced by all of these State
programs. There is now mounting evidence that the grants are be-
coming effective. Consumers becoming advocates for their needs is
only one example that will perpetuate the outcomes of these pro-
grams. As Casey Hayse just testified, that certainly is the case in

lowa.

I too wish to thank this subcommittee for the broad program of
legislation or behalf of persons with disabilities in recent years
and, specific to today’s proceedings, for making it increasingly pos-
sible for them to obtain assistive technology.

Thank you.

{The prepared statement of Mr. Hardy follows:]

PREFARED STATEMENT OF JaMES C. HarDY, PH.D.

Mr. Chairman, it is an honor for me to be here, and I deeply appreciate the eppor-
tunity to comment re‘Eardi reauthorization of P.L. 100407, or what has become
known nationally as the “Tech Bill.” ] am Director of the lowa Program for Assistive
Technology, lowe's State grant program as suthorized by Title [ of the legislation.
In 1991, 1 was asked to coordinate considerations by the Directors of these state
grants for needed changes in this legislation upon its reauthorization. As a groueg
of citizens with specialized knowle regerding these needs, we have maintain
a constant diglogue since that time. Your stafl have been exceedingly responsive ad
helpful in responding to the resuits of this dialogue ad by involving me 1n the dis-
cusasions of that have led to the drafl being considered in Lgm hearing.

There are additiona! pe ives, however, upon which I base my commenta. As
a Professor of Pediatrics ad Pathology at the University of lowa, I have over
30 years of experience in ing, research, ad clinical work with persons who have
communication disorders as a resmilt of malformation, discase of, or injury ta their
braina ad nervous systems, may of whom have pumerous other severe and complex
disabilities. In the early 1960's 1 was asaociated with a group of speech-l age
pathologists at what is now the lowa University dated Program (TUAP) wh?ggﬂn
the first organized clinical program for what is now called sugmentative and glter-
native communication systems. This was for children with severe
neuromotar involvement of their s pggucing mechanizms that was most fre-
quently associated with cerebral .

In 19791 became the Director of the interdiscipli clinical services of the IUAP
in which more than 1,600 children ad young adults who have complex disabilities
are seen annually. These services include asmisting these children, young adults, and
their families to obtain needed assistive technology of all types.

In 1981, my eldest son sustained a crushed cervical-five vertebra in a2 vehicular
accident, and ] was thrugt into the role of a parent seeking the needed assistive
technology for a young man who has no function of his lege and very limited func-
tion of hie arms and hands. Consequently, 1 became thoroughly acquainted with the
fact that funding streams and service systems for persons with disabilities fre-
quently are not consumer-responsive.

Co ently, Senator Harkin, 1 welcomed with great enthusiasm your visit to
the f’dﬁ in 1986 as you were working to become acquainted personally with
assistive technology needs of persons with disabilities ed to view the types of tech-
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avlogy that arc used by the children ad young aduite we serve. When the IUAP was
designated as lowa's lead agency for its Title | state grant, | eagerly accepted the
usignments to coordinate dmﬂ.gl% lowa’n application ad to direct its program when
the application was funded in 1990.

From the initial work to determine the sssistive iechnology needs of lowans that
formed the basis of lowa's application to this day, the activities with the Iowa Pro-
gram for Assiative Technology have convinced me that the “Tech Bill” was a vision-
ary piece of legislation, ad, based upon information available at that time, it was
remarkably well drafled to aasist in meeting the unbelievingly extensive needs for
assistive technology by persons with all types of dizabilitiea of all ages. The Direc-
tore of the state programs share these perveptions of the outstanding characteristics
of the law,

Although earlier legislation required some services to be organized in ways that
enhance ?hle rights of persons with disabilities in receiving services (e.g., P.L 94—
142, The Education of All Hapndicapped Children Act), the Tech Bill was the first
that calls for enhancing services for persons with disabilities in a way that they,
the services, are consumer-responsive.

The term “sysiems change” was not used in the Act of 1988. Nevertheless, the
P ses that are articulated therein clearly call for the State grant programs to
wfrr)for a comprehensive systemic change in all of the funding ad service systems
for persons with dizabilities,

, ways in which each state can proceed to accomplish the purposes of the lig
iglation is discretionary. Each state can devise ways to achieve purposes accord-
ing to the specific needs within the state and the political and systems structure
that are unique to that state.

These, and other, farsighted characteristics of the legislation, however, have cre.
ated an enormous task t mq'uue:i]el believe, far more time to accomplish thap
anyone anticipated. Speaking from lowa experience, it has taken an extraor.
dinary expenditure of time and effort to learn the most optimally effective ways to
work with consumers, service £roviders, and policy makers.

As is well known, the needs for enhanmcfo comprehensive, consumer re:ﬁonaive
assistive technology services transcend all service systems for ns with a]l types
of disabilities from infants and toddlers to persong who are elderly. Those services
that must be impacted reside with education—both special and regular education—
programs, sacial service programs, public heaith pregrams, and private sector serv-
e programs. In addition, numerous privete sector entities roust also be impacted.
For example, changing the practices of vendors of assistive technology devices has
surfaced as a igite neeg in Jowa. Groups of non-traditional service providers
have been identified that were not anticipated. An example is that consideration
must be given to involving f:hama.mnta in awareness and advocacy initiatives in
reaching persons who are elderly, who have disabilities, and who need access to
assigtive technology services.

Consequently, Directors of the state grante submit that

1. The tasks required are much too broad and extensive to be completed in the
5 years that are called for by the 3-year development and 2-year extension grants
Pr?:ided.ip the original legislation.

on,

2. As the need for enhanced assistive technology services has become more appar-
ent and the opportunities’requirements to pro-de these services have increased
through other federal ]o’ﬁalah’on (e.g., P.L. 101-336, The Americans With Disabil-
ities ; P.L. 101476; The Individuals With Education Act; P.L. 102-562, The Re-
habilitation Act Amendments), the resources of the state ts have been taxed far
more than was anticipated. This broad program of new legislation has, most desir-
ably, mandated involvement of public and private sector entities in providing
amsigtive technology services that gfeviousb‘ had little vested interest in doing so.
Aa these entities are moving rapidly to comply with the new legislation, they are
mﬂjnﬁrgmasingly on the state grant programs to assist them.

3. current fiscal situation of most states is making it impossible to effect
changes in service systems where these chanﬁ require commitment of state funds,

4. Where registance to systemns change is being encountered, the limited time of
the grante permite agencies and service systems to disregard efforts to accomplish
tghange since there is recognition that these efforts will no longer be present after

years.

Systems change is a complex process which will result in permanent changes only
through en extended period of vigilance, advocaﬁl, and education. It would be most
unfortunate if the systems change initiatives of these grants were abandoned before
it is certain they will be continued through implementation by state and national

pPrograms.
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5. Most importantly, all of the above mentioned systems that eerve persons with
disabilities, generally, are not consumer-reapongive. It is unrealistic to ex that
these grant programs can bring about a coosumer-responsive system of mervices
within 6 years, since to do 80 requires & ahift of attitudes and rrocedurea that are
endemic to services for persons with disabilities. More time will be required to en.
sure that the attitudes and collaborstiona among and between disability constitu-
encies, service providers, and public agencies will become permanently ingrained in
our saciety.

Therefore, it is the primary recommendation of the Directors of the Title ] grant
fmgrams that the grants be extended beyond the § years provided in the onginal
egislation.” We are exceedingly plessed that the Senate staff discusmon in-
cludes a provision for extending the grants for an additional 3 years.

Also, the Directors recognized that restrictions are being placed upon some of
their operations due to regulations of the agendes in which they work. Therelre,

they have asked that the reauthorization assurances that these restrictions
wiﬁ'be waived. They also d that the arrangement for operationalizing the
activities of the nationsal ical assistance program be made more flexible. Fi-

nally, the Directors believe that proj for training of consumers and service pro-
viders be given a higher priority in Title II.

We deeply appreciate staffs’ positive response to these recommendations, and
the provisions in the discussion drafl that make these changes will result in more
rapid realization of the pur%tses of the legislation. In addition, there are numerous
chapges that the Directors have diacu 83 being desirable that are included in
the . Clearly articnlating that these grants are systems change programs and
specifying some the important im&lications are examples.

The Directors strongly believe that edvocacy activities to assist copsumers to gain
their rightful access to assistive technology and assistive technology services are

isite for the most rapid and effective sysiems change. However, they believe
m equal firmpess thet the manner in which these activities are to contipue to
be carned out should be left to the discretior of the states. Therefore, if it is be-
lieved necessary to require an assurance that these activities be a part of a state’s
program, I behieve that the Duectﬁm would prefer Altirh-gative #2 of the ahernlgg
rovisions regarding protection and advocacy services t appear in Section
Fey_,n(lls) ofthe discussion draf. . - .
e i assurance for cooperation with other systemic change projects -
tion 102, (e}, (20}] may be problematic. While such cooperation is unquestionably de-
sirable, the Elci’tical situation in some states may make obtaining thet assurance
impoasible. . the involving & state’s “Insurence Department® directly in these
t programs [Section 101, (e}, (2}, and Section 104, (4)] may result in problems.
ecause of the regulatory authority of the these offices, insurance companies are
likel tg.be reluctant to enter into systems change activitiese when these offices are
involve

There is mounting evidence that these state grants are being effective in bringing
about comprehensive consumer-responsive systems of assistive technology services,
One of the more exciting evohitions that results from the adw activities of the
state grant p ms is the surge of copsumer interest and confidence that these

rograms are (1; working on their behalf and (2) that they are initiatives that will

ave a very favorable lontﬁ;ra.nge impact upon their lives. Consumers are learning
how to advocate to meet their needs, which will perpetuate the oetcome of the pro-
grnmsl . That certainly isdthtia case in Jowa "

t must be recognize ¢t the expectations lor these programs by consumers,
their advocacy groups, and all of us working to achieve the grants’ 8 for
these programs were unrealistically high. Fortupately, with the flexibility provided
to the states and the approaches taken by the state programs, these expectations
are beil.lf tempered by the realization that (1) consumers must aoquire considerably

(1)

more information, (2) a oomgeletely different orientation on the part of policy makers
and service providers mnst be gained, and (3) there amst be significant re ions
of resources to achieve the frnnts’ purposes.

Towa's has faced numerous difficulties, as have all of the other state pro-

md e officials of the National Institute of Disabilities and Rehabilitation
and the RESNA Technicel Assistance Project have certainly worked to
help resolve these difficuities. It must be realized that there are numercus exceed-
i.ng;)y successfu] initiatives that have been implemented across the nation. Providing
thousands of consumers with information as to how to access existing funding
streams so that they ms{ obtain assistive technology services apd assistive tech-
nology is only one example. In view of the growing accomplishments of these pro-
ﬁrl?l.ima it is unfortunate that there are i ﬁ:at selected instances of specific
ifficulties are generally applicable to ail of the programs.
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There are po hard data to dermonstrate the best way to bring aboul the com-
prehensive and sweeping systems change called for. We are all learning in this proc-
vea of bringing about statewide, consumer-responsive systems of assistive technology
services. The provisions in the Seoate stafl discussion draft that call for ¢h 8 1n
the sea of the ::S.alatiqn and increased accountability in a result of this learn-
ing. se changes provide more leverage for the state programs to bring about
change and to demonstrate that change.

Finally, | speak for not only the ﬁemm of the state programs, but also their
stafla, and, lﬁl.ie\re, the persons with disabilities throughout our nation in thank.
ing this subcommittee for ita foresight in making it increasingly poasible for persona
with disabilities to obtain needed amistive technology services.

Senator HARKIN, Mr. Hardy, thank you very much for your testi-
mony, and we will come back to you for some questions, but first,
we will turn to Jenifer Simpson, with United Cerebral Palsy Asso-
ciations.

Ms. StMPsoN. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, 1 am
Jenifer Simpson, and 1 am here today on behalf of the Consortium
for Citizens with Disabilities to talk about the reauthorization of
the Tech Act.

As you know, CCD is a working national coalition of more than
100 groups representing individuals with disabilities, providers and
professionals, as well as many consumers. We know that assistive
technology is critical to the lives of every individua! with a disabil-
ity in America, including for my son, 8-year-old Joshua, who is in
the back of the room, misbehavin% but he is a big user of assistive
technology and, as you can tell, he couldn’t get here if he didn’t
have a wheelchair.

CCD believes that the mission of the State Tech Act programs
is to assist in fulfilling the promise of the Americans with Dhsabil-
ities Act. Assistive ology must become better understood as a
means to achieve reasonable accommodation as a part of the civil
rights protections for all Americans with disabilities afforded by
the ADA.

CCD's discussion has focused on systems change—what it should
be and what the Tech Act programs should be doing in order to
give the taxpayers the best value for their money. Our overriding
recommendation is to mandate that each State program fund three
specific activities to promote systems change, advocacy, and
consumer-responsive. We recommend targeting specific activities as
critical to ensuring systems change, while at the same time main-
taining flexibility for the State programs.

We consider access to funding as paramount. We think that the
special ed programs, vocational rehabilitation and Medicaid assist-
ance programs should be the focus of systems change activities b
these State Tech Act programs. These programs are federally-fund-
ed; they cut across every age, and potentially, every child and
youth and adult with a disability could get the assistive technology
they need if the individual plans in those programs were looked at
more closely, and the assistive technology they needed were given
them when ﬂley ask for it.

For instance, my son has had in his IAP for the last 4 years the
need for an augmentative communication device so that he could
reach literacy and communication goals. So far, the system has not
responded and lE‘ven him what he needs. | am the driver of the sys-
tem. 1 would like more consumer-responsiveness within my local
school district in order to make sure he gets what he needs.
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In terms of systems change, we appreciate greatly what we see
in the draft bill in terms of the definition and the other emphases.
We see systems change as actions that will result in increased ac-
cess to funding that will continue on a permanent basis.

For instance, if we did have a Tech Act program in the District
of Columbia, maybe Joshua would have his communication device,
and maybe he would be the one testifying here today. This would
be a big change, 1 think.

Most central to CCD’s recommendations is an advocacy compo-
nent. We recommend a very narrow definition of this activity, and
by this, we mean the potential for legal representation. We rec-
ommend that it also be funded by a 10 percent set-aside of funds.
We believe it is necessa.? that this activity be contracted also the
States’ protection and advocacy agencies, as authorized under the
Developmental Disabilities Act.

We would not feel so strongly about this advocacy set-aside if it
were easy for individuals with disabilities to get what they need.
Direct service agencies often have a conflict of interest with sys-
tems change activities. An entity such as a P and A in the outside
role, which can support the lead State agency, also offers protection
to individuals to get what they need.

To establish this within the Tech Act opens the door for every
individual to get what they need.

Consumer responsiveness is also critical for individuals with dis-
abilities, and we appreciate the new definitions and other mecha-
nisms in the Senate draft. Qur idea about true consumer respon-
siveness goes beyond just getting devices. It means sensitivity to
individuals. If there were true consumer responsiveness, for in-
stance, in New Mexico, 1 would not have gotten a phone call that
I got recently, from a dad of a 13-year-old with multiple disabil-
ities. The family is Navajo, and they had programmed both English
and Navajo into their device. When they moved to a new school dis-
trict, the old school district would not let the family take the device
with them, saying it was theirs. So the dad called me, very frus-
trated, saying, at do we do?” He said that the new school dis-
trict would give a device, but it had a male voice and only English
in it. My simple solution was to just switch devices and make an
exchange.

This is the kind of suggestion that 1 think Tech Act programs
could do. These are no-cost solutions in terms of policies and prac-
tices that can be done at the very local level.

Additionally, CCD understand outreach and training are essen-
tial for expanding capacity of States, and these activities must in-
volve the specific constituencies that they are intended to reach.
For instance, rural residents, if they get a device in a city by a city
provider, they might get home and find the device doesn’t work in
the trailer because the device is just too big. Inner city areas often
lack the infrastructure for even minimal follow-up, sometimes not
even the ability to take public transportation. So we understand
consumer responsiveness as the State Tech Act programs
proactively gomg to those communities, the inner city or rural
areas.

Other highlights that CCD supports in the Senate draft are the
provisions for accountability, the onsite visits by NIDRR, to which



49

the public has been invited, documentation of activities by the Tech
Act programs, particularly with regard to what they have been
doing with the voc rehab folks, the special education folks, in Parts
B and Hp s, and Medicaid. We are also very interested in
seeing that Eﬁe assistive technology is considered in the LAPs, the

s, the IFSPs, and other individualized plans that are man-
dated through these acts.

Also, a mechanism for redesignation of the lead agency is a small
but significant amendment in the reauthorization that gives teeth
to congressional intent. We also think national technical assistance
is very critical. The primary technical assistance recipients right
now are the State Tech Act programs and not individuals with dis-
abilities directly.

CCD supports greatly the draft bill provision to address a new
critical area of national technical assistance that focuses on the
needs of individuals with disabilities and their family members or
representatives. It is too much to expect individuals to understand
the appeal processes within special ed, voc rehab and Medicaid.
This requires expert technical assistance, and this could be offered
at a national level.

There is much to be done. There is a paucity of expertise
amongst advocates, attorneys, persons with disabilities and profes-
sionals across disciplines. I even had to go up to Baltimore to get
an expert on assistive communication to get my son properly evalu-
ated, and I live right here in Washington. Training is paramount.

Too often, individuals with disabilities are denied what they
need. A communication device may be denied because it is a “con-
venience”; a wheelchair i1s denied because 1t is a “luxury.” It almost
seems that it is easier to get a handgun than it is to sometimes
get some of the things I need for Joshua.

The CCD Task Force on Technology commends and supports
greatly much of the work that has gone into the draft. If you could
incorporate some of our points made, we think this would strength-
en the draft.

I thank the committee for involving and inviting the CCD to par-
ticipate in the reauthorization process, and I'd be happy to answer
any questions.

e prepared statement of Ms. Simpson follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JENIFER SIMPSON

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee, I am Jenifer Simpaon and I am here
today on behaH of the Consortium For Citizens With Disabilities (CCD) to talk
about the reauthorization of P.L. 100—407, the “Technology-Related Assistance For
Individuals With Disabilities Act of 1988” [29 USC 2201), referred to as “The Tech
Act.” CCD is a working coalition of over ore huadred consumer, parent, service pbro-
vider, and professio izations that advocates on behalf of le with disabil-
ities and their families. work of the Consortium is conducted by Teak Forces
in h‘;anous licy m?:so such a:wl;lea;t.:h care, technology, I'éegl;ammnémn.icntiom, edu-
cation, employment, housing, ci ights, taxes, and budget and appropriations.
Cclggy mmnd_suﬂ;go Suboommltteg ‘\'ll';:'!r3 its leadership t!.l::l the agea of assistive tech.
no i ng support of this p over the past 5 years.

The work of the TechnobgT&sk Force Eas, for the past 5 months, been focused
on this resuthorization. We have met more than 15 times, read mountains of mate-
rial about what has been happening in state tech act programs over the past 5 years
and have discussed a wide of i3gues among ourselves and with other nter-
eated parties. These discussions have reflected many varied points of view. What fol-
lows are CCI's recommendations for the reauthorization of this legislation resulting
from this intensive and exhausting process.
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Assistive technology is critical to the lives of every individual with a disability in
America, including for my eight year old son, Joshua, sitting next to me today, who
has cerehral palsy, and uses a lot of assistive technology. | am testifying today
therefore both on behall of the Consortium for Citizens with Disabihities (CCD) in
my role ag co-Chairperson of the Taak Force on Technoiogy and as a very interested

arent.

P CCD believes that the misgion of the state tech act programs is to aasist in fulfill-
ing the promise of ADA—that assistive technology must become betier understood
a3 a means to achieve reasonable accommodation as part of the cvil rights protec-
tions for Americane with disabilities afforded by the ADA. This is what technology-
related assistance must be after of the ADA. The qobent.ial wer of ge
Tech Act far exceeds the current lmi federal funding level of 34 ion dollars.
The reach apd impact of Tech Act activities extends across environments, age, race,
social claas, gender, and abilities. CCD has taken a hard look at what ia the best
use of the taxpayers' dollars since this amount is clearly insufficient to provide di-
rect service to individuals with disabilities. Therefore our focus has been on eystems
chapge, what it should be and what the tech act programs should be doing in order
to %\r? t}le taxpayers the best value for their money. CCD's recommendations focus
on Title 1.

CCD RECONMENDATIONS FOE SYSTEMS CHANGE

CCD’s overriding recommendation for Title I of the Act is to MANDATE THAT
EACH STATE OGRAM FUND ACTIVITIES SPECIFICALLY ON SYSTEMS
CHANGE, ADVOCACY, AND CONSUMER RESPONSIVENESS.

This means the reauthorized legisiation must define these three terms, systems
change, advocacy services and consumer responsiveness in addition to requiring that
the etate tech act programs carry out such activities which CCD sees as essential
activities of the programs. CCD iz pleased to pote that the Senate draft has ad-
dressed this with the addition of definitions in the draft bill. CCD further believes
it is critical that the statute set priorities that direct and guide the state tech act
programs in what they mmst do apd what they can do as optional activities. Si)eci.ﬁ-
cally, although CCD supports the Senate draft which incorporates the previously su-
thorized “Functions” into “Authorized Activities”, CCD does not believe a menu of
12 different avthorized activities that a state can select from will effectively accom-
plish systems change, advocacy tnc:Jnd consumer responsiveness. S’le recomme nd
targeting specific activities ga critical to ensuring systems change while maintaining
flexibility, B:\i'lﬁshon list includes:

1. Al TO FUNDING. CCD has identified three federal funding streams as
critica] to securing assistive technology for individuals with disabilities and is
pleased that thiz pew emphesis is included in the Senate draft bill CCD rec-
ommends that state tech act programs must focue their systems change initiatives
within the {_Eea’a.l education, vocational rehabilitation nn?state medical assistance
pro . These three programs reach almost every child, eve&gaut.h, and every
adult with & disability who might need assistive logy. Within these programs
Congress has already established that the need for assistive technology devices and
semc;laa must be ascertained and provided when needed by the individual with the
disability.

For example, Joshua’s Individualized Education Plan specifies that he needs an
A ntative Communication Device in order to reach lite apd communication
goais and to be able to talk to his pals apd teacher at schooﬁhm piece of assistive
techno) has been written into his [EP for the 4 years. So far it has NOT
been funded by the school system or by ancther pu ﬁc&%ncy. As the parent, f am
the sole driver of the system as | attempt to fulﬁ]fthis requirement and in fact,
I have gone outside the achool system trying to access this item.

2. MS CHANGE. CCD appreciates seeing both a definition and 2 new em-
phasis on this in the Senate draft, especially in the new Assurances in the Applica-
tions section. We see systems change as the modification, revision, correction, ad-
Jjustment or transformation of existing state or local policies, practices, procedures
or capacty to C{mm’de assistive technology devices and services to individuals with
disabilities and their families, so that the result is ter capacity or enhancement
of funding and or service provision of assistive ol vices and services to
individuals with disabilitiee and their families, with the change continuing on a per-
mapent basia.

For example if we had a tech act program in the District of Columbia, where Joah-
ua and I live, and if they were to carTy out systems change activities, it is possible
that Joshus would have had his Augmentative Communication Device today and he
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would be the ope testifying. Unfortunately, though pot mlent, be in in essence, si-
lenced because there is no systemic initiative io ensure that this need i3 being met.

3. ADVOCACY. Criticel within CCD’s recommendations is to require advocacy
services be provided by the tech act programs. CCD differs in this respect from how
we understand the Senate draft bill to read. Not only are we recommending a very
narrow definition of this activity, ie., legal representation, but aisc we recommend
that it be funded by a 10 percent set-amide of funds from each state’'s p We
believe it is necessary that this acivity must be contracted to the state’s tection
and Advocacy ies (P&A’s} suthorized in the Developmental Disabilities Act.
Howewer, an in Senate draft, CCD does support that as part of the technology-
related assistance undertaken by state tech act p , they must also see them-
selves ms advocates on behalf of individuals with disabilities in securing assistive

technology.

A oo is eritical to securing assistive technology services and devices, CCD
would not feel so strongly on thia issue if it were easy for individuals with disabil-
ities {o secure the items and services they need. Direct service agencies often have
a conflict of interest with systems change activities necessary to respond to the
assistive technology needs of individuals with disabilities. Additionally, many state
programs need encouragement in their efforts to implement gystems change. ex-
istence of an entity in an “cutsider” role, such as the P&A would have, supports the
efforts of the lead state agency as well as offering protection and advocacy services
on an individual basia. The P & A is the only rally funded agency in existence
in every atate with a mandate, established by Congress already, to protect and advo-
caie for persons with disabilities. To establish the P & A within the Tech Act :‘}:ens
the door for every individual with a disability to potentially be represented with re-
gard to securing the assistive technology devices and services they need

Let me elaborate with another example: 1 believe that the ounly iever%ge I have
had in getting a school bus with a lift is that I might file an appeal. To get the
school bus to come to the house on time every day with a lift on the school bus that
worked, I had to utilize the due process appeal procedure within IDEA. The school
authority had beer dispatching a bus with either a broken lift or a bua that broke
down, if it came to the house at all, and 1 had been helping the driver lift Joshua
in his wheelchair through the back door of the bus. I had previcusly hired a lawyer
in order to get Joshua's Free Apﬁ‘?epriate Public Education. I believe that because
the achool system knew I might hire a lawyer again, they agreed to send.ing a bus
with an operational lift at the initial meeting instead of contesting and going
through the full appeal process again.

Also, CCD is very aware of parents or individuals with disabilities who have less
sophistication in knowing how to pegotiate the bureaucracy than somecne like me
who is educated, aware of my rights and has some resources to challenge the sys-
tem. Laws are not self-enforcing and there are many families and individuals with
disahilities who need someone to advocate for them. There are thousands who are
told each day that “it can be funded” or “I can't put that into the plan”or “it costs
too rouch® and they go away believing that the authority figure must be right and
that t.bekdo not deserve the assistive technology item or service.

4. CONSUMER-RESPONSIVENESS. CCD expects considerably more consumer
involvement, choice and control in the implementation of the statewide system of
technt:llg-re]ated assistance and we appreciate greatly the twe new definitions of
“comprehensive” and consumer responsive” in the Senate draft. CCD urges that the
state programs identify project initiatives to increase consumer participation across
ZEE_ and acrosa disability. Furthermore, states must, increase consumer participatjon,

oice and control in the selection and procurement of assistive technology as they
work to make the system do this, as they do not provide the services and devices
themselves. And they must increase the ability and ease of consumers in identifying
their assistive technology needa and in acquiring, and keeping, their assistive tech-
nology. Additionally they must increase access by individuale with disabilities to in-
formation on assistive technology options, based on the individual’s need.

there were trie consumer responsiveness, for instance, ] would oot have re-
ceived a phope call from New Mexico that 1 got recently from a father of a 13.year-
old girl with multiple disabilities. The family is Navaho and they had p
both English and Navaho into her communication device, which is both a very time-
consuming but very important activity for this child and her family. When they
moved to another schoo! district, within the same state, the local ool authority
refused to let the girl take the programmed device with her to the new school dis-
trict. Cultural semsitivity i8 a critical component of copsumer-responsiveness, as
much as finding solutions to artificial barriers such as school property righte which
get in the way of free expression. My suggested solution to the problem, by the way,
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was that the new achool district exchange the comparable device they were provid-
ing with the one from the ‘old’ lachool district. )

mg. OUTREACH AND TRAINING INITIATIVES. There is a critical shortage of
quality training programs and trained professionals who are kmwledg:qble in_pro-
viding AT services and devices to individuals with disabilities and ir families.
CCD understands thst cutreach and training are easential activities for expanding
the capacity of the states to provide technology-related assistance. These activities
must involve the specific constituencies they are intended to reach in the planning
and development and implementation of iraining and outreach. Representatives
from traditwnally underserved ﬁpulations provide a perspective that 13 invajuable,
%ch perspe:thives increase the likelihood that these activities will lead to meaning.

For example, it is not uncommon for & rural resident with a disability to receive
a device through a city-based provider and return home to find that it does pot work
in the rural egvironment. Some powered wheelchairs, for instance, can't be maneu-
vered in a trailer or in older, two-story farmhouses. lssnes such s uneven terrain
or durability of the device must be considered as well. Additionally, both rural and
inner city areas lack the infrastructure for providing even minimal follow-up, tech-
nical assistance or maintenance. Service providers based ic urban centers often do
not understand how to deem income of rural families—parti ly those involved
in agricultural production—and may count as resources, for means testing purposes,
items which would exclude eligibility, such as the value of tools and implements.
These communities often lack means of public transportation to get to the clinic or
hospital or other setting to try out a device or even to know about a device or service
unless the state tech act program has targeted such a community and pro-actively
gone to the community.

CCD ALSO FEELS THAT IN ADDITION TO A SYSTEMS CHANGE MANDATE,
ACCOUNTABILITY, NATIONAL TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE AND ALTER-
NATIVE FINANCE MECHANISMS ARE CRITICAL COMPONENTS TO BE EM.
PHASIZED IN THE REAUTHORIZATION.

ACCOUNTABILITY. CCD feels st:r't:mlg‘:sre that critical to the reanthonzation is
geater accountability et the state and ral levels and supporta wholeheartedly

e new isions for designation of the lead ocy, the itation on indirect
costs. and the standards developed in the Senste draft bill. Additionally, CCD sup-
porta the new annual Progress Epoﬂ requirements, inchuding condicting of on-site
vigits to which the public has been invited. CCD greatly supports any provisions
that reflect systems change activities being documented by tech act Esadmgrams
with regard to their activities in Vocational Rehabilitation, the Sgecial ucation
{eapeci Parts B and H) and Medicaid Assistance programs. CCD wants assur-
ances that assigtive techpology is considered in development of the IEP, FTWRP,
IFSP, and other individualized plans, in addition to documentation of barriers io
these funding streams. CCD wants {0 see documentation of evidence that the Title
gojects have increased responsiveness of these systems to fund aagistive tech-
ol

Agitionﬂlly, CCD feels strongly that the state programs must develop 2 mecha-
nism for determining consumer satisfaction and documentation of results on an an-
nuaj basis. CCD wants to see documentation of systems change through (i) the iden-
tification of [policies, lawa, regulations, practicen, and other activities that (a) have
changed to facilitate the scquisition of assistive technology; (b) need to be changed
in the next t period; and (ii} identification of policies, laws, regulationa, prac-
tices, and other activities that the Title I project g:s attempted to change during
the grant perind, including barriers to achieving such changes.

It 18 imperative the Secretary develop s set of minimum requirements that guide
and assist slates to assess the impact and outcomes of required and anthorized ac-
tivitiea. These minimum requirements—subject to public comment--will also aasist
individuajs with disabilities, their parents, and other interested s in the
states, to evaluate the level of progress their state is making in building the capac-
ity and responsiveness of the m to meet the needs of current and %umre tech-
nology users with dissbilities. CCD sudpporta the new provisions in the Sepate draft
so that Congress and other interested parties will receive more information about
federa! and state activities and injtiatives that improve access of Americans with
disabilities to assistive techno .

CCD member groups on the Teask Force on Technology reported great frustration
with ascertaining the outcomes of activities conducted by the state programs. While
we were able to review some of the NIDRR -funded studies authorized initially, such
as the NCD repert, and the RTI report wbhen we finally received it, we feel that in-
stitutionalization of reporting requirements is paramount to monitoring the tech act
programs to ensure they stay on track and fulfill their mission. Annual reporting

I
n
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requirements that are made public and a mechanism for re-designation of the lead
agency are small but significant emendments in the reanthorization that will give
teeth to Co sional intention.

NATIONAL TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE. Current law requires one percent of
funds appropriated or $500,000, whichever is greater, for the gm?oae of providing
1o the states information and technicel assistapce. By the end of this fiscal year,
it is ex that all 50 states will be receiving Titie | dollars. The demanda from
states for assistence continue to expand and their needs have become more diverse
covering a range of issues including effective approaches to plapning and evaluation,
outreach, and information and referral, facilitating service delivery capacity build-
ing, and assistance in development of training, public awareness and data collection
materials,

The current national technical assistance effort does not serve ar respond to indi-
viduails with dieabilities directly. The state lead agency is the primary recipient of
such national technical asaistance services. CCD commends greatly the effort in the
Senate draft bill to addreds a new critical area of national technical assistance. In
particular, the needs of individuala with digabilities, and their family members or
representatives, for infurmetion and technical assistance on funding access would be
greatly enhanced by an additional national technical assistance project staffed by
experts on assistive technology systems change, public funding policies, and advo-
cacy services, The Senate drafl specifies the activities of such a project to include
identifying, collecting, analfvzing, and disseminating on & national iasis funding de-
cisions made as & result of policies, practices, and procedures, or through adminis-
trative hearings or legal action, providing technical assistance on advocacy services
:.und systems nge activities, and promoting stete.federal solutions to identified

n irfues.

The Senate draft bill's provisions, if enacted, would complement the work of the
stateg, lead to more copmistent funding decision-making at a local and state level,
and would provide & badly needed new resource to be reaponsive to individuals with
disabilitiea and their families. The activities of such 2 project shouid alse stimulate
greater federnl agency oversight and monitoring.

CCD urges increasing the authorization for national information and technical as-
sistance to a level of two million dollars with a minimmm of $750,000 reserved for
the technical aasistance project focused on state lead n s;.:spon and an equal
dollar amount reserved for nationa] information an: ical assistance project
forused on the peeds of individuals with disabilities and their family members or
representatives,

ALTERNATIVE FINANCING MECHANISMS. CCD has made several rec-
ommendations to address the current service provision gap through set up of alter-
nate fupding mechanisme to ensure that individuals with disabilities get the
asgistive logy they need. Orgenizations involved with individuals with disabil-
ities and their families kpow that demand for assistive technology services and de-
vices is very high and the inetitutional barriers that provide access to funds are fall-
ing very alowly, and the pressure is acute at the state level to lr.eeg budgets from
expanding. In the interim, until the state tech act rograms have broken through
the policy and practice barriers, advocates believe that establishing a Low-Interest
Income Contingent Loan Program and a program of Recycling Centers for Assistive
Technology Devices would enable individuals with disabilities to quickly have their
needs met. Some of the existing programs already do varieties of these activities.
In the Reauthorization, these activities ahould have their own funding stream.

CONCLUSION

The of the Tech Act was a response by Congress to the widespread lack
of ml]aﬁratmn and cooperation between and within various funding agencies. De.
spite 5 years of Tech Act activities, awarepess, understanding, mse access to
assistive technology devices and services are still too often & result of where you
live, your economic class, and your racial heritage. There is so much to be done: still
a paucity of expertise among advocates, attorneys, persons with disabilities, family
members, and professionals across disciplines who can effectively weave their way
through the complex web of federal regulations regarding eligibility and technology
funding. There are very different appeals proceases through Eedicaid. Sgecinl Edu-
cation and Vocational Rehabilitation. The individual with a disability, and his or her
family, cannot be expected to negotiate and struggle with the system every time
there i a denial or non-reaponse to what is a basic need.

Accens to agsistive technology has been established as a part of a free appropriate
public education for atudents with disabilities. Is it a right exercised yet for an inner
city child in Chicago, Illinois, Minneapolis, Minnesota or a child in the mountains
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of Vermwnt? Work incentive provisions through the Social Security Act remain
underutilized as a finance option for assistive technology. In over half the states a
PASS (2 Plan For Achieving Self Suppart} has never been developed to access
aaaistive technology. Eack month i.ndjvigu.a.ln with mignificant speech disabilities and
other multiple challenging disabilities are denied eligibility for rehabilitation serv.
ices unaware of their night to an assesament of their rehabilitation needs to incor-
porate assistive technology. In over one third of the states, individuals with signifi-
cant speech disabilities are denied commmnication devices on the bagis that such de-
vices are a convenience.” In over half the states, medical and Medicaid xhcy inter.
pretations will deny an individuai freedom of movement and access by determining
that a powered mobility system or wheelchair is e luxury iter.

During the next few years, the Tech Act offers an opportupity to turn individual
funding decisions to precedent setting policy ch . As the RTl study suggests, the
future of the Tech Projects lies in the success of the states in achieving lasting sys-

tems change. Assgistive techno as a neceasity rather thap a convenience, as a

critical meana to enjoyment of citizenship, will ire a commitment to activ-
ism and a renewed sense of urgency. The s CCD proposes will direct and
focus resources to allow us all to work ther on a more accessible America. I

the state tech act programs undertake the efforts in the direction CCD is rec-
ommending, they wSI be reinventing government and they will play a critical part
ii regtoring the faith of people with disabilities in government as an instrument for
ange.
The CCD Task Force on Technology commends and supports greatly much of the
work that has gone into the Senaie bill. CCD feels that our recommendations

above will further strengthen this Senate draft if incorporated.

thank the Committee for involving and inviting the Consorttum For Citizens With
Disabilities to ﬁrticipate in the reanthorization process, essential to true democ-
racy, and 1 will be happy to answer any questions.

Senator HARKIN. Thank you very much, Jenifer, for being here
and for your testimony.

Again, I want to tf‘:ank the panel for working with us and for
meeting with all the interested parties to work out the details in
our discussion draft. We continue to build on the success of the
ADA by bringing in peggle and brinﬂrf in all interested parties
and trying to work together on this. in, we have one issue
in parti that is outstanding. While all of the panel members
have supported the concept of supporting individual advocacy,
there are differences concerning what the structure of this provi-
sion should be, and you have heard that this morning.

So I hope that we can call on each of you to continue to work
to%;ther so we can reach a consensus on how this advecacy is going
to be structured.

We have had 5 years. Mr. Gannon or Mr. Burke, where do you
see us 3 years from now in terms of the availability of and access
to agsistive technology? What would you like to see 3 years from
now!

Mr. BURKE. Well, Senator, I think it depends somewhat on the
degree to which the Act does become consumer-responsive. And as
well I think it depends on the degree to which States are encour-
aged, maybe mandated, to focus on finance, because the situation
out there now that we hear time and again and we heard time and
again in our study, is that the goods news is there are over 20 po-
tential funding sources for assistive technology. That is also Sme
bad news from the consumer’s point of view, because it is very easy
for people to get shuffled from one place to another.

at is why we are very supportive of making the focus on fi-
nance the true focus of the Act, because I think it would brin,
things together at this point and really give the States a centr
focus, as well as the advocacy piece.
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So if those pieces are in there, ] think the beauty of that is that
we will have at the end of 3 years 50 efforts to look at so we can
study what the universal barriers have been, what universal, from
the Federal level, changes need to be made.

So I think with a consumer-responsive system as well as a focus
on finance and advocacy, we'll be a lot further along than we are
Now.

Senator HARKIN. In your prepared statement, Mr. Gannon, you
had some examples or statistics on the financing and the impact
it had on indivigual lives. What I would like to know—is can you
expand on those statistics with some specific examples? For exam-
ple, you said 62 percent of working-age persons were able to reduce
dependency on tieeir family members; 58 percent were able to re-
duce dependence on paid assistance; 83 percent indicated they
earned more money, 67 percent reported that the assistive tech-
nology helped them obtain employment in the first place.

at [ would like is if you could—get me some specific examples.
I would like to have those for purposes of enlightening those 1ndi-
viduals who say these programs cost us a bundle of money. Again,
it has been my experience in a lot of these cases that a one-time
expenditure of money that Jooks like a lot of money to buy someone
an assistive technology device saves us money in the end. It saves
us money if that device enables that person to work and make an
income, 1f it enables that person not to need paid personal assist-
ance so much. I want to look at those trade-offs, so any example
you can give me, I would appreciate that.

Mr. GANNON. Yes, we do have that for you, Senator, and we’ll get
it to your office this week.

Senator HARKIN. 1 would appreciate that. Thank you.

Dr. Hardy, you mentioned in your testimony that the private in-
surance industry may be reluctant to be invoived in the systems
change activities when the State insurance department is involved
in the project. What we are trying to address in including these de-
gartments specifically in the legislation is the instances in some

tates where these departments have valuable information that
the projects need, and cooperation has not been forthcoming.

We t{d.nk that requiring the States to address how their insur-
ance departments are involved in the planning and implementation
of the project will give the State projects the leverage they need to
Eet these departments to cooperate and share the information they

ave regarding the funding of assistive technology. Obviously,
that’s our goal. Now, if the draft language is not clear enough on
that, or there are some problems that you see in that, if you could
suggest some changes, or maybe some report language, that would
clanfy this and avoid some of the problems, we would appreciate
it.

Mr. Harby. I think that the provision that is in the draft that,
if I recall correctly and 1 believe you quoted it, calls for each State
to indicate how they have involved or contacted their insurance
commissioner’s office or whatever their office might be called, I
think that would be a guide to the States that that type of contact
and interaction is desirable.

We have made that contact in Jowa, and we were advised by that
office that it would be inadvisable for them to be involved in what
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we call our funding work group, where we have representatives of
Medicare, Medicaid, the vendors’ association, and others that are
intricately involved with the funding issues. The insurance commis-
sioner advised us that that office should not be directly involved,
since it would be “frightening” to the 3rd party health payers in
Iowa to have that regulatory agency involved in those discussions.

So I think the provision is satisfactory as long as it is not inter-
preted that the direct involvement and collaboration with that of-
fice is mandatory.

Senator HARKIN. Dr. Hardy, in, we are trying to see how we
can get the private insurance inﬁustry involved in this. There is a
great resource of funds there.

Mr. HarRDY. Certainly.

Senator HARKIN. And I have had personal discussions with lead-
ers of some large insurance companies, who might want to look at
this. And since it is the State insurance commssioners who have
jurisdiction over them, and who talk with them, meet with them
on a daily basis, and have regulatory authority over them, we
thought that by involving the insurance commissioners, it might
help us to avoid some of the problems that the witness from Min-
nesota was talking about in terms of having this myriad of forms
and myriad of access points and so on. Maybe if you had one form,
for example, that type of thing might help to make it easier for con-
sumers. We are not saying that you have to do this. I don’t think
our bill mandates that. We ask for a description of how they are
involved.

Mr. HARDY. Right. And as I said, Senator, as long as that is not
interpreted that it must be an active collaboration in which these
offices are forced to try to work with the State grants and work to
move the system too essively—as | say, | am one of the State
that did contact that office. I believe the Minnesota STAR program
has also contacted their insurance office. And I think it is just an
issue that we must approach with care.

However, 1 would also say, to be candid with you, that our in-
volvement with the private sector insurance companies that pro-
vide reimbursement for health care costs, long-term care costs, etc,
:;-Sa woefully unresponsive to the needs that we are talking about

y.

In the preparation of lowa’s application, lowa being one of the
major insurance-writing States, I spent a considerable amount of
time talking with representatives of some of the major companies
in lowa, with at least one goal—that we could provide their case
managers with training that would reduce their costs of injured
workers and get them back into the workplace more quickly, when
otherwise, without technology, they would not get back at all.

And I must be candid that I believe that despite some protesta-
tions to the contrary, that particular industry has a long way to go
to fulfill its avowed principles of humaneness, because I had the
very definite impression that all they are interested in is the bot-
tom line. So we didn’t get to first base with those training pro-
grams that we were offering.

Senator HARKIN. Well, I think you could make the argument that

you are trying to help their bottom line.
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Mr. HARDY. That’s what we were saying, but unless they can see
it, and you can project it—one of the sm'.ngs, personally, that I
think we are badly missing is hardcore data on the cost-effective-
ness of assistive technology. You just asserted that reducing care
costs, getting people back to work, and so on, is cost-effective. We
need hard data so we can go to those insurance companies and say,
look——

Senator HARKIN. Well, the Council has some data on that, and
that’s why I asked for some specific examples. But I don’t know
how big of a pool you looked at to get your percenta%es.

Mr. GANNON. We studied nine States and had public hearings in
three—Maine, Minnesota, and California.

Senator HARKIN., Dr. Hardy, did you know about these figures
that they had, the percentages and so on that they came up with?

Mr. HARDY. No, I did not.

Mr. GANNON. We'll make it available, Senator.

S.)enat,or HARKIN. Would you make sure that Dr. Hardy gets that,
too?

Mr. GANNON. Yes.

Senator HARKIN. I'd appreciate that very much.

Senator HARKIN. Ms. Simpson, you raised the issues of trained
professionals and training programs, and that there is a real short-
age of professionais who are knowledgeable in the area of assistive
technology devices. Would you see this as a priority area for the
tech projects, having training programs for the professionals to get
them up-to-speed?

Ms. SiMPSON, Certainly. CCD spent a great deal of time discuss-
ing this issue. We saw it as one of many priorities. Definitely, pro-
fessionals need to know more about assistive technology and be
more coONSuMmer-responsive.

To mention an ingurance situation that I was in, I had double
funding. I had 100 percent insurance support for an item of
assistive technology for my child, but the professional would not
sign off on the item because she did not think he was ready for it.
So there 1s obviously a need for training for professionals to under-
stand when consumers have a demand for something that maybe
sc;r;ie of their training is getting in the way of the individual's
needs.

Senator HARKIN, Thank you ail very much for being here today.
I appreciate it very much.

I want to state for the record that Linda Hinton has worked very
hard on the tech bill and its reauthonzation and she will be leaving
us on Aungust 1st, so you may not see the end result of what you
worked on here. You will in the field, though, Linda, and I want
to thank you very much for all of your i'nelp on this.

Senator HARKIN. Qur fourth panel consists of Lee Graber, presi-
dent of Capability Teaching, in Chicago, IL; Sue Swenson, from
Minneapolis, MN, and Debra Turner, from Columbia, MD, accom-
panied by Nancy Weisenmiller, a team leader from the Kennedy
Krieger Institute University Afhliated Program in Baltimore,

And 1 am delighted to have with me my friend and colleague
from Minnesota, Senator Paul Wellstone,

Senator WELLSTONE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let’s go right in
and listen to the panelists, absolutely. It's much more important.
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Senator HARKIN. We are now ﬁoin to be discussing the reauthor-
ization of the Developmental isaEilities Assistance and Bill of
Rights Act. ﬁ;in, I thank the panel for being here, and we’'ll start
with Lee G r, President of Capability Teaching, Chicago, IL.
Lee is the owner of a small training and consultation company that
provides training in values and attitudes about people with disabil-
ities. They work with community programs and focus on direct care
staff who have direct contact with individuals with developmental
disabilities. Lee is also the father of a young man with disabilities
and the foster father of a young woman with disabilities.

We welcome you here, and again, as I said, all of your testi-
monies will be made a part of Ee record, and if you could please
summarize what you want us to go away with.

Lee?

STATEMENTS OF LEE GRABER, PRESIDENT, CAPABILITY
TEACHING, CHICAGO, IL; SUE SWENSON, MINNEAPOLIS, MN;
AND DEBRA TURNER, COLUMBIA, MD, ACCOMPANIED BY
NANCY WEISENMILLER, TEAM LEADER, KENNEDY KRIEGER
INSTITUTE UNIVERSITY AFFILIATED PROGRAM, BALTI-
MORE, MD

Mr. Graber. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I
thank you for the opportunity to do this.

I like the way you threw in there, a “small” company. I like that.
We are doing some national stuff throughout the country. The com-

any is basically dealing with the valuing of an individual—identi-
%ing and developing the value in, not the value of, an individual.

1 am the parent of a child with a disability. I have been messin
with the gsystem for a long time. I have been to IHPs and IEPs, an
IPPs, and all those “P” programs they've got out there for us, and
I came away from there knowing more about my kid’s disease than
I did his healing. 1 knew more about his disability than 1 did his
capability. And | knew more about his limitations than I did his
liberation.

And then after a while, as a parent, I had to step back and ask,
what kind of a system is it that would more clearly define what is
wrong with somebody than what is right with som ?

So 1 just proceeded to see what works and what Xoesn’t work,
and what works is valuing. If lvou value a person, they can learn.
Everybody can learn. They will learn within their capability and
within their life flow experience. They will learn bf taking concepts
and imaging those concepts. But everybody can learn. we are
not dealing with “some people can learn, and some people can’t.”

My mother always taught me when I was a small child that it
wasn’t the mixture of my blood that mattered; it was the content
of my character and the excellence of my spirit and the honesty of
my Eath. And then I grew up. Did I find those things not to be
true? No—i'lust not to be practiced, that’s all. They are just as pre-
cious as when my mother taught them to me. But you see, I real-
ized right off the bat that that is real ]l:veople stuff, real people stuff,
to be 1dentified and developed. And I think that my child has a
nght to the opportunities of that real people stuff.

t is not the Act. The Act is wonderful. The principles are won-
derful. 1t is the action. It is the implementation. How do you trans-
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late something that is marvelous in concept; how do you image that
concept so that it touches that individual’s life out there?

I was in an institutional setting talking to a 60-year-old woman
named Flossie, Flossie was a neat lady. Flossie was working in a
wl:)rk;hop, and | asked her, “Flossie, what do you do in your work-
shop?

She said, “I make buttons.”

I said, “Oh, wow. Do you like doing that?

“I like doing it.”

I said, “If you could have any job in the world, Flossie, what
would you like to do?”

She thought for just a few seconds, and then she said, “I'd like
ttio make badges.” 'i‘he same workshop, a couple of work stations

own.

There is a phrase that we use in class all the time: Take what
you can get closest to what you want—because we build on what
people can do, not what they can’t do. I'll take it, Flossie; I'll take
it.

I said, “Flossie, how come you didn’t tell anybody about this?’

Flossie said, “Nobody asked.” Nobody asked. You value people.
You are relentlessly searching for the ability in someone. A
quick example. A wI":eelchair was never built for a disabled person.
It never was. It was built for a capable person who couldn’t walk.
It gets you from point A to point B so you can develop your capabil-
ity amf’ then get on with your life. It is a tool, not a lifestyle.
Human services made it a Lfestyle, because we have devalued the
individual using the chair, and instead we refer to them as the in-
dividual in the chair. It is value base.

I find myself walking down a hallway behind a client—consumer,
individual, whatever you are going to call that person depending on
what area of the country you are in. He is living in a group home,
in a configuration like that, and he is taking me to show me—
it can be a man or a woman, it has happened hundreds and hun-
dreds of times in my career—they are taking me back to show me
their bedroom. Why? It is the only place of ownership they have.

I had a lady in an institutional setting, a dormitory, where she
roomed with 19 other people, and she showed me like a rollaway
bed and cardboard box at the bottom of the bed, and she was ex-
cited about it. She showed me, and she said, “Lee, this is where
I sleep. This is where my stuff is.” And what I saw was what was
in her eyes, and what was in her eyes was ownership. She owned
something. She took ownership over that.

Education looks at the value base, and it gives people ownership
over their thoughts and their feelings and their dreams, decision-
making, problem-solving, making value judgments, discerning be-
tween what is better and best for them, preferences, things that ir-
ritate them, things they love, things they dislike.

And this lady 1s looking at me, and I see all this kind of owner-
ship. Qur responsibility 1s to give her ownership over something
more than rollaway and a cardboard box; to give her ownership
over her life, because that’s what it’s all about.

Education is a discovery process. Education comes from the in-
side out, not the outside in. Education is the presence of something
in someone’s life, not the absence of something. Education is the re-
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lentless search for capability, and how we define the teacher—the
most marvelous thing in the world is one human being assisting
another human being to discover the value ingide himself. That’s
a teacher. That is a teacher. I don't care what subject you teach,
I don’t care where you teach or whom you teach or how much 1Q
is there. That has nothing to do with it. If you value that person,
and that person sees the value inside himself, that person will do
better at that subject because that's the name of that tune, and
that’'s what it’s all about with teachers.

There is a Pawnee saying that says: Remember the circle of the
sky, the stars, and the brown eagle. Remember the life of the sun.
Remember the young within the nest. Remember the sacredness of
things. This is what we have our hands on, is the sacredness of
things, not a left brain linear approach that goes in one direction,
but a holistic approach that enables a person to see a hife, an op-
portunity. It gives them hope, and the definition of hope is to cher-
ish a desire with expectation of fulfillment. “Hope” is a proactive
word. It isn’t something you sit around and wait to happen. You
make it happen.

You prepare people for their opportunities by developing their ca-
pabilities. I don’t care what my kid can’t do. I don’t care. Let’s find
out what he can do, and we'll put his life together, give him a life,

ive him direction, give him something holistic he can work at and

uild and grow and develop and become as interdependent as pos-
sible. And that’s exactly what I did. If I can’t do it with my own
kid, then I shouldn't be telling you anything. It just works. It just
really works.

My mother also taught me when I was small that my life was
seekjntﬁ after the fire of my spirit. The fire of my spirit wasn't a
light that I saw; it was more than that, because as I drew close
to the fire of my spirit, I stepped within the circle of light reflected
from it, and 1 was told not to be too arrogant there about how
much I knew-but step closer, and reach out, and feel it. And what
You felt was the heat cominE off the fire. You can’t just have the
ight. You've got to have the heat. And the heat is the passion. Pas-
sion for whom? For the thousands we serve. That's a bunch of non-
sense. For the one person we serve. If we can serve one with qual-
ity, we can serve ten, and 100, and 1,000 and a million, whatever.

We start out the other way around too often, and you've got peo-
ple who have the Act out there, it's beautiful, it's wonderful, it’s
solid, and they ask how can we serve these thousands, instead of
asking how can I serve this one and touch that one.

This is a healing process. There is a lot of healing going on in
people, in families. How can I serve the one individual? How can
1 serve the one family? How can I do these things for that person?
How can I make that difference?

We are educators, all of us. We are students, we are teachers.
And we are constantly reaching out, and we are constantly receiv-

ing.

%ne of the primary, basic—and it is not an oversimplification—
in order to make the Act work, people have to see themselves out
there as sponges and fountains, not just listening to people but ex-
periencing people. And what you e in builds a reservoir inside
you. And it is a reservoir not of tolerance, but of understanding. I
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tolerate mosquitoes because I can’t do anything about them. But I
seek to understand peopie, because that's how we do this,

So we build that reservoir of understanding now, and it is an op-
portunity for us to be a fountain and touch an individual’s life out
there. We have the substance to do that. But it all begins with one
person. One person.

I walked down the hallway with John so he can show me his
room. We got back there, he opened the door and turned the light
on. The place was a mess. It looked like a war zone. John wasn't
going to be riding on the retarded bus later, going out to get a
snow-cone or something. No, because he didn’t meet the criteria. So
I talked to John a little bit, and I asked, “Hey, John, does anybody
help you take care of your room here?

And he said, “No. I'm by myself. I sleep here by myself.” Proud.
Ownership. This is mine. He had to jump through a million hoops
to get there. So he said, “It’s my room.”

said, “That’s not what ] meant, John. Does somebody come in
and help you make your bed and clean your floor and your closet?”

“No, they don’t, Lee. They do not, Lee. They don’t. I do it myself”
| The next thing out of my mouth, I said, “John, this room is excel-
ent.”

The problem with taking the Act and the marvelous work you've
done on that and translating into real, live spirits, is you have to
understand that excellence is not perfection. Excellence is effort, It
is the best a person can be and do at any juncture in their life. And
how you make the Act work—you take that person at that time,
and you build on it. That’s all you do.

I appreciate it. Thank you very much.

(The prepared statement of Mr. Graber follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF LEE GRABER

Mr. chairman and members of the committee, my name ia Lee Graber and 1 am
the founder of capability teaching, a national organization focused upon influencing
& value-base, centered upon individuals and families. 1 appreciate opportunity
to speak to iaou today io as a parent of a capable man with disabilities-—as a foater
parent of a lovely young lady perceived trapped within the barriers of a laundry list
of labels—and as a professicnal with expomire and consultant with agencies in the
majority of States throughout the country.

velues principles proposed within the preamble for this significant act clearly
represent the e?tations our country places upon valuing individuality and the ca-
pacities or capability of each person, including persons with developmenta! disabil-
ities. The principles recognize and influence one’s potential opportunities and con-
tribution to the social and economic fiber of our society.

While these words establish an essential foundation, the traditional and common

ractice in servitele gs con{inhu.:les to be centered upon limitations and deficits.

e are rampantly elopt vior programs—creating aversive or restrictive
st_m_xem;n extinguish unaggeptab]e tra.lr;:s of an i.nd.ividulﬁ and—facilitating inter-
diaci teams that craft plans based upon limitations. Persons served and their
families generally leave these meeti having learned what one can't do—rather
than what one can do—more about disease than the healing—more about the
digability than the capability and more about limitations than hiberation.

These practices bring the in:ﬁgitgeof valuing into question. Ome must assess how
We are perceiving a person wi velopmenptal disabilities? Do we acknowle
them as an individual with e personality—with t.hou{xm and feelinfs——aa one w
% do t.hig)gs? Do we purgue our oneness with him or her, or do we dwell upon their

erence’

Solid valuing practice occurs within services and supports when we relentlessly
pursue one’s capability and nurture it's growth. The fertile ground for this growth
18 created within an atmosphere of education and upon a foundation establis ediﬁ
an indjvidual discovering hisher identity, dignity and self-worth. Those individu
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with the most direct contact with capabie persons must become skilled teachers whe
empower their students with the tools to influence and manage their lives. The ref-
erence to “teacher” may encompass a wide range of individuaFs—the [amily—the
school professional--the direct contact stafl. The teacher touches this student as s
l1zser and connecta him or her with who they are and what they can do. The teacher
and the student begin creating the mosaic of this valued remn's life—bit by bit.
Piece hfm revealing capability and perceiving the evolving glimpmes of a2 rich
and ife

When individuals learn what they can do, they move their Limitations. as a serv-
ice provider considers this statement they may respond by stressing, “but in our pro-
gram, we focus upon strengths—we identify a list of peeds—and we truly care for
our clients”. Teachers through capability teaching would react that if we focus upon
strg:‘ﬂ, those identified may not include the evolving capability or seeds for
gro rather than needs being identified we mnst concentrate upon the develop-
ment of options and choices that influence growth--and caring shoufd not be the op-
erative word—it’s how we care—that’s the 1ssue. One does not need to be cared for—
one needs to learn to care for themselves.

By applying the concepta of capability teaching, the teachers and the guidance
systems of management and service coordination ntilize the discovery process to ex-
g_lgere and revea! the preferences, likes, dislikes, fears and dreams of an mdividual

results yield elementa of the persons life that they can influence and change,
windows of teaching and learning and inclusionary opportunities. The team pro-
ceeds with the process by evolving a flnid plan, affording options and choices based
upon the identified capability and within the naturel bfe-flow of the individual. The
goals and objectives outline expectations of education rather than incorporate reduc-
tions in inappropriate actions and reactions.

teachers proceed as within the application of an art form to mold and sha

Opﬂortunjty as individual is libe from the boundaries of disability and la-
bels. Teachers are responding in & holistic manner to this multi-faceted individual
as they continue to devel:get.hrough exploration and to a new mem of life.
We have placed “do’s” rather than “dont’s” in his’her hfe. We have witnessed grow
within capability and moved the limitations. We have influenced behavior rather
than controlled or managed the individoals life. We have enabled the person to be
become empowered with the skille and tools to assume ownership and responsibility.
value is po longer reflected by words yet becomes a reality in the life of this “real”
person.

Through the focus upon capability, we nurture and include the family. They move
from the posture o‘l;:golog'xi.ng for their child and reliah in their opportunity to par-
ticipate in the gro and the hesling process. They sttend & team meeting finally
recognizing who their child is and what he or she can do. They are affo the o
E?rtunity to visualize and support the child into phases of transition toward aduit

e

The picture of the valued person begins evolving:

+ Baby boy Foolscrow Blus evoiing:

+ Littie Davie Foolscrow

+ Dave Foolacrow

s Mr. David Foolscrow

These stl:iges and perceptions of transition become reality. The person and those
in his/her Life begin to discover the vajue from within, based upon:

—content of character
—excelience of spirit
—honesty of pai

The transition of Mr. David Foolacrow from birth to the adult man is realized by
the lessons and experiences of his past. The present has evolved as his creation and
he assumes ownerahip of the content and direction of his path. the foture becomes
his inspiration—as he can now glimpse the total picture of his journey which he can
influence in course and quality.

Senator HARKIN. Very good, Lee. That was very motivational. [
could listen to you for a long time. That's good stuff.

Next, Sue Swenson, who 1s a parent of a son with developmental
disabilities from Minneapolis. After participating in a special inten-
sive training program designed to promote consumer
empowerment, she has effectively advocated for her son and helped
other families do the same. In addition, Sue was one of only 10 par-
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ents or consumers nationally to be trained as a member of peer re-
view site visit teams for the University Affiliated Programs.

Welcome, Sue. Please proceed.

Ms. SWENSON. Thank you, Senator.

Senator HARKIN. Gee, you have both your Senators here. How
about that?

Ms. SWENsON. Yes, I do—and I was on the plane with Senator
Wellstone yesterday. Not only that, I was on the plane with Sen-
ator Wellstone yesterday and last year when | came out to be
trained to do the UAP thing.

Senator HARKIN. You must be on the same schedule.

Ms. SWENSON. I was not able to bring Charlie with me today, but
I brought a couple of pictures of my boys which I would hke to
show you. The doctor won't let me lift Charlie anymore. He weights
about 90 pounds. The doctor hasn’t come to the house to watch me
carry him upstairs, however, but we don't invite him to do that.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, my name is Sue
Swenson, and I live in Minneapolis, MN with my husband Bill and
our three sons. Will is 13, Charlie will be 11 in August, and Eric
is 5.

I grew up in Red Wing, MN which, as the Senators from Min-
nesota know, is just around the corner from Lake Wobegon. 1 went
to school at the University of Chicago. I have a supportive family
and a good education. And I thought that would prepare me for
being a good parent, and I certainly expected to be a good citizen.

As it turned out, the DD Act and a pro%ram sponsored through
the Minnesota Governor's Planning Council on Developmental Dis-
abilities made more difference to my family than anything else.

When Charlie was first identified as having the kinds of disabil-
ities that he has, I didn’t know anybody who had any ideas—in-
cluding my sister the doctor and my sister the nurse and my other
relatives who are teachers—I didn’t know anybody who had any
ideas that could help me deal with the reality of raising a son who
p;ci‘bably couldn’t walk or talk and probably could not see very well,
either.

Mly husband and I worked very hard on Charlie’s therapy, si-
lently hoping that he would get better so we could get back into
the real world that we felt we had been sort of kicked out of. I went
back to school to get an M.B.A., because I thought we were going
to need more money. Those days were pretty grim, even for Scan-
dinavians. [Laughter.]

I wanted to mention, too, that Charlie uses a McIntosh “Power
Book” to communicate, and the voice synthesizer sounds so funny
that he has programmed it to _say: “My computer is Norwegian.”
[Laughter.] I loved listening to Raiel’s; it was just terrific.

By age 5, Charlie was mn a se ated school, in a segregated
room for children with multiple disabilities, all the way across town
from our house, because I thought that program was going to make
the most difference for him. His teacher slipped me an application
to Partners in Policymaking. I applied and was accepted to the
class, which started in January of 1989.

Partners promised to give me skiils that I could use to help me
understand Charlie’s needs and the programs that would help l;'mn
and to help me get access to those programs. Partners in Policy-
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masking in Minnesota trains about 30 people a year and has since
1987, parents of children with disabilities and people with disabil-
ities. The program has now been picked up in 20 States around the
United States, and 1,260 people have been trained so far. This
year, we trained 14 more States. I was part of that training session
in Texas. So now there are 34 States. Whether it is a DD council
or a UAP, there are many different organizations running the pro-
grams, but there are that many out there.

At Partners, my 30 classmates and I were exposed to national
leaders who told us what was working. We learned the history of
the d.isabilitiv; movement, something that was brand new to me. We
learned the history of the parents movement, and we learned about
People First. They told us what they were working on and what
you were working on. These were the days when ADA was coming
do;hn the pike, and it wagl.averjlf, very exciting forﬁs. hallenged

ey taught us to use People First language. They challen us
to ﬁnsr our own path, our own beliefs, our own values. They told
us about using technology, about supported emplo%ment, about
independent living. Remember, these things were all brand new to
me at that time. It was like drinking from a firehose sometimes;
that’s how I describe it.

We learned to participate in the policymaking process, how to
work effectively with professionals and government officials. We
learned how to run a meeting and supposedly how to give testi-
mony—you tell me how ’'m doing.

We learned that when it comes to our lives, we are the experts.
When it comes to our kids, we are the experts. We met 2 days a
month for 8 months. Somewhere in there—I don’t remember ex-
actly when it was—I came home and said to my husband, with
great rehef in my voice, “It's okay, honey. We don’t have to work
so hard to change Charlie anymore. All we have to do is change
the lv&r.orld.” That was a tremendous relief. It is easier to change the
WOor,

We are still struggling with Charlie’s services, which don’t really
support our family as a family. And by the way, if you are ever
talking about services, I would be very happy to come back and
talk to you about that. In the 4 years since I graduated, Charlie
went from that segregated classroom within a segregated school to
an inclusive classroom in the same school that his brothers attend.

We had to build an elevator to do that. We had to change a lot
of people’s minds. But I haven’t sued anybody yet. It has been very
much a partnership. It is very much a process of going to people
ﬁnd explaining what you need, why you need it, and things just

appen.

arlie’s classmates voted him “most popular” at the end of this
year. He is making friendships in the class, which I think is the
most important thing, I have a note here from a boy that came
home in Charlie’s backpack on the last day school. There is his
phone number up on top. It says, “Charlie is the coolest kid. I have
learned a lot from Charlie. We played at recess. We talked. I really
like Charlie. P.S. I would really like to come over. I know you say
I can just call, but my mom says I can’t—you have to invite me.”
About half the words in this note are misspelled, which to me was



65

a tremendous comfort, because it meant that a grownup didnt
write this note for him; he wrote it himself.

I really want to say 1 think Charlie is making the difference. In-
clusion 1s the right way Lo go, because the kids who are going to
school with Charlie today won’t grow up—if they have a child with
a disability, they won't have the kind of negative images and lack
of information that I had when I became the parent of a child with
a disability.

As for me, I have served on a bunch of boards and advisory
groups. Last summer, | was trained to do site reviews for Univer-
sity Affiliated Programs. My team reviewed Minnesota last fall. My
career is in managing and organization of professional services or-
ganizations. Right now, I work with 250 consulting engineers—
speaking of linear thinkers.

The review process was a very in interesting exercise, particu-
larly because of the lack of customer satisfaction-driven account-
ability systems—something in engineering that we have to do now
just as a matter of course. 1 believe that the draft of the DD Act
which you have before you would be strengthened by replacing anl\:
references to compliance-based accountability systems wit
consumer satisfaction-based systems.

People with disabilities and their families should not be left out
of the consumer revolution. People with disabilities and their fami-
lies have opinions, wants, purposes and needs, which should be the
basis of improving and changing the systems which serve and sup-
port us.

In Minnesota, there have been 7 years of Partners and 7 years
of data collected longitudinally on all of the participants in Part-
ners—how did you IEe the program? What was useful? What did
you use? How would you suggest it be improved? I think this is the
tremendous sl:ren'ida of that program in Minnesota.

Thank you for the opportunity to be here today.

{The prepared statement of Ms. Swenson follows:]

PREFARED STATEMENT OF SUE SWEN9ON

_ I live in Minneapolis, MN with my husband Bill and our three sons: Will, who
ia 13; Charlie, who will be 11 in August; and Eric, whe ia 5. | was the third geners-
tion of my family to grow up in Red Wing, MN, which is just down the road from
Lee Wobegon. I went to college and graduate achool at the University of Chicago.
I thought my supportive femily and good education made me ready to be a good par-
ent. As it turned out, a program made possible by the Developmental Disabilities
Act made more difference than anything eise. | want to tell you my personal story
of emiﬂowerment. Because of the DD Act there are many othe;lpeop who have sto-
ries like mine to tell. ! could try to give you numbers, but I couldn't dream of telling
al] the stories. ! thin the personal impacts of empowerment are greater than the
numbers might show.

Ten yeare ago when Charlie was 9 months old, his pediatrician first acknowledged
that he had severe and multiple disabilities. I was pretty sure that the bottom had
dropped out of my life. No one I dew had any ideas that could help me deal with
the reality of raising a son who probably would not walk or talk, and who probably
couldn't see veg well, either. Like me, they had po meaningful or pesitive experi-
ence with people who have disabilities. My experiences were typiml.:l'ogf the times:
I knew very few people with disebilitiea ang no people with severe disabilities. Carl,
a boy who I now know had cerebral palsy, was in my kind n class. Our class
had ‘saltines from the cafeteria when it was Carl's turn to bring grabam crackers
because his family lived in poveriy. At 5, I thought his problems were csused by
his family’s poverty. The families whe could afford am crackers bad no children
with disabilities in_the achools when I was a child Carl and his brother drowned
in the Mississippi River when they were 7 and 8 years old after Carl fell in and
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hia brother jum in to gave him. My childish theory was that even mild disability
ended in tragedy. M sisterBarbmmdluﬁattbel‘» " funeral, and we also
sang Christmas carols at the local State Hospital. | remember standing one Christ-
mas at a locked door at the end of a long, green hall, seeing mf’k"n hands reaching
out through bars in their doors as we aang. Later, in high ac| 1 knew Doo a littie
bit. He was a big, strong friendly boy in my class. He acra everybody’s uneaten
school lunch into the garbage every day, wearing a big rubber apron. 1 guess that
was his job training, but it was a very tough job to do with any dignity. He never
loocked up while he was working. Over the years | collected the usual images from
the movies like “The Miracle Worker,” which taught me that good strongrieoé;le can
fix anything if only they never give up. If you add to that a few qui anne!
changes through the ridiculous telethons and a few lpasaing g!a.nces at those ads of-
fering a “loving environment for your handicapped loved one” in the back of maga-

zines and some men panhandling from wheelchairs in downtown Chicago, you have
about exhausted my whole“ggeﬁenee with disability before my son wae di
I wish I could say we f the challenge of our son's disability heroically, but

we didn't, | spent whole weeks crying. We histened to all the pity and the Elat:imdes,
which only seemed to make things worse. We struggled We couldn’t find anybody
willing to care for a baby with disabilities, 80 one of ua had to be home all the time.
As time went on and Charlie got bigger, we avoided taking our boys out, even to
the , because we cmuldn't cope with all the prayers, pi%y, stares, and outright
hostility we encountered We worked very hard on the therapies, silently hoping that
Charlie wounld “get better” so we could go back to the real world. I went back to
school to get an MBA, my second master's degree, so Bill and 1 could share the re-

sponsibilities of taking care of Charlie and ing money in case Charlie didn't get
better. We were grim, even for Scandinavians. | remember that time as ope
long black-and-white an movie.

our years later, during the 1987-88 school year, Charlie was going to school in
a ted classroom for children with multiple disabilities inside = segregated
achool for children with disabilities, all the way across town from cur house. This
was the placement recommended to me as “the we have for children like
Chnrlie.”l% did whatever the “experts” told me to do, in the hopes that it would help,
but | muldn't help asking questions, Halfway through the year, Charlie’s new teac:g-
er, Cathy Carr, slip me an application to a program cailed Partners in Policy-
malking which was offered b{ the glume sota Governor's Planning Council on Devel-
opmental Disabilities. She told me it would be good to get some answers to my ges—
tions. I had {o promise her I wouldn't tell where [ got the application beceuse there
were several lawsuits about piacements and a lot of tensjon in the achool and she
didn't want {o be labeled a troublemaker. She knows how grateful we are that she
took the chance. We laugh about it now. The apg].ication required a commitment
from me, that I would attend all the sessions and do the homework, In return, I
Tl:s promised a free, intensive program that would give me tools and actess to
ideas,

At Partners, 30 classmates and I had a chance to get to know national leaders
like Ed Roberts, Pumpisn, and Lou Brown and real moms like Fran Smith and
Betty Pendler who told us what was working out there. They told us how they felt
and what they thought about diaability. They taught us to nse people first language.
We learned the history of the disability movement, from the parepis’ movement
ri%t up to People First. They told us what they were working on. We learned about
independent living, supported employment, and family support. We learned how to
use asgistive technology and how to access the human service system. We learned
about personal futures planning and whole life pln.n.ni:_:ﬁ;‘3

We also learned what Congress was working on. y told us about the ADA.
They helped us sharpen our vision of living in a world with no restrictive eaviron-
ments, y challenged ue to find our own path, our own beliefs, our own commit-
ments,

We learned how to participate in the policymaking process and how to work effec-
tively with profeasionals a.ntf public servp:nts. We legrged that we were the most re-
liable experts about what our kids peeded, and about we what we peeded if we had
disabilities ourselves. We learned how to run a meeting, how to testify, and that
we should testify. ARer a tough college and two master's degrees, it was the tough-
est learning 1 ever did, because it waa so real and so important to me and to my

ds.

In those 9 months, we came together for two days each mounth and worked on
homework in between. | remember realizing at the first seasion that there were re-
sponsibilities that went along with all this learning. It was a new idea {o me that

ere was or ever had been a civil rights movement among people with disabilities.
1 don’t remember how it happened, but slowly | became aware that | was no longer



67

working on fixing Charlie so my family could "go back” into the real world: now )
was working on changing the attitudes of all those ordinary people, 80 they would
see the value of communities which inchide ple with disabilities and people.
| was working to help my friends and ne)ghg?s aee that we all live in one world.
It ia important to me to see to it that other children woeldn't grow up as I did: re-
moved from any possibility of understanding the variety and richness of the human
community, left without the ideas 1 needed to deal with disability in my own family.

In Partpers, I learned that | could stop trying to make Cherlie into someboedy he
wasn’t. | went home from one session feeling as confident as I've ever felt, and told
my husband, *Don't worry, it's okay, we don't have to change Charlie. We just have
o change the world™ Now, 1 know 1 can't the worid alone, and Partners
doesn't teach people to think you can do it alone. Partners empowers people
to do their part to ch the world and make it more inchisive.

In Partners, I learned that the way to change the world is to focus on what you
need to live your life, to ak up, and to participate. We learned to be to secure
in the belief that we were the best rte on our own needs. We learned that peo-
ple peed to be in of their own lives, even if they happen to have a disability
or a child with a diaability.

Because I say that everyone should be inchided and that self-determination is pos-
sible diil;]people with severe disabilities, some people have called me a radical I it
ia radical to believe in the principle of sell determination, then 1 am a radical. If
it is radical to be suspicions of the opinions of experts who want to tell me what
is best for family, then ¥ am radical. If it is radical to think my soa should be
in charge of hia own life, then 1 am & radical. Viewing experts with suspicion is an
American tradition. Devotion to sell determination is anxﬁnerica.n tradition. Belief
in the dignity and value of the individual i3 an American tradition. So perhaps
am a traditional American radical just moving on to the last great inclusion of
American life.

I sometimes think that Thomas Jefferson would be happy to know that the prin-
ciple of self determination is still considered radical by some Americaps after 200
years. Jefferson’s fruit of revolution continues to ripen on the tree. Perhaps revolu-
tions in families and achocls and communities are quieter revolutions than Jeflerson
knew, but they are no less real. Since reading Joe Shapiro's No Pity, I have hegun
to quote T.J. Monroe on the subject. He said: “This is a free country. You can talk
for yourself, You might need some help, but you can talk for yourself.” That seems
like & fine traditional American radical sentiment to me.

In Partners, 1 learned to speak for myself and for my family. 1 learned to listen
to Charlie better, First, I learned to ask for what we needed to keep Charlie livin
with us. A month before 1 ated from Partners, Charlie got encugh person
care attendant services to allow him to have some¢ independence from me and to
allow me to work full-time. A few months aﬁerséﬁot the joh, my comrny’s health
insurance bou tChnﬂje'sg:warchnir. Our famtly ign't falling off the edge any-
more and we hope to be able to send our sons to college. (1 have always said that
a fraternity bouse will be Charlie’s only experience with a P home.) We're stili
a little groggy some days after Charlie has been awake for several hours in the
night, as he 18 about half the time, and now we need an elevator in the house. Char-
le still lives with us and rally we are all doing very well, even though the prob-
lemsqt;wonandchnnge.tfwouldliketoaaktoheinvitedbackwhenyouad a8
the delivery of services and supports.)

In Partners, | also learned what went into:egoodeducaﬁonalpmgram.lnthe]ast
four years, Chariie has gone from a se ated school to a segregated room at his
brother's school, to part-time inclusion, to full inchusion. In 1989--90 1 negotiated for
10 minutes of inclusion during story time after lunch in & second grade down the
hall from the 1al” room, r a week, the kide insisted that he didn't want to
go back to the “special” room, so he stayed all afternoon from then on. The next
year, he was included full time in that second grade, and the year after that we
completed an elevator which allowed him to move to a fourth grade with his
mates, Last year, his collaborative team {including teacher Susan Bell, paraprofes-
sional Mike Alexander, special rescurce Carol er and speech teacher Ann
Davis) and his classmates introduced Charlie to facilitated communication, which al-
lows Charlie to commmnpicate by spelling with facilitation from another person. This

ear,heisi.nchxdedi.naﬁ.ﬂ.hgn?:whereheisdoingmat.hatafouﬂhgmdelevel.
le reads pretty well if the book i8 held upright in front of him, and answers ques-
tions about what be reads, When 1 asked him what communication meant to hi
be spelled “power.” When 1 asked him what kind of power, be spelled “touch” an
“kognutiv.” Later, I realized he meant “cogmitive,” a word he has heard for years.
His spelling has been phonetic, but he 19 fen;rmng to spell better. He reads music
well enough to recognize simple scores when he hears music played. He recog-
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nizes composers. He doesn't cry and yell all day like be did in the segre ated room
If vou ask him bow he learned so much, be tells E:':Jm:b listening. I-ﬁ' also will
tell you “1 am a very amart boy.” He is proud of hi h:.'He won the wheelchair
race during field day lsst modth, and one of his classmates complained that it
wasn’tul:::'l%:emnue be got to practice all the time. She didnt even mention his elec-
tric mwotor. His classmates voted him “most popular” at the end of the year, and he
ia developing friendships with other kids both inside and cutside of achool. The
friendahips are the key, what it is all about for us. Sustun::zlght.be positive force of
friendship in Charlie’s life is our real goal. | want to share with you two potes that
wereHi.n lie’s backpack on the last day of school. One from his teacher, Mary
Lou Hoff:

“Dear Bill and Sue, Just want you to know bow much I've epjoyed ing to know
Chartie this year. Despite some initial doubt and skepticism, I cant begin to tell
you what a powerful experience it has been for me both perscnally and profes-
sionally. Charlie’s presence has had such & positive im| on all of ue. As he end
hiz classmates have interacted throughont the year, | have seen relationships de-
velop and grow on a level I wouldo't have thought possible in Sed]:;t:mber. I'm sure
I speak for all of us in 204 when | say Charlie has touched us deeply and we are
the richer for it. Thaoks for the commitment end support.”

And one from Charlie's new friend, David Ribble:

“Charlie is the coolest kid | have lernd alot from him. We plade at reeces, we
talked. I reag]{y like Charlie. p.s. | wood realy like to come over. | nowe you say just

call but om ses | can'’t cail you have to invite me.”
The s;{ﬁnﬁis my favorite . It ahows there was no growpup coaching him.
There are lots of good ple out there—poli ers, bureaucrats, academics,
other parents, kids, nej rs—who want to do right thing. They may need to

hear what the right thing is a few times, and why it is right, but after they get
it they dive right in. | was taught to challenge people, to help them understand,
to ahow them a new way of thinking about people with disabilities. For le with
diasbilities, change ¥ happens in their achools, neighborhoods, and amﬂies and
in the hearts of all these fine and ordinary people. As Joe Shapiro points out, Con-
gress can sponsor this change by giving us the ADA, the DD Act, and IDEA, but
we must take it to the people, one by one, before the real changes happen,

When the to inchasive thinking starts, it is amazing to see. Now some-
times I just stand back and watch. | worked for two to get an elevator in the
school, but the nextﬁle:rthe princ‘igla.l decided to close the segregated classroom
without more than a hint from me. the kide are included now, and new apphca-
tions arrive constantly. Parents of typical kids are re%lesting inclusive classrooms
because the atmosphere ia one of collaboration and be F{llfmg In Minneapolis, par-
ent’s choose their child's achool, end Charlie’s school, ton School, is now one of
the most popular elementary schools in the city. Our pew principal Frank Hinkle
was also new to inclusion last Fall, but now he is spearheading & cty-wide inclusion
Task Foroe—120 people came to the first meeting, representing 30 schools, Our next
meeting i8 June 30 and we expect even more people. There are 43,000 children in
the Minneapolis Public Schools, 5,000 of them with IEPa and we're working on fuil
inclusion district-wide. We are guided, as we ought to be, by the principle of ‘no re-
strictive environments’ set out in the ADA.

I havep’t sued anybody, end T haven’t used a professiona] advocate. Maybe | was
lucky, or maybe the aystem responds better to people talking for themselves, and
focueing on creating partnerships. For my family, achieving inclusion has not been
an adverserial process. Now, | ﬁmw there is just no way F'm changing that school
district t¢ be inclusive by myself. But | am a full partner in the process, and only
D Stnes gradnetiog 1 ed ral boards mmittecs

inee ating 1 have served on several bo end commi including m
local ARC, the state and local Special Ed Advisory Committee, and Fulton Schoolg
gite-based leadership tea I have also parti Eated in training sessions for other
states preparing to offer Partners programs. | have also been trained by the Admin-
istration oo Developmental Disabilities 1o be a consumer reviewer of university af-
filiated . I helped review the Minnesota UAP last September. They said
then that ? welcomed my challenge to be responsive to the needs of their chain
of chentsf and to the end user. They want to be more accountable for cutcomes, in-
stead of for comphence with pre.set standards. They want to try new ideas, but they
also want to have a way of knowing whether their ideas are doing any good. By
the way, | attend my first advisory commitiee meeting at the UAP s request on June
28th, 30 whether they liked what | had to say in the review or not, they’re in for
a lot more of the same.

Of course, some of the scademics in Minnesota and around this country know the
truth already and they don't need any consumer’s opinion of the usefulness of their
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theories. Certainty comes with the territory. (My hushand is an academic. Some of
my best friends are academice.) 1 believe that the DI Act should encourage academ-
ica at UAPs to demonstrate thet they understand their mission is to train pegg}:e
to teach and work with people in the nexi few decades, not in the previous few -
ades. Which to me impliea that they peed to be developing new idess, not promui-
gating ac;rlg ideas, or safe id]f:hs, ch_n;h esoteric ideas, 'Iheythshou.ld m:e have to wach? 80
much ut appearing foolish if they something that can’t proven vali -
forehand. Felix Cohen said in his eﬁssytqudia.n Self Government™:

“Of course, we nwst all start with the assumption that we are right or as near
right as we can be. But cen we not alse recognize, along with Justice Holmes, that
time has upeet many fighting faitha, snd that even if we are posseased of abachute
truth it is worthwhile to bave somebody somewhere trying out a different idea.”

Everywhere | lock—in businesa, environmental programs, health care, and edu-
cation, 1 see organizations using continuoue quality improvement cgrinciples and cus-
tomer satisfactnn measurements to im what they do, to guide the development
of pew ideas, to keep them on track. But I don't see accountability to clienta, cus-
tomers, and users in the programs supported hy the DD Act. People with disabilities
and their families ahoulcf not be demed the opportunity to ju the effectiveness
of programs intended to help thee As these findings make abundantly clear, disabil-
ity even severe disability not mean people don't know what works for them,
or what they want.

As Arigtotle said in his Politics, the person who lives in the house is the best
judge of whether the house is good—not the architect. Or from Felix Cohen again,

America, despite all the lingo of the administrative experts, has ingisted upon self-
government rather than ‘good government,’ and bas insisted that rts be serv-
anis, not masters.” As these ﬁ.nd.inglst.axe, our systems of supg:rt delivery are not

et responsive to the highly individual needs of people with dizabilities and their

Therefore, | believe the draft before you would be strengthened if the systems
which are responsible for innovation, mic change, treining, and information
dissemination were made more accountable to clients, customers, and useers. | do not
see how they can help create more responsive systems if they do not measure and
improve their own responsiveness along the way.

artners in Policymaking, as conceived in the original Minnesota model, is re.
sponsive because it tracks cutcomes over time by asking the participants what they
tﬁnk, what is useful, what could be strengthened, how the Erngmm could be im-
roved. Empowerment and leadership programs are responsible to the fmple who
ave to go out in the world and use what they know. If Charlie and 1 had tried
to do what we've done with less complete iraining, 1 think we would have feiled.
And we didn't need another failure. Paper wings wouldn't have carried us. We didn't
need a support group or an information clearnng house we needed a thorough edu-
cation.

Organizations other than the Minnesota Planning Council on Developmental Dis-
abilities are offering Partners. Meny are excellent and effective em;lnwerment and
leadership programs for peogl:: with disabilities and parents of people with disabil-
ities. I believe the draft in front of you could be stre ned by adding age
which makes the responsibility to clients, customers and users clear to Councils and
to any other organizations who offer empowerment and leadership training to par-
ents and people with disabilities.

p I wolrk i ﬁrgmfessionails‘ 1 have worked ngre lawyers and doctors, and now I1 work
or a large of consulling engineers. y are all using quality principles to
Euide their service improvements and their responses to their g?ents’ needs, and to
elp them design their future services. Every organization with which 1 have ever
discussed quality improvement begine by saying that it is a great idea, but would
never work with “our” clients. Others say that quality is only for competitive envi-
roaments, but I belicve organizations in non-competitive environments need to go
to extra lepgtha to make sure they are responding to people’s needs.

I know there are hundreds and I believe there be thousands of stories like
gmﬂie’s if the DD Act liion%nuea to en;zﬁrage experiTn:ntal, outcog::-d.riven,

-making programs like Partners in icymaldng. enty states have com-
pleatfelﬁe ining sesmions modelled after Partpers, and 36 states have been trained
to use the 1 that wae developed and tested in Minnesota There are now 1200

duates. 1 don't speak for them—they can surely speak better for themselves—
ut 1 have bad an opportunity o meet some of the graduates at a Texas training
academy for states interested 1o creating Partners programs. Partners can't help but
make a difference, in each of their neighborhaotﬁ, cities, counties and states. It
might take time. Empowerment begins 1o your own home, with your own family.
People often need to do significant work to get their own support systems in place
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before they can have enough control to be as involved aa they want o be in policy-
making issces. For my family, it took three years to get thing lined up for rlie,
but last vear [ gave about 300 hours working on systemic wsues. Some Partners
ptill must struggle with finding transportation to the meetings they want to attend.
Whep they get that solved—and they will—the pattern of empowerment, commit.
ment, and determination will emerge.

[ am now beginning to target “generic” organizations rather than special disability
organizations, such as environmental groupa, geseric school edvisory commitiees.
and business orgenizations, Many Partners are well beyond that: some have run for
office, several are planning to run for school boards, and some have spoken at inter-
national conferences. It mght take ten years, but the impact of Partners will be feit.

The DD Act made these outcomes possible. As you continue and strengthen the

urposes of the Act, please know that the Develo tal Disabilities Assistance and
Ei.!] of Rights Act makes real and meaningfal differences for people with dizahilities
and their families.

Senator HARKIN. Thank you, Sue. That was a very compelling
story,

Vli;’);:’ll hear next from Debra Turner. Debra is a person with a dis-
ability from Columbia, MD—so not toc far away, right? Debra used
to live in an institution and has now moved to her own townhouse
in the community with the assistance of the University Affiliated
Program and the Protection and Advocacy Program. Her life has
improved dramatically.

he has a roommate who provides the support that Debra needs.
And Debra is accompanied by Nancy Weisenmiller—and Nancy, 1
understand you are Debra’s roommate?

Ms. WEISENMILLER. Yes. We have another roommate, also.

Senator HARKIN. OK. And Nancy is a team leader from the Ken-
nedy Krieger Institute of Baltimore.

W%lcome, and please proceed. We're glad to have you here.

Ms. WEISENMILLER. k you.

Debra is supported by the Kennedy Krieger Institute, which is a
Maryland University-Affiliated Program. Debra is also part of a
legﬂ;-]v class called the Knott's class, which is represented by the
Maryland Disability Law Center, which is Maryland’s protection
and advecacy agency. It was their advocacy that assured funding
for support for Debra and over 20 other individuals supported by
Kennedy Krieger.

From about the age of 14 until the age of 33, Debra lived in an
institution for people with mental illness. With funding, Debra has
been afforded the opportunity to move from locked buildings, no de-
cisionmaking power, and no choices, to an individual living in a
townhouse, taking G.E.D. classes, voting in the last Presidential
election, and attending church each Sunday, which is her favonte
thing to do.

It is interesting that when Debra moved from the institution—
I have lived with Debra for 3-1/2 years since she moved from the
institution, and Debra had a difficult time expressing wants, needs,
and desires. And when it came to dreams, there was nothing there.
Debra did not know what a dream was. And I think that’s what
15 years of living in an institution does to someone. No one listened
to what you said, so it didn’t matter what you said; it didn’t matter
what you wanted.

Debra started learning all these things and learning all these ac-
tivities, and she wanted to share this with people, but she had a
hard time sharing it. And I think it is interesting that you are also
talking about assistive technology, because what we discovered—
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and 1 don't think people would think of a slide projector as
assistive t.echnology,%ut it definitely is for Debra, because it helps
her to explain what is important to her, to have pictures and slides.

Dehra has a whole slide presentation of about 65 slides, and un-
fortunately, she couldn't do all that today, but she did pick a couple
that she wanted to share.

Senator HARKIN, Good. We lock forward to seeing it.

[SLIDES.]

Ms. Turner. This is t.h:se&‘:frinﬁ Grove Mental Institution where
the mentally ill are at. | to hive in level 1 or 2.

This is me at my birthday party at Spring Grove.

Ms. WEISENMILLER. This was taken about 4 years ago; it has
only been 4 years.

Ms. Turner. This is my townhouse on Majors Lane, Columbia,
MD 21045.

This is me, dusting off elephants.

Senator HARKIN. It looks like you've got quite a collection.

Ms. Turner. Yes, a collection.

This is me, trying to get my homework done for my G E.D. I go
to school twice a week.

Senator HARKIN. Twice a week?

Ms. Turner. Yes. | %Jatonight.

S T}&j: is Harvester Baptist Church, where I go to church every
unday.

This is Kentucky Fried Chicken.

1S«errlJ‘at,t:ur HARKIN. Now, wait a minute. Is that your favorite eating
place?

Ms. Turner. I used to work there.

Senator HARKIN. Oh, I see. How long ago did you work there?

Ms. Turner. It's been about a week--no, a couple weeks. I work
somewhere else now, K.T. Tools.

This is me at Ocean City, in a hot tub.

That's all.

Senator HARKIN. That’s very good.

Ms. WEISENMILLER. In many States, the developmental disabil-
ities components, including University-Affiliated Programs, devel-
opmental disabilities councils, and protection and advocacy, make
possible the demonstration of new approaches to critical issues like
community living and have demonstrated the capabilities and com-
petencies of individuals with developmental disabilities.

, fThe prepared statement of Ms. Weisenmiller and Ms. Turner fol-
ows:)

JOINT PREPARED STATEMENT OF NANCY WEISENMILLER AND DEBRA TURNER

Na.mx Weigsenmiller: Debra Turner and 1 want to thapk tﬁtll for the opportunity
to speak to the Subcommittee on Disability Policy. From the age of 14, until the
age of 33, Debra lived in an institution for people with mental illness. In the institu-
tion, Debra lived in locked buildings, had no decision-making power, and no oppor-
tunity to make choices. Four years ago, Debra was discharged from the institution,

and today she lives in a townhouse, is GE.D. courses, and attends
e\reﬁgundny (ope of her favorite things to do). Debra voted for the first time in
the presidential election.

Debra is a member of the leﬁ.la] clasa (the Knott's class) represented by the Ma.?r-
land Disability Law Center (the Protection and Advocacy program in Maryland).
The Kennedy Krieger Institute, Maryland’s university aﬂ%ated program, is provid-
ing the supports and services that Debra needs to live independently.
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In many States, the Developmental Disabilities Councils, the protection and advo-

programs iveraity affiliated are working to demonstrate
;‘:‘3 appmache:n'lc'lhz M have shown :bsat by focum 0218 the capabilities,
competencies and preferences of people with developmental disabilities. they can
achieve independence, productivity and full inclusion into the community.

Debra Turner: I want to tell you about my experiences ir moving from the institu.
tion to the community. [ want to show a few slides that represenl important lparl.a
of my life and the changes in my life since pay discherge from the institution almost
four years ago. The alides are:

L of Spring Grove

2. Me before moving from the institition

f’ m Elephant Collecti

. my Ele ion

¢ Evie Gk o CE

7. Job at Kentucky Fried Chicken

8. Vacation

My life today is very different from what it was just 4 years ago. | am proud of
what { have accom ].i.:yhed. Nancy, my rcommate, is a good friend and has been very
important to me. hfy other friends are also important.ﬁeel that with contioued op-
portunities and support, [ can accomplish even more.

. Senator HARKIN. Nancy, Debra, thank you very much for being
ere.

I wanted to recognize someone in the audience who has testified
here before. Marietta Lane, it is good to see you again. We're glad
you are hnlare. 14 0

Again, 1 appreciate your testimony, an en’t sa at gratu-
itously, Becauspe I thinkywhat ou hage said here todayyhel s g un-
dersf.glnd a little bit better about what is important and what is
possible.

Mr. Graber, you are right—we do pass bills, whether it is ADA,
or the Developmental Disabilities Technolosy Act, covering a lot of
people. But again, the end result, as I said earlier to someone, is
that person getting that assistive technology device. That's what
we are after, and how do we set up the system to do that.

Your whole emphasis on thinking about that one individual is
true. That i1s really the end result which we are after: to set up a
system of some form that is adaptable and changeable with time,
that lets that individual know that he isn’t just hanging out there
all by himself or herself, that there is a community effort, and that
the old ways of doing things, like with Debra—warehousing these
individuals, putting them in an institution and forgetting about
them—we are going to change those things.

I just wante%o to reassure you that while we are doing it in the
broader context, the end result of what we are looking at is Debra
and Charlie and other people. They are the end result,

Mr. Graber. If I could comment on that, I think what Ms. Turner
is doing is excellent. And where she's at now is not a result of her
deedp and complete understanding of her disability—it has nothing
to do with that. It has to do with her discovery of her capabilities.
She moved the walls of her disability. That's called growth. Real
people are allowed to do that. And we are all real people, and we
need a shot at it.

And you mentioned about the dream thing. Dreams are realities
that have not solidified yet, that’s all. And by working with a per-
son’s capability, you prepare them for opportunity. en they can
act on their opportunity, they can realize their dreams, and this
young lady is proving that right now.
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Senator HARKIN. Absolutely.

Debra, just picking up on what Mr. Graber said, what is the best
thm_g that has happened to you since you moved out of the institu-
tion? What do you like the most?

Ms. Turner. Going out for lunch or breakfast or supl|1:>er.

Senator HARKIN. %ust being able to go out for lunch or breakfast
ON your own.

Ms. Turner. Yes.

Senator HARKIN. There, you have it. A young woman testified
back when we were passing the Americans with Disabilities Act.
She was severely disabled, and everyone was talking about all
these esoteric things about the ADA bill and what it was going to
do, and she said all she wanted to do was just go out and buy a
pair of shoes like anyone else—just go to a shoe store and buy a
pair of shoes. So it gets down to those kinds of things, doesn’t it?
Just going out and eating—something that a lot of us just take for
granted, 1 think.

Ms. Swenson, 1 want to know more about Charlie and what he
is thinking about, what he is looking ahead to. Charlie is 11.

Ms. SWENSON. He will be 11 in Auﬁ:St'

Senator HARKIN. Well, I have a daughter who is 11, and they
don’t look ahead to much exoeﬂ;nwhat they'’re doing tomorrow.

Ms. SWENSON. Yes. He’s looking ahead to tuming 11.

Senator HARKIN. That’s true, so | shouldn’t put any extra burden
on him. I understand that. But is he looking forward to tomorrow?

Ms. SWENSON. Yes. Charlie’s life has changed dramatically since
he has been included with other children in school. The first thing
that happened is socially. Charlie has a lot of autistic behaviors,
and the first thing that happened was that he stopped yelling all
the time. When he was in the segregated room, he would just make
noise all day long. Now that he is included, you can’t really tell him
from the rest of the kids. The rest of the kids yell a little bit, too.

But the first year he was included, his teachers—his collabo-
rative team—there 1s a paraprofessional, a special educator, and
his regular 4th grade t,eachersﬁot together and started using fa-
cilitated communication with Charlie, which is an assistive tech-
nology, but it is not a device. It is a way of offering human support
to le to help them focus when they are spelling.

) what we found out was that Charlie can read. This year he
18 doing math at grade level—well, he is doing math at a 4¥2 grade
level, and he is in 5th grade. He answers questions. Charlie, we
think, must have always been able to do a lot of this stuff; we just
didn’t have any access to it.
. T'have always told my boys that when they go to college, that liv-
ing in a frat house would be the only group home I would ever let
them live in. And Charlie will mention that every now and then.
1 don’t know if he is really thinking about going to college.
_ Senator HARKIN, How about the people around you; have you no-
ticed a change 1n people’s thinking?
. Ms. SWENSON. Enormous change. I really meant what I said com-
ing home that day, that it was going to be easier to change the
world, because there are a lot of good people out there, and if you
ust go to them—I didn’t know anything about disabilities before 1
ad Charlie—if you go to people and say, look, here's the deal, here
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is why it is important for Charlie and peopie hike Charlie to be in-
ciuded; we need to have inclusion, we need to have ﬁeople under-
standing these things. Charlie needs help more than he needs any-
thing. He needs friends around him who are able to participate and
help him participate. Once you explain those things to people, 1
don't think there is any end to it.

I told you Charlie went from a s ted classroom in a seg-
regated school to inclusion in a regular classroom. Well, he started
with 5 minutes of inclusion the first year. Five minutes was all |
could get the teachers to agree to—story time after lunch. And
after a week, the rest of the kids in the class wouldn’t let him go
gack to the special room. The kids said, “No. He wants to stay

ere.”

Then, the next year, he was included in a 4th grade full-time,
and that year, the principal decided to close the special education
classroom, so all of the kids in the school were included. It has be-
come the most ngular elementary school in Minneapolis because
of that sense of belonging that has been created kind of around the
kids with disabilities.

Senator HARKIN, What is the name of the school?

Ms. SweNsoN. Fulton School, 700 kids. And this year, our prin-
ci;lml—who was brand new to inclusion when he started in the
fall—has started to call citywide-~he put out an invitation to all of
the schools in Minneapolis, and we had 120 people at our first
meeting, parents of regular ed kids, parents of special ed kds,
teachers, principals. They wanted to learn about inclusion.

Now there are 43,000 students who g to school in Minneapolis,
and 5,000 of them have [EPs. So, does change happen? Yes, it hap-
pens.

Senator HARKIN. I visited a school in Minneapolis one time that
had taken great strides to integrate kids with disabilities. I am just
wondering if that was Fulton.

Ms. SWENSON. It wasn’t Fulton. We didn't even have an elevator
until 2 years. ago.

Senator HARKIN. All right, all right. It wasn’t Fulton.

Ms. SWENSON. But there are kind of waves that out, and it
is cool to watch. A lot of stuff is happening in the school now that
I didn’'t even know about. So people are accepting these values as
their own, and they are making them move.

Senator HARKIN. Good.

Senator Durenberger.

Senator DURENBERGER. I've got one gquestion, and maybe I can
ask it of everybody. I lived halfway between Fulton and Burroughs,
so my kids went to Burroughs. I was PTA president at Burroughs,
which is what qualified me to get elected to the Senate.

Ms, SWENSON. Yes—I've had my eye on the school board.

Senator HARKIN. It’s a good trainingk;gll_;ound. [Laughter.]

Senator DURENBERGER. | was thin g about two things when
you were talking. One is Diane Ravitch’s piece yesterday in the
Washington Post about evaluating schools, not just evaluating
teachers and things like that. There are some unique public schools
in this country, but they are really hard to find, because it is so
hard to sort of break the molds, Fet off the paper work, tear down
the walls, and do things differently if somebody is going to be there
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to criticize you. And it is always some parent or somebody within
the institution that doesn’t understand or doesn’t like the way the
institution is being responsive to the inclusion or whatever you call

it

The other thing I thought about is that when you have a unigue
educational institution that is actuailly thinking about education in
a much wider context and a much more inclusive context, and al-
lows the kind of flexibility that ali the kids would like to see in the
program, and the word gets out, everybody wants to go there. But
of course, the system won’t permit that to happen. There are only
so many who can go there, and everybody else ends up having to
go to the private schools—rather than have all the other public
schools in the system sort of look at this one and ask what are they
doing that everybody wants to be part of. And the response is,
sorry, we're only doing them, or we got a Federal grant, or some-
thing happened that a%lowed us to do that. So that’s a frustration.

The other thing, though, that 1 always concern myself about is
why are we doing this here, and why do the two of us sit here. 1
know why I'm here. It is because Tom Harkin is here. Tom is so
sensitive to these things, and he is always creating new and better
waglrs to do things. But by the time what goes through Tom’s head
and through this bill actually gets down to the Fulton schools and
the Charlies and the Joshuas and all the rest of these people, it’s
hard to know whether we have had any impact at all.

So this sort of building from the bottom up, starting sort of one-
on-one, and developing from that ways in which we can meet needs
has an awful lot more appeal. But it always runs into resource 1s-
sues, and when you have a resource issue, then you have account-
ability, and if we're going to spend Federal tax dollars, then we've
Fot to make those people account for it; if they do it at the State
evel, then they’ve got to account for it. And usually the accounting
is on the basis of inputs and the size of the room and the number
of kids in the class and so on, rather than outcomes, the result.

I mean, I sat here as all of you did, spellbound by what Lee was
saying about these relationships. Well, there is nothing in account-
ability in America today that permits that to happen, except inside
him, what motivates him to be a teacher or whatever he may be.
But the system doesn’t permit the rewards, if you will, for results,
for outcome.

I always end up asking the guestion can we not find some way
to judge outcomes, to judge results, and then ask how did you get
there, and maybe E}{ at sort of spread it around, so more people
get tl'if idea, and then the system of accountability might change
as well.

Lee, do you have any thoughts on that subject, or anybody else?

Ms. WEISENMILLER. 1 think that from the level of adults and gen-
erally the people that I work for are people moving out of institu-
tions into apartments, it has totally changed in 4 years, from not
wanting to rent to someone to saying, “We have this person we
want to move in,” and the landlord actually saying, “Fine. Do we
need to make any modifications? Do we need to put ramps in? Do
we need to put s{nower bars? Do we need to have special locks on
the doors, or special handles on the doors?” And that is a real dif-
ference, and that is a real positive change that 1 have just seen.
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That has been mostly within the last year. But I see that the com-
munity is more accepting of individuals moving into the commu-
nity.

Recently, we moved four houses down the street because we had
a cat and wanted to keep the cat, and we couldn’t where we were
living. So in the process of moving, we had all these neighbors that
we didn’t really know when we were there who were saying, “We're
SOrry to see you leave.” So the community has been accepting. And
I think it is, if for nothing else, just the fact that legislation and
all these acts come out, and they are in the newspaper, and people
read about it, and they are more aware of things, and they are
looking at what is happening and being more open-minded about
it. I have seen large change in that area.

Senator . Lee.

Mr. Graber. Some things you have to believe to see. Albert Ein-
stein said that. Keep it simple. The problem is that when it leaves
here, it is tight, it is solid, it has a value base. When it gets
out there, ii mes real complicated. Everybody thinks they have
to break it up into all of these various components, and we end up
with a chain of command rather than a flow of responsibility. And
chains rust. They rust in little cubicles someplace, in some! s of-
fice. Flow of responsibility flows around what the need is, and that
need is based on the capability of the individual—relentlessly, con-
stantly, what can that person do, not matter how great it is or
small it is, and developing it.

It takes three simple things to make you happy—somebody to
love, somebody to love you, something to iook forward to and some-
thing meaningful to do with your life. Somewhere in that configu-
ra}:ion there is happineslf for us. i Joush

cannot tee that my son and my daughter are going to
find those Lﬁree things. I can’t guarantee t{at. But I can definitely
ﬁﬂrantee they are goinﬁ to have the opportunity to look for them.
at’s what education does—preparing for the opportunity. And
they wili have the opportunity to look for them simply because we
can assure that what we do here can be translated simply out
there. And it is one at a time, and you focus on needs, and the
needs are based on capability. That’s it.

Ms. SWENSON. And you have to ask people. You have to let each
person say did this work. We sometimes forget that people with
disabilities can judge whether something worked for them, or that
mothers of kids with disabilities can say, yes, this is a_good pro-
gram—here’s what I would change, here 1s what [ would ljie.

In schools, it actually is easier to change a school, because teach-
ers have a lot of flexibility, and they also are very responsible and
outcome-driven, typically. If they are doing something that is not
working, they will have a whole bunch of angry parents coming in,
and they don't want that,.

Mr. Graber. That is really excellent, it really is. if you make a
mistake, it's a learning experience. If my kid makes a mistake, it's
a behavior problem. Now, if it isn’t a ﬂehavior problem, it is di-
rectly attributed to his Jeﬁciency and defectiveness. So you are
constantly defining and redefining what is wrong with my kid, be-
cause he has got to have a label. But we'll suffer the lagels—just
see that we get the money.



77

Ms. SWENSON. But human services systems are less flexible—
people who deliver services to people, whether it is intended to sup-
port you in your home or not, do not have the flexibility often to
deliver what you need. It is a terrible problem. And nobody ever
asks: Does this work?

Charlie is rated for 56 hours of personal care attendant service
per week. Now, I can’t have somebody in my house 56 hours a
week. What I really need is an elevator. An elevator would cost the
gsame as 1 years worth of personal care attendant services, but
they can’t give me an elevator. There is no flexibility. Therefore,
they can't ask me “What do you need? What's the outcome?” The
outcome is I want Charlie on the second floor, regularly, during the
day—but I don’t really need staff to do that.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you.

Senator HARKIN. Thank you all very much.

I just want to correct one thing that Senator Durenberger said.
I'm not in the habit of correcting him, but I will correct him. He
was very kind in his comments about me, but I want you all to
know that Dave Durenberger is not here because Tom Harkin is
here. Dave Durenberger was here before I ever got inte this, and
he has been a strong supporter of what I call “people programs,”
improving the quality of life for people all over this country, long
before I was ever here, and I am just proud to be associated with
h;l}::l in the endeavor. And I mean that. So you should be very proud
0 ol.

Ms. SWENSON. Oh, I am.

Senator HARKIN, Good.

Thank you all very much. That was a good panel. Andy said
you'd be a good panel, and she was right.

Senator HARKIN. We'll move now to our last panel.

We welcome Steve Eidelman, executive director of the Joseph P.
Kennedy, Jr., Foundation, testifying on behalf of the Consortium
for Citizens with Disabilities; John T. Porter, chair of the Iiinois
Council on Developmental Disabilities, testifying on behalf of the
National Association of Developmental Disabilities Councils; Sara
Wiggins-Mitchell, director of the Division of Advocacy for the De-
velopmentally Disabled, New Jersey Department of Public Advo-
cate, Trenton, NdJ, testifying on behalf of the National Association
of Protection and Advocacy Systems; and Ann Rhodes, vice presi-
dent for university relations, University of Iowa, Iowa City, [A, tes-
tifying on behalf of the American Association of University-Affili-
ated Programs, accompanied by Al Healy, director of the Iowa Uni-
versity-Affiliated Program.,

Again, we welcome you today and thank you for coming and for
all of your work. Again, your statements will be made part of the
record, and if you could summarize, I would appreciate it.

We'll start with Steve Eidelman. Steve served on the CCD Task
Force on the Developmental Disabilities Act. In his former role as
State mental retardation program director in Pennsylvania, he has
had extensive interaction with the programs under the DD Act.

Steve, please proceed.
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STATEMENTS OF STEVE EIDELMAN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
JOSEPH P. KENNEDY, JR., FOUNDATION, WASHINGTON, DC,
ON BEHALF OF THE CONSORTIUM FOR CITIZENS WITH DIS-
ABILITIES; JOHN PORTER, CHAIR, ILLINOIS COUNCIL ON
DEVELOPMENTAL DISABILITIES, WOOD DALE, IL, ON BE-
HALF OF THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF DEVELOPMEN-
TAL DISABILITIES COUNCILS; SARA WIGGINS-MITCHELL, DI-
RECTOR, DIVISION OF ADVOCACY FOR THE DEVELOPMEN.-
TALLY DISABLED, NEW JERSEY DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC
ADVOCATE, TRENTON, NJ, ON BEHALF OF THE NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION OF PROTECTION AND ADVOCACY SYSTEMS;
AND ANN RHODES, VICE PRESIDENT FOR UNIVERSITY RELA-
TIONS, UNIVERSITY OF IOWA, JOWA CITY, 1A, ACCOMPANIED
BY DR. AL HEALY, DIRECTOR, 1I0WA UNIVERSITY AFFILI-
ATED PROGRAM, UNIVERSITY OF 10WA, ON BEHALF OF THE
AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF UNIVERSITY AFFILIATED PRO-
GRAMS

Mr. EIDELMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Senator Durenberger.
I am here on behalf of the CCD, and I have had a long and colorful
history with the Developmental Disabilities Act. I was a trainee in
a University Affiliated Program and staff member there; I ran a
community developmental disabilities agency and received DD

ts;: 1 worked extensively and consulted with Developmental

isabilities Councils and have been sued six times in my official

capacity by protection and advocacy agencies, five of which times
they won—but they were right.

CD’s recommendations are somewhat more formal than the pre-
vious panel. However, we think we have some very important
things to say about the Act. The Act has caused dramatic change
in the past 20 years in the way people with disabilities and their
families experience life in their communities. We particularly Like
that the Act has moved to more user-friendly lan and while
that may seem only out of political correctness, wﬁen the Act gets
translated down to State and local governments and to agencies
dealing with people with severe disabilities, that language is very
important.

There are four parts about the councils I'd just like to touch on
briefly. One is autonomy. Speaking as a person who has worked
with State government, 1t is very important that the councils be al-
lowed to fulfill their mission. State government has a tendency
sometimes, when councils are out on that cutting edge, to try to
rein them back. So the autonomy of councils from that kind of gov-
ernmental oversight in terms of their policy and day-to-day oper-
ations is very important, recognizing that they are part of State
government.

Second is the reappointment of council members. There is noth-
ing less functional than a council with only 70 or 80 percent of its
members, and the process in the three States where 1 have worked
has been highly variable, so we are glad that’s in the new version.

Linkages to other councils is extremely important, especially
those to Part H and people working around vocational rehabilita-
tion, to tie those programs together so that where they overlap and
interrelate, they can learn from each other and build on each oth-
er’'s strength and knowledge is crucial.
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Relative to protection and advocacy systems—and | know Mr.
Decker is quite nervous that 1 am here speaking about P and As—
but consumer and family involvement on P and A governing boards
is crucial. | have seen agein in three different States where P and
A boards have become a very focused entity and almost group
thing, and | think to keep people focused on what the real issues
are, you need people with disabilities on those boards, and you
need their families who have experienced the service system to
help them both set priorities and to communicate to the field what
18 important and what is possible.

The biggest peint in the P and A section of the bill is the lan-
guage clarifying access to private facilities. We are at an interest-
ng point in this country where the number of people in large pri-
vate facililies in many States actually exceeds the number of peo-

le in public facilities in those same States; and the primary dif-
erence between many of the large public facilities and the large
E}-ivate facilities is the qua]iliyh of the furniture, not the quality of
ife, and it is very important that the P and As have access. 1 have
seen them have difficulty again in three States getting into private
facilities. I think your language moves a jong way in that direction.

Finally, 1 think the university-affiliated programs are at an excit-
ing juncture. With health care reform coming down the pike, the
nee& for training primary care practitioners, not only specialists,
but generalists, about developmental disabilities is more important
than ever before. As more and more people are living successfully
in communities, the movement that created the Developmental Dis-
abilities Act in the early seventies sort of divorced itself from physi-
cians and health care professionals because of the roles they were
ib supervising institutions at that time. It is now time to come
back together. We desperately need weli-trained clinical profes-
sionals in primary care medicine and dentistry, as well as the al-
lied health fields, and the university-affiliated programs are in a
very good position to do that for adult practitioners. | think they
have pretty much done it for children in most parts of the country.

The Projects of National Significance offer us an opportunity to
especially enhance our collection of data over time, and one of the
things that 1 have noticed since coming to Washington when we
have policy discussions is the paucity of good data that lets us de-
scribe what people are experiencing in their communities and in
the States, and we particularly like the language there.

I'd be glad to answer any questions later.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Eidelman follows:}

PREPARED STATEMENT OF STEVE EIDELMAN

Good morning Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee. My name is
Steve Eidelman and I am the Executive Director of the Joseph P. Kennedy Founda-
tion. am here today representing the Comsortium for Citizens with Disabilities
(CCD), a working coalition of more than 100 pational organizations which has advo.
cated on be of people with disabilities since 1971, The CCD does its work
through task forces, thus today I am representing the CCO Task Force on Devel-
opmental Disabilities, of which ] am a member.

CCD has made its recommendations on the reauthorization of the Developmental
Disabilities Act, which accompany my writter testimony for the record. My oral tes-
timony will summarize that document. Twenty-one organizations with members
:_cruas the country bave contributed to the development of the CCD recommenda-
ions,
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in the early 1970, Co as aaw that ple with devejopmental disabilitics
were being excluded from few services tﬁc} were available o individuals with
disabilities and were specially vulnerable to abuae and neglect. Since 1970, the De-
velopmental Disabilities Act has helped lead the field away from an institutional
mmag-set to a belief in that individuals with developmental disabilities must have
the opportunity to live, work and plav in their own comumnities and that states
must gmve the capacity to suppolt and  ster these opportunities.

Moreover, with the passege of the laudmark Americans with Disabilities Act, we,
as 8 Nation, affirm the rights of all Americans to live independent, productive lives.
The draft DD Act resuthorization builde on these principles of inclusion and self de-
termination.

in reauthorizing the Developmental Disabilities Act, Congress has designed a
four-part strategy for addressing the needs of individuals with developmental dis-
abilities. These four programs have distinct and complernentary purposes:

The Basic State Grant funds DD Councils to do systemic planning, demonstrate
innovetive approaches, educate policy makers and advocate within State govern-
ment.

Protection and Advocacy Systems, the legal arm of the DD Act, protect the rights
of individuals with developmenta) disabilities,

University Affiliated Programs provide training, technica! assistance, and dizsemi-
nate information to improve States’ capacily to meet the needs of individuals with
deveiopmental disabilities and their families.

Projects of Nnimiﬁmw, the national research and development reaouree,
fund cutting edge and disseminates best practices nationwide.

CD recommendations center around four themes:

Simplify the language to be “uvser friendly” and provide clear structure for each
program,

St en the effectiveness and interdependence of the fourdprognms and in-
cregse autonomy of their policies from state government and strengthen their
accouantability to the public;

Enhance linkages to other related prograrns which serve individuals with devel-
opgnwmtm&eirf e the changi ds of indi als
re n responsjveness to ing needs of individu

with devehpmenur disabilities ml:od their famities and look toward the future.

PART A—GENERAL PROVISIONS

The Developmental Disabilitien Act has always led the way in disability poh’cg in
defining state-of-the-art services and supports, and cutfing edge concepts, and in
using approptriate language when referringmto ?auple with deveiopmental digabil-
ities. The Senate proposal includes “people " language and tries to employ easily
understandable terms thronghout the bill. Because the DD Act is 8o often used as
a teaching vehicle for disability policy, the Senate proposal greatly improves current

law.

PAERT B—FEDERAL ASSISTANCE TO STATE DEVELOPMENTAL DISABILITIES PLANNING
COUNCILS

There are four major areas related to DD Councils T'd like to mention. First, the
Senate draft hill strengthens the autonomy of the Councils by requiring an assur-
ance that the State does oot interfere with the systems advocacy or other mandated
activities of Councila. While DD Councilis are *within Siate government” they are
advocates within State government and, 8s such, should never have their {mes
or program directions be controlled by any agency or office of the State. CC% p
ports approach.

Second, r.ge Senate draft bill contains provisions to ensure that Council member
nominations are made in a timely manner to avoid long-term vacancies which
thwart the effectiveness of Councils. The bill also requires that State agency mem-
bers of the Council have sufficient authority to speak for the agencies. In addition,
the bill establishes a nominating process to assist the Governor in making appro-
priate appointments to the Council CCD endorses these efforts to ensure that (B,o]:m-
cil me hip iz able to implement congressional mandates.

Third, several neurwision in the draft bill enhance DD Council link to
other federslly-assisted Councils and programs, such as the Independent Evmg
Councils, the Interagency Coordinating Counncil for early intervention, the Parent
Training and Information Centers and the Mental Health Councils. CCD feel that
these linkages will increnase the effectiveness of state-wide planning acrosa agencies
as well as across disabilities.

o
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Fourth, while the draft bill makes only minor ch in the substance of the
State Plan provisions, it has reorganized them considerably. This is a great improve.
ment and gives the State Plan section a logical flow from Councﬂfo research,
planning, and plan development to implementation, monitoring and evaluation ac-
tvatien.

PART C—FROTECTION AND ADVOCACY SYSTEMS
Mr. Chairman, | would like to turn now to the section of the Act concerning Pro-

tection and vocacy, Part C. Whlﬂe Lher:leﬂrkeaentaﬁvedof t.l}e Protection and Advo-
CacCY nekes wi ifvi ter, ike to spend a few minutes discuasing
son:eégebr;ad pointa CCD% to make.

A critical component in the draft bill is the increase of consumer involvement. The
la.nglage in the draft bill broadens the make-up of the P&A Governing Board to in-
clude individuals with disabilities who are ehgible for services under the Act. It
would also include parents, guardiana, advocates, or others authorized to represent
individuals who have received or are currently receiving services from the P&A. In
states where there is no Governing board, the new h;?ua will establish an Advi-
sory Council which shall be composed of 8 majority of individuala who are eligible
for ‘services. This Advisery Coundl will advise the system of the policies and prier-
ities established by the P&A to out its mandate to protect and advocate for
individuals with developmental disabilities. Additionally, the new lapguage man-
dates that public notice be made to apnounce any Fede J: ic or adminis-
trative review of the P&A. Public comments will be included in the on-gite visit re-

rt. These additions will greatly enhance consumer input into the operation and
g‘i)md:ionofl.hel’mwct.iona.ndA vocacy System in each state.

Another important part of this draft bill is that it moves in the direction of
strengthening the authority of the Protection and Advocacy agencies. in order to ef-
fectively represent people with disabilities, the P&A must have the ability to have
access to those individuals residing in public and private facilities. The P&As spend
too much of their resources re tinﬂnbamlea in court to establish their standing
to represent people with disabilities. This draft language adequately addresses this
issue by giving the P&A authnri;y to investigate m&rta of abuse and neglect in DD
facilities at reasonable times and locations and authority to pursue remedies in the
system’s name when a reasident of a facility fears retaliation.

The new language also gives the P&A greater security with regard to ite limited
resources, Several P&As are hcused within state n%e;iiea, bringing them under
State regulations concerning expenditure of funds. use of current fiscal
trouble in which states find themselves, several state-agency P&As have found re.
strictions placed on their use of the funds authorized and appropriated by Congrees.
There is a provision in the draft that prohibita a state from placing hiring and trav-
¢l restrictions on the P&A if those expenditures are necessary in the P eflorta
to out its mandate. Similar provisions are also applied to Councils.

Lastﬂ, the most critical issue for people with developmental disabilitiea is the
lack of adequate resources available to fulfill the P&A mandate. CCD is concerned
that the P&As have had to prioritize cases, establish waiting lists and turn away
eligible le whao have experienced very serious rights violations. The reauthoriza-
tion ahonlg serve as a vehicle not to st en the program but t¢ remind
Congress of the need to adequately fund this s; but crucal program.

STATE ALLOTMENT ISSUES

CCD has recommended that the DD Act amendments addresa a problem with the
formmula currently used to determine the amount of individual state allotments for
the State DD Councils and the Protection and Advocacy Agencies. For some reason,
when the formula is applied, even when appropriations increase, many state allot-
ments are reduced in what to be a far greater percentage than changes in
their Fopu.lation or per capital mome would suggest.

In Fiscal Year 1993, wgen there was a one percent reduction in the Basic State
Grant appropriation, more than 30 states experienced a reduction, some by as much
as four percent. The proposal upnder development by the Subcommittee to solve this
Eemblem is a step in the night direction. CED will contipue to work with the mem-
l.hm of the subcommittee to find a equitable resolution for this matter in this resu-

orization.

PART D—UNIVERSITY AFFILIATED PROGEAMS

The gmposed reauthorization includes a significant update of the definition of
UAPs. Specifically, this new definition supports the current activities of UAPs which
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include the interdisciplinary preservice preparation of students and fellows, commu-
nity service activities which inclnde community training and technical assistance
and may aleo include state-of-the-art direct services to individuala with developmen-
tal disa{i].ities and their families. Finally, UAPs must disseminate information and
research findings.

In order for individuals with developmental disabilities of all ages to have a great-
er opportunity to Live independently m their own communities, they must have ac-
cess to appropriately traine d.gorimary health and meﬁpoﬁ 'personne . Unfortunately.
there continue to be critical shortages of well {rained professionals, including occu-
pational therapists, ghynml therapista, nutnt.lomsu,gocwn and nurses. Further-
more, quahtir trained personpel in the areas of individual support, family support,
Community- living, assistive technology and consumer empowerment are ur-
gently needed. A principle means bgewhjch APn respond to these needs is by pre-
paring personnel for careers m the field of developmental disabilities.

In adlgtion, 38 UAPs operate specialized training initiatives in one of the follow-
ing areas: early intervention, aging, community services, itive behavior supports,
asgistive technology mueslfmm particularly ple that the resuthonzation
adds the Americans with Disabilities Act to the topic areas for training projects,
These training projects are invaluable to ensaring the availability of quahty trained
personne] necessary to support individuals with developmental disabilities in their
own communities.

In addition, UAPs provide support to individuals with developmenta) disabilities
in their ommunities through the provision of technical assistance and community
training. For many UAPs, it is the technical assistance activities, as opposed to the
provision of direct services, that has had the greatest impact on ensuring that state
and local service delivery systems can adequately respond to the needa of individ.
vals with disabilities.

The resuthorization also contipues several long term priorities of CCD with re-
apect to the UAPs, First, the draft recommends a in every state. There cur-
rently are 57 UAPS in 49 states and 2 territories, ¥y Wyoming and Virgin Islands
remain unserved. Next, the draft recommends awarding a training project at every
eligible UAP. The third priority in the bill is to increase the traininx;mject from
$90,000 to $100,000, The final priority in the bill is to incrersse the UAP core award
from $200,000 to $250,000.

CCD is aleo supportive of the Senate drail’s proposal to remove the recovery au-
thority. All UAPs that were constructed with federal dollars are now 20 years old
Therefore the recovery authority is no longer necessary.

PART E—PROJECTS OF NATIONAL SIGNIFICANCE

CCD agrees that cunenl;sriorities under the Projects of National Significance
should be retained In particuiar, CCD strongy supports the ongoing data collection
activities funded by the Projects of National Signi . The pew initiatives which
address the relationship of the developmental disabilities community to the Larger
dizability community are a uig:l.iﬁcant and needed addition.

There are three million individuals with developmental dissbilities in the United
Staten, There are forty three million Americans with disabilities. Many individuals
with djsabiﬁtiesminmdinbeingindudedintheﬂnpmslmm&Tobeginto
address this matter, the CCD has recommended and the Senate discussion draft re.
flects, that the law fooka at whether the needs of H:ple with dissbilities other than
developmental disebilities can be appropriately addressed by the DT} programa.

We believe the research and si.lot test approach contained in the draft bill is pru-
dent, while beginning to respond to people with disabilities of later onset and of Jess
severity than with developmental disabilities,

Under the Projects of National Significance, COD proposes research on the State
DD Couneil % grams that have already % £ ded t.h]eir focustg:d ghat actions a;e
necessary to ve program expansion. strongly urges t Congress provide
tie additional resources needed to complete those activities before the next reguthor-
ization.

Finally, suthorization of appropriations. The four DD programs have experienced
real losses in dollars during the last decade. We urge the members ofp:he sub-
commitiee and the full commitiee to raise the authorization level’s for the four pro-
grams to redresa these losses.

Senator Durenberger [presiding). Maybe I could ask you a ques-
tion, Steve, because I don’t know how long I'm going to be able to
stgy—-and I apologize to everybody. I have been in and out in two
different things, which the chairman can't do; I mean, he just
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makes up his mind ahead of time he can’t do all those things—but
he is responsible. Minority members are less responsible, so we try
to do three things at the same time,

But before I turn to John, Steve, help me understand a little bit
about—it 1s a question I asked earlier, and you may not have been
here—we were talking about health insurance and health reform.
One of the things that has been missing in all of this debate is a
much broader view of health care. Eveli?:dy is talking about buy-
ing insurance policies for 257 million ericans. That is not the
biggest health problem we face in this country. A lot of the things
we are talking about here, or the 24 murders we've had in this
town in the last 4 or 5 days, or—you know, there is a breadth of
health care that doesn’t seem to be encompassed in health care re-
form. Anyway, as we are talking about doing things differently and
better in our society, where does the financial commitment to ac-
cess to medical care services, and then the broader set of services
that is often described as long-term care or care for the chronically
ill, or whatever some of these names are that we have, but they
are part education, tl.l::ﬁ are part housing, they are part social serv-
ices, they are f)art quality of life, they are part the sort of spiritual
feeling I got listening to Lee speak a little while ago. But it is
where you need the ﬁelp of a professional. How, as we approach
this issue of reforming the system and changing the role of the na-
tional government and the private insurance system, and getting
the caregvers to give us the kind of care that is most appropriate
to the individual, where do some of these things fit in?

Mr. EDELMAN. That’s a tough question. We have been struggling
with that. I think there are two distinct answers, Senator. Relative
to acute and primary healih care, the three programs funded under
this Act need to work with the health alliances that are created to
make sure people with severe disabilities have access to care, have
access to the professionals needed to do the care, and are actively
included in getting good care, not just eligible, because I am afraid
people are liable to become eligible for care without actually getting
the appropriate care.

-term care and personal care, I think, is a much more dif-
ficult struggle. It has been part of health care only because of our
utilization of Title 19, and I think conceptually we need to separate
it from acute and primary health care, and we have to talk about
supporting people where they choose to live and building a system,
as the gentleman said earlier, one person at a time, and talking
about all those things as separate from the health care delivery
System.

I am not convinced, having worked in hospitals and in a medical
school, that you are ever going to be able to integrate those two.
I am not sure they need to be integrated. People who receive long-
term care need services and supports from the primary and acute
health care system, but it needs to be driven by their personal de-
sires and needs, and not by medical practice, dental practice, nurs-
ing practice.

nator DURENBERGER. Or reimbursement systems, or even cat-
egorical approaches to solve problems.

Senator Eidelman. That’s correct, yes. And I heard the woman
talk earlier about not being able to get an elevator. The reason she
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can’t get an elevator is an obseure provision in Title 19 about cap-
ital expenditures under either Medicaid waivers, if that's how that
particular service is funded, or supportive living arrangements.
And it is not because it doesn’t make sense financially or outcome
for her family. It is because Title 19 was written to retmburse hos-
pitals and nursing homes.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you.

Senator HARKIN. John Porter, chair of the Illinois Planning
Council on Developmental Disabilities. John has been chair of the
DD Council for § years and is on the board of directors for the
NADDC, representing the Council chairs.

Welcome, John. Please proceed.

Mr. PORTER. Thank you very much, Senator.

My name is John Porter, and I am chair of the Illinois Planning
Council, I am also the father of John, Jr., who is developmentally
disabled and who, when he found out I was coming, said to make
sure he told you hello and that he loves living in a community.

Senator HARKIN. Great.

Mr. PORTER. I am also a 100 percent disabled veteran myself, so
I have been involved in disabled issues for a number of years.

I'd like to thank the subcommittee first of all for the fine work
you have done in this Act. It is great to see some of the changes
that are going to be taking place.

Specifically on council autonomy, I think Steve stole some of my
thunder because he mentioned some of the things I am going to
say. But one of the important pieces of that is council autonomy.
The Hlinois Planning Council became independent in 1990, after a
lot of work and effort, and as a result, we now have more control
over our staff, and we can advocate for inclusion in State programs,
which we had difficult doing before.

While independence 13 not feasible for every council, a number of
them do want to make that change, because at our last national
meeting, the coundl chairs, almoest all of them, said that they
wanted to talk about independence and becoming independent in
the future. So that’s a major issue with them, but I do recognize
that each State is different, and with the language that is in there,
even if they can’t become Independent, at least it is going to be
easier now to get away from some of that influence ango control by
the State.

In terms of flexibility and empowerment activities, the council
Frogra.m gives us a lot of flexibility in terms of innovation and al-
ows us to do some things and to let people with disabilities make
decisions for themselves. And as a long-time member of the civil
rights movement, I found out a long time a&o that people with a
problem are the best ones to tell you what they need to solve the
problem. So we have tried to do our best to empower people with
disabilities to make decisions for themselves as well as family
members.

I have heard a number of comments about the “People First” lan-
guﬁe, and I can’t say enough about that. We are strong supporters
of the “People First” movement. In fact, we have a “IFeop e First”
member on our council, and the first thing she did was to make us
change our format of our materials so that it was legible for her,
which also made it easier for us.
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We have a large investment in empowerment, and have spent a
lot of time making changes and doing things in terms of self-advo-
cacy. As I said before, we su portl‘l?geo le First.” We are very in-
volved in family support legislation. In gact, last November, we in-
vited 17 families in from around the country, and they prepared
national family support legislation, or at least a policy on national
family support.

We are one of the few councils who are able to have people with
cognitive disabilities on our councils. We have at least four people
who are primary consumers with cognitive disabilities, and one of
omle i8 now a voting member at the national level here at the
N , and she also represented Amenca at the “People First”
conference in Toronto this past week. There are 117 countries, and
she was selected to carry the American flag in Toronto. I was there
at that conference, and 1t was just a wonderful thing to see.

At least half of our members, of course, are people with disabil-
ities and their family members. I think we have done a very good
Job of bringing people with cognitive disabilities onto our council.

We work very hard in getting people with disabilites on State
boards and commissions ause we think they need to be rep-
resented at all levels. So we have worked very hard to make sure
that is accomplished.

In terms of council accountability, Steve mentioned about the va-

cancies. One of the pet peeves with almost every council is the
sluggishness with which we get appointments, and our council is
no exception. We are fortunate because our members continue to
serve until they are reappointed. In some States, that is not the
case, and what happens if you do not have reappointments is that
you can'’t get council business done, and more importantly and par-
ticularly, if the members that are rotated off or no longer there are
people with disabilities, that means this is a segment that is not
even being represented. So it is a problem, and 1 am glad to see
you have addressed it in allowing us to report that to HilS if there
are significant delays.
. Conflict of interest—we have long had a conflict of interest pol-
1c¥l, because once you have that, it makes it very easy to know
what you can and you cannot do. A lot of councils don’t have that,
and I am glad to see that in the because we do need that.

In terms of the council, systems change—all of us to a certain de-
gree work with all disabilities. It is my personal belief that, al-
though we are working with people with developmental disabilities,
whatever you do for people with DD, other people with disabilities
benefit. If we work with people in transportation, that benefits ev-

er{‘l}’od .
e ﬁave a program in [llinois where we work with community
col]e?es, getting people with DD in the enrollment process. If help
people with DD, other people with disabilities can also get into that
process. So 1 think that all people with disabilities whatever we do
with DD,

Now, whether or not to change from a developmental disabilities
program to a disabilities program is a very complex matter, and
I'm not sure I have all the answers to that, but it needs to be re-
membered that the DD population is special. Out of 43 million peo-
ple with disabilities, there are only 3 million with DD. The reason
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for the Developmental Act formation in 1970 was to serve those
people, and 1 think they are neglected, they are underserved, and
we need to continue our focus on that.

As to the Projects of National Significance, I think we continue
to need the research that the UAPs and the other groups do, be-
cause without the research, we do not how to address our issues
in the future. We have a lot of work to do, and some of those Jongi-
tudinal studies and data that we get help us do what we need to
do.

A last word on resources. We have a very small program. It is
the only program I know of where the Federal Government spends
money just on DD. The needs have grown tremendously, and our
resources have declined. So I fully support the CCD’s recomimenda-
tion for $77.4 million for the program.

With that, I'd like to thank you very much for listening to me,
and if you have any questions, ﬁl be glad to answer them.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Porter follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHN PORTER

Good morning. My name is John Porter. I'm the Chairman of the Iilinoia P]mm.m,%
Council on Developmental Disabilities and a member of the Board of Directors o
the Nationa] Association of DD Councils, chosen Council chairpersons to rep-
resent them nationally. I've been a member of my Council for eight years, the last
five of as chairman. | have a twenty-four yeer old son who has developmental dis-
abilities; he lives in the community with a Eau.se-mnte and a staff member.

Td like to thank subcommittee members and staff for the fine work you have done
in developing proposed amendments to the DD Act. i adopted, they will solve sev-
eral key problems Councils have and considerably strengthen the ability of Councils
to be independent ma advocates.

Mﬁ testimony will focus mainly on Part B of the Developmental Disabilities Act,
the Basic State Grant Program, operated by Developmental Disabilities (DD) Coun-
cils, and will address five areas: DD Council autonong‘ DD Council flexibility and
empowerment activities; DD Council accountability; D Council Sysatems
Activities Beyond Developmenta] Disabilities: and Resources Lssuea.

COUNCIL AUTONOMY

The Ilincis Council became jts own designated state afncy in 1990 and since
then we have certainly seen s great improvement in our ability to advocate for in-
clusion in state programe and in communities throughout our state. It has particu-
larly helped us gain authority over our own staff, which was not the case before we
became our own agency.

While independent status is not feasible for every Council &t this time, many of
the provisions you propose will erable Councils to operate free of inappropriate in-
fluence from and control by the State.

COUNCIL FLEXIBILITY AND EMPOWERMENT ACTIVITIES

Ope of the best things about the Council program is the flexibility Congress has
given us to design activities most suited mpr;" oWD needs and [t)yriorities in the
statea and territories. This flexibility allows our programs to innovate, to try thin
that, if succeasful, lead the developmental disabilities movement into the future.
recent years, Councils have been leaders in supporting people with developmental
digabilities and family members to control our own lives and become involved in the
¢ Y e tbmste‘d ch{:lged u?:..he Act, ding 1 1

our su 3 to inciuding the use of * e Arst” language,
reinforce this commitment to me and my son and all other fmes who experieang:e
developmental disabilities,

In Jilinois, we have made a large investment in empowerment activities. We fund
several People First organizations and support ) training in self-adv for

arents who then train other parent-advocates. Councils, inchuding the [lfinois
ouncil, have been leaders in the family support movement, developing and support-
ing passage of state family support legisiation. The Dlinois Cannci?s nsored a na-
tional meeting of parents who developed a draft nstional policy on family support.
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Also, my Council is working with our community college system to include more stu-
dents with developmenrti;lnﬁi.ub' ities. For several t.a{em we have had a housing ini-
tiative which enables people with developmental disabilities to_own their own
homes. Qur Council has provided ica] assistance to other Councils to start

Empowerment is central to Councils’ mission. At least one half of cur members
are people with develo&n:cnta.l disabilities and family me . 'm pleased to ea
that our Council has done & good job in rer:mitingéaunci] members with disabil
ities, including people with cognitive disabilities. Councils provide mﬁﬁrﬂ: to mem-
bers with disabilities to ensare they give their bestto&::ncilde' tions. M
Council has assi spexific staff people to be liaisons to our members with disabil-
ities, assisting them to prepare for committee and Council meetings and ensuring
that they get whatever personal assistance they need. Councils icularly need the
provision you propose which enables us to fund supportaom ag personal assjat-
ance services, for our consumer members while doing Council business. In some
states, the inability to use Basic State Grant funds in this way has been a barrier
to including more people with severe disabilities on our Councils.

Qur council successiully supported legislation mandaﬁnmpaople with disabil-
itiee and family members be appointed to various state and commissions,
further empowering people with gvelopmenta.l disabilities to have control over the
services and supports they receive. I understand that many other Councils have
P He to sapecially thank you for the b d the Act. Becan

e o es you for way you have reorganize . se
the DD Act is a major educational tool for il members, service providers, and
policy-makers at levels, you have made it easier to understand this small, but

complicated, program.
COUNCIL. ACCOUNTABILITY

Another area the subcommittee bill addresses is Counci] accountability. The provi-
sion which addreases Council vacancies is very important, since too often it takes
monthe for new appointments to be made, preventing Councils from having the quo-

‘rum needed to conduct business. Since many vacancies occur becsuse consumer
members rotate off Councils, sluggich eppointments keep the voices of people with
disabilities and their ily members from being heard. The Subcommittee’s
c.he.n,zsto require the Council to report to the Secretary of HHS if there are signifi-
cant delays in making a]:g)intmenta will help Coupcils solve this problem.

Another provision which will help Council’s accountability is requiring each Coun-
cil W have conflict of interest policies. My Council already has such policies and I
know from experience that it has been helpful for ali of us to be clear on what is
and what is not permissibie and what actions may appear to place us ip a conflict
situation.

COUNCIL SYSTEMS CHANGE ACTIVITIES POR PEOPLE WITH DISABILITIES

I'd like to address the issue of Council work on behalf of people with disabilities
other than developmental disabilities.  believe all Councils do this to a greater or
lesser as we support commmunities to include people with developmental dis-
abilities. For example, when we work to make transportation systems and public ac-
commodations amessii)le, all people with disabilities benefit, not enly those with de-
velopmental disabilities.

. Wﬂetber or not to change from a Developmental Disabilities Program to a Disabil-
ities Program is a complex matter at the state level and the ;fpmanh posed by
the gubcommitiee shows sensitivity to the difficulties involved It peeds to be re-
membered that people with developmental disabilities are vulnerable, unserved, un-
derserved, segregated and excludeg, sometimes neglected and abused. The DD pro-
Ern.ms are the on'v lorus to redress these inequities and break down those social

arriers. The reasons the Developmental Disabilities Act was needed in 1870 still
exist and will continue to exist in 3 years.

The pilot projects and research initiatives under Projects of National Significance
are critical to our understanding of what such a change might involve. 1 would urge
you to do everything you can to ensure that there are sufficient resources to under-
take these initiatives.

RESOURCE 1SSUES

One more word on resources. In the early 1980s, Councils were asked to lower
our e tions about funding and to be content with anthorization levels that
were closer to what could realistically be expected in appropriations. We did that.
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However. during the last decade, the gap between authonization levels and appro-
priations has continved to widen. Our amall program is increasingly relied upon as
state and federal resourtes dwindle, The DD programs are among the very few in-
vestment created by Congress in the area of hurman services and the only
ones to people with developrwntal disabilities. The Basic State Grant Pro-
gram needs an intreased federn] investment if cur efforta are to continue to be inno-
vative and baild the capacity of states and communities to support and include peo-
ple with developmental disabilitiex in all aspects of American EF:

_On behslf of all Coungiwrhm the citizen volunteers who serve on Coun-
cils whose lives are so y aff by dimability policy, I strongly urge you to
be our ambassadors to your colleagues in the Senate to fully fund the Basic State
Grant program at the leve] recommended by the Consortium for Citizens with Dis-
abilities and to strongly advocate to keep this level when the House and Senate con-
ference on this A former Chairman of this subcommittee used to refer to
the fonds for the DD programs as “decimal dust.” Please help us ensure that the
relatively small increases we have recommended are not swept away. like dust, in
the rush to cut the deficit.

Thank you very mmch for this opportunity to testify on behalf of the reauthoriza.
tion of the Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act.

Senator HARKIN. Thank you very much, John. I'll go on through
the panel, and then we’ll get to questions.

Sara Wiggins-Mitchell is director of the protection and advocacy
system in New Jersey and the current president of the National
Association of Protection and Advocacy Systems.

Welecome, Sara.

Ms. WIGGINS-MITCHELL. Good morning, Chairman Harkin and
members of the committee.

I am Sara Wiggins-Mitchell. [ am president of the National Asso-
ciation of Protection and Advocacy Systems, which is the national
voluntary membership o ization of P and As for individuals
with developmental cEsabiii‘ties and mental illness and client as-
gistance programs.

I am also the director of the Division of Advocacy for the Devel-
opmentally Disabled in New Jersey’s Department of the Public Ad-
vocate, which is New Jersey’s designated P and A for individuals
with developmental disabilities.

I first want to thank you for the opportunity to be here on behalf
of NAPAS to testify on the discussion draft of the reauthorization
of the Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act.
I will simply supplement our written testimony by focusing on sev-
eral of the issues which the member organizations of NAPAS be-
lieve are of critical importance.

Several of the new provisions of the discussion draft will
strengthen our ability to protect the rights of individuals with dis-
abilities. One such provision which I would like to specifically men-
tion allows P and As to have access at reasonable times and loca-
tions to eligible individuals residing in residences providing serv-
ices, support, and other assistance. Currently, we ¢an only serve in-
dividuals who actually request our services. Unfortunately, many of
those individuals we are mandated to serve are unable to do so,
and in many instance, it is actually family members or profes-
sionals, or even staff of the facility, who may request our services.

There is language in the draft bill which is based on language
already in the Somal Security Act which gives the P and A access
to individuals who are eligible for P and A services. Just as under
OBRA 1987, we are granted access to all eligible individuals resid-
ing in nursing homes.



89

Equally significant for P and As and those we serve is also a pro-
vision in the draft reauthorization which permits P and As to pur-
sue appropriate remedies in our own names when the individual or
individuals on whose behalf we are acting are unable to do so. This
is a particularly critical provision of the proposed draft, because
there are persons living in facilities subject to abuse and neglect
who mati be too frightened to contact us and request services when
in fact the individuals they are complaining about are the very in-
dividuzals upon whom they must depend for their daily needs. And
in fact, we have just recently received a case from the Texas P and
A which provides even more vivid illustration as to why this provi-
sion 1§ necessary.

In this particular case, the P and A was unable to pursue vindi-
cation of some very important ri]ght.s under the Fair Housing Act
when the individual and his family chose not to pursue the vindica-
tion of the individual's rights because of fear of what would happen
to the individual if they did so.

I would like to submit this case for the record if | may do so.

_ Senator HARKIN. Absolutely. Without objection, we will include
it.
[Document follows:]
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IN THE UNTTED STATES DISTRICTAStMRFo
_ FOR THE NOR THERN DISTRICT OF TEX A ssnt T e
DALIAS DIVISION F ' E D
MATT W., by JUDI CHAMBLEE, NV | o2
Guarélan; THE ASSOCIATION FOR
RETARDED CITIZENS OF DALLAS; RANCY SRk
and ADVOCACY, INCORPORATED, > =
Plaindffa,
Chvll Action No. 1:92-CV-0874D

VS,

DALLAS COUNTY MENTAL
HEALTH AND MENTAL
RETARDATION CENTER BOARD
OF TRUSTEES. et al,

L R R T R R A i

Defendanes,

MEMORANDUM OPINION
— _ ANDORDER

Plaintiffs Matt W., by Jud! Chamblee, Guardian ("Man W.”), the
Retarded Clizens of Dallas ("ARC"), and Advocacy, Incorporated (*Advoracy?) bring thds
action for declaratory relief, permanent injunctive relfef, and damages purmmant fo the Fair
Housing Act of 1968, 2¢ amended by the Fair Housing Amendments Act of 1998 {the *Acx®

or *Fair Housing Act®), 42 U.5.C. § 3601 &1 seq. and 42 U.5.C. §§ 1983, 1985, and 1986.
Defendanty move pursuant w0 Fed. R. Civ. P. Rule 12(b)(1) to dismisy the enit for lack of
standing. Plaintifft move for leave 1 amend their complaint. For the reasons follow,

the court granty plaingffs leave to amend their complaint, dismisses Advocacy'slclaime,

dismisses in part ARC s claims, 2nd otherwise denies the modon,
PlaindfY Mat W, is 2 minor ~ith mental rerardation and cerebral palsy.

organization that advocates on behalf of persons with menal reardation in the D
Advocacy it the state-wide protection and advoczey office establishad pursuant
§ 6041 that advocates for the rights of persont with developmental dsxbilities
1 residant of 2 targe reddendal facility serving children with developmental
Compl. 1t §16. In April 1991 the Texas Department of Mental Health and
Retardation decided to einse the facility and move the children into tmail grocp
locaied in the community. Id. Defendant Dallac County Mental Health and
Remrdation Center Board of Trustess (the *Board™) agreed to be respoasibie for
of three homes in Dallas County. Id. Tha Board purchased twws property sites
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construction of two of the homes. Id at §17. One of these sites is Jocated at
Road, Dallas, Dallas County, Texas {*McShana Group Home®). Id. Defl McShann
Road ngWA:ndaﬂm(mc *Anociation®), composed of retidests of
Romd, objected to construction of a growp bome for persons with disabilices. | 2 §18. In
response, the Board tamporarily suspended development of the MzShana Groap
st $21. On Ociober 2, 1931 the Board rejected an offer from the Associsdon t# porchats
the property from the Board and voied to proceed with the construction. Id. s §25. Oe
April £, 1992 the Board reversed isell, and voted to discontinue construction of the '
McShann Group Home nd self the propenty to the Assoclation. Id. ot § 29,

Matt W. was identificd s one of fix children o be 21, 2ned to the Group
Home, which was 0 be completed by Febnuary 1992. Id. at §17. The large

facility in which Matt W, fesided was closed on February 29, 1992, Becanss of

the McShann Group Home was halted, Mant W. and five other mentally
were moved o & emporary home, Id. ar § 30, The Board his comemenced of
an alternate home in which to house Mast W, permanendy. Id.

Plaintiffs allege the “unplanned and unnccessary move of the children i the
temporary home . . . hat cused frreparable injury w Plaingff Matt W, and thel five other
chiidren.® Id. ar §31. They allege that Matr W. has shown severe regression fn the aneas
of seif-hetp skifls and ambulating with his walker. Id. Plaintffy also allege ,
of the development of the MzShann Group Home will chill the development of|
bomes in Dallas. Id. at § 32,

" Phaintiffs contend the Board's decirion to retract the plan v construct thé McShaon
Group Home and its decision to =il the property to the Association violates the Fair Housing
Act, |4. at § 36, and that the Assaclaton’s efforty 1o prevent the nse of the Mchann Road
propexty a3 a homa for persans with handicaps violates the Act. See Id- ar § 3. Phaiadffs
also sue the individual members of the Board, the Datlas County Commissonery Court, and
two Dallas County Commissioners. They contend the Commisdoners Cowrt anl County
Commissioners engaged in a consplracy to viclawe the Act. Id. at 1§ 40-43. Morcover,

plalntiffs allege a conspiracy to deprive plaindffs of their civil rghes pursmant 9§ 42 U.S.C.

§8 1983, 1985, and 1986. Id. at §45. Plaingffs ask (ha court v order the Bo1.rl:| 1o pursue
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development of the McShann Group Home, 1nd to enjoin the defendants from Hyerfering and
blocking the Home's development. Plaintiffs also seek damages for violations 4f the Act and

deprivations of their civil rights.

Defendants move to dismisy, contending plaintiffs do not sadsfy the
constimtiona) requirements for ttanding. Defendanty contend ARC xnd
standing oeither as oraniatons in their own right sor it representatives o brisg st on
behalf of their memben. They argue that Mait W. does not have anding
demonsrate that his 2llaged injuries will be redreswed by 3 favorzble decidion,

o

Plaintiffs moved b amend thedr complaint afiey defendants moved |
actlon but before defendants filed thelr reply brief. The umended complaint
County Mental Health and Mental Retardation Center (the *Ceatrr”) 23 a def
o comect a few statements of fact, and seeky dapapes from all defendants,
Compl. ¢t 2. Defendants’ reply to plaintffs’ response to the motion b Semiss pdresses the
injuries afteped in the propased first amendad complaint D. Rep. Br. 2t 5 a.1.| The commt
halds that allowing plaiadffs o amend the complxint will act onduly nrrprse or the
wﬂuw,wy,mpmaﬁsu:wmmﬂ. Thad'crc,ﬂ:ede,::“h
defendants’ moton o dismisy sre contidered a3 they relate o the Aryt amended poonpizing,

m

Tha esurt now tures by defendants” standing arguments.  Sanding o sue

of the Fafr Housing Act, 42 U.S.C. § 3612 extends iy the full Harits of
Bavens Realty Comp. v, Colerman. 433 11.5. 363, 372 {1582). “Thus the sole
for stinding tn me under § 312 is the Art. TII minims of injory in fact: that the]pleient?
ailkgr that 2¢ & result of the defendant’s ations he bt eaffered 3 distinet mnd
tnfury.** [d. (citation omitted). The test requires the court to examine (1) w
alleged infury Is “distinct and palpable;” (2) the exsal connection between the Hefendanr’s
mjury and
the refief sought. Hanson v, Veterans Admin,. 800 F.24 1381, 1384 (5th Cir. 1985).

, the court

conduct and the alleged injury: and {3) the canml connection berween the

Moreover, for the purposas of ruling on a motion 1o divmisy for lack of

142 U.S.C. § 3612, Enforcement by Private Persom, is now 42 U.8.C. § 36]3.
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mugt acerpt 19 true all material allegadons of the complaint and eoastrye the cgmplaiet in

favar of the complzining party. Warth v, Seldin, 422 U.S. 490, 501 (1979).
A

The coart first considery whether Mant W, has manding tor sue.  Defe

Matt W. doet not have sanding becantr he cannot make the requisite dem
redressabifity. A plainfiff must alisge persoval injury “likely o be redressed
requested rellef. ® Alfen v, Wright, 468 U8, 737, 751 (1984). Defendants
Mart W_ has standing to maintain 2 claim for damages. D, Rep. at 17 8.6,
nevertheless contend Matt W.'s injuries will not be redresssd by granting an

group home at another location. Mot Dis, at 8. The count disagress.
Mart W, alleges his rights were violated under tha Fair Housing Act
defendants prevented him from Living in 2 permanent group bome located o
According to plaintiffs, defesdanty viclzted the Falr Housing Act by making the dwelling
mavaltble based on Mat W.'s hindicap. See Compl. at 11 33-39. Man W.
imqrestionably alleged an injury. Moreover, this injury has not been redressed}in that Mag

W. i3 pot presently living in & permanent group home or in 2 home located on McShann
Road. Mamt W. sesks 3 detlaration that defendants’ actions violated the Act. He also

requests 3 persanent Injuncticn ordering defendants tn pursne developroent of MeShann
Group Home and enjoining defendanss from opposing the development of the Home. An
trjuncrdon Is 2 proper remedy for & Fair Housing Act violation. Soe, ¢.¢., Hanson, 300 F.24
o 1336,
It is important 1o pote that the etsence of standing It whether the Htigant §s entitled 1
bave the court decide the merits of the disgute. 1d. at 1348 (quoting Warth, 42] US. st
49%). "It 1s mappropriate for the court to focus on the merity of the case when doatidering
the lrsue of sanding.® Id. (citing O'Hair v, White, 675 F.24 620, 635 (5th Gr 1982)).
The determination to be made Is whether the prospect for cbiining retiaf from the injury as
» result of 2 favorable ruling i3 Wo speculative. 4. The court finds it is not.
Matt W. has smnding to assert hls chaims for violations of the Act and of M1
3

The court next addresses whether ARC and Advocacy have standing to
ivsociation may have sanding in its own fght o seek judicial relief frgm injury jto itsed! gad
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0 vindicare whaever rights and immaonities the sssocistion leell may eajoy.

mimbery, ¢ lesst 30 jong a3 the challenged Infractions sdversely affect iy
assccisfons) tiew ™ Winth, 422 U.S. 2 511, "Pven In the abeence of injury
wssociztion oxay kave sanding solely 19 the representative of iy membere * I,
©  In order for an orgenizacion o establish that it hay sanding o e In i
oot allegs such & pensomal stake in tha outcote of the controversy &
tnvocation of federa] et jurisdiction. Havens, 455 U.S. o 378-79. Simply ].hing 2
sethack 1o the organization's ebstract socieral Interests is not enough. Jd. at 379 The
Supreme Court has recognized that an association has standing to sus on behalf §f jte
members when *(2) ity members would otherwise have standing o sue in their aws right;

(b) the interects it seeky 1 protect are gamane to the organization’s purpose; {c) nefther

the claim 2sserted por the refief requested requires the participation of idual members in
the ot Hint v, Washineton Sate Apols Advertisine Comn’s, 432 U.S. 313, 343
(197N

Defendanty contend ARC does aot have sanding to sue in e oun right fecanee it kas

sot suffered infury in fact. They alio argue that ARC does not have
ot behalf of Man W. Plaintiffs respond that ARC has suffered infury in fact
loss of financia! resources and frustration of the organization’s purpose as &

defendants’ actions.
ARC’s saed mision “is to improve the quality of life of persoey with

“acts a4 an advocate for sach persons, provides suppart to them and theic
promomes swareness and scceptance of them in the community.™ Id. Plaintiffs kontend the

intense and concerted effort by ARC o advocats for the rights of persons with menta]
refardation to Hve in the community of their choice 1nd for the constuction of the McShann

Group Floms has cost it dearly in terms of lost saff time and actual movey. 4. 2t 16-17.
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ARC has failed, boweves, t alicge injuries that constisute more than 3 seback fo the

organinaton’s shuran socisnl interest.
In Havens the Court found concrete and demonstrable Injuries because e defendants

Impaired an organiration's ahility to ptovide counsaling and referral services,
I79. These seyvices were specific activities provided by the organizatios. ARG by et
slleged injury o any specific service it provides. See. cg,,
v Romer, 963 F.24 1394, 1397 (10th Cir. 1992) (orpanization did not have
thmmﬁmhﬁﬁ&rmlymm&hmhﬂkﬁmmiﬂmyn&ﬁy;f
plaintiff evganlation, 21 s Ha ny).
In Cleborne Living Conter, Ine. v, Clebume, 726 F.2d 191, 2003 (Sth OF. 1984),

aff'd in part and vacated In Pzt on cther grounds, 473 U.S. 412 (1925), the Fith Cirenit
affirmed the dictrict coart’s finding of oo sunding m an associatdon of reanded Hitzens whe
sied In their own right and &3 8 represennative of Its members.  The anaciarion
MM‘ the penerad welfare of mentally retarded people, fostzring tie
development of programs on their behalf, and advising and aidiag pareats of eenty!

retarded persons in the solution of their problems in s aren. J4. After saiiing out the two

requirements for standing, the court stated the arsochition bad not proved any deain
resoureed. 4. Although the sssociation favored the development of a groay hap
city council’s decision lnpaired that interest, the injury to the amsociation’s “aban

T The sotivities alleged by ARC are almost identical 0 thoae of the a0

Qichurne Living Center. ARC has aleo allepet, however, a drain on Jis resourd
contends it fost saff dme 204 money by attending public mestings, preparing for and

spealdng 3t sch mestings, responding to questions ahout thls sltuation, and g with
counssl i discuss options for fegal action. P. Resp. Mot Dism, 22 17, Thesd resources -
were spent fighting the opposidon to the MeShann Grovp Home, Notwi ing this, an -
organization cannot manufictire the injury necestary v maintain 3 suir from Y expenditre
of sescurces on that very suit. Sgann v, Colonjal Villace, Inc,, 899 F.2d 24, 17 (D.C. Cir.
1990, 'ﬂmmﬂsclﬂr{]&ummﬁmwﬁs&smmwfwﬁhm@
that purportedly llegal action increases the tesources the group must devote to{programs
independant of s muit challenging the tction.” 4. ARC kas not demonstrated this and,




96

wcrondingly, hat not established standing to sue in its cwa rght. ARC™1 claim$ that e
alleged in I1s own right are dismlysed.
2

Even If ARC has wuffered no injury, plaintifTs contend that becance Mag W ira
member of AlRC. ARC can wssert it righty,. The court iy uneertain, however, [whether
plrindffs aflege that Maet W. i3 2 member of ARC or that Mag W, hlmanb&rdu*oughhh
mother and guardian.? ARC's bylaws may provide that Mant W. is 2 member by virtue of
his mother's memberthip. Whether Matt W_ iz ¢+ member of ARC Iy dispositive of ARC's
right 1 aseert hit intevests. I Maw W. it not 2 member, ARC doet not have

representitional standing.
Assuming Mat W. is thown to be 2 member of ARC, ARC will have safitfisd the

first prong of the Hun test for representationsl stmding. The secood prong of the et will
1150 be asfied becutee the inteyests ARC secks o protect are germane 1 the drpznization’s
purpose,  ARC is advecating on Matt W.'s behalfl in securing his placernent in 4 permxnent
group home. Group homes have been recognized 12 an exsentis] ingredient of npemal Hving
patieens for persona who are mentally retarded.  Opposition to the establishmentiof group

homes operates to exclude persoms who ire entally yetardad from the . )
Cleburme Living Conter, 726 F.24 at 193, Thls eertzinly is permane to ARC's of
Whmﬁqofﬂeofmﬁmmmwmw
acceptance of them In the community. .
" ARC would safisfy in part, and not meet In part, the kst proog of the Hnt test.
ARC aannot represent Mant W, on his ¢lzims for monstary damages becante thid wonld
fequire the perticipation of Mt W. n the mit. Whenever an injury i peculiar bo the
mavum:m{sbammruuﬂwmmmvmmmmr,uuwﬁm
oot have standing ® daim damages on the member's bealf. Ses Wanth, 422 UiS. ot S15-
16. Mxtt W. a3serrs he hat suffered frrepanbls injury in the form of emotions] Pisrress and
educational development a8 & result of viclations of the Fair Housing Act and of|bis eivil
rights. Compl at {31. Man W. secky damages for these deprivations. These Pphts ind

wilf

“In the complajnt, plaintiffs do not allege that Matt W. {5 2 member: they filege that his
mother and guardisn ts & member. Compl. at § 14, In the motion 1o dismiss, blaintiffs staee
that both Mart W, and his mother are membert of ARC. F. Resp. Mot Dis. st 16. Later In
the response, they contend Mant W, throuph his mother, [s 2 mémber of ARC| Id. at 22.
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the relied requested are personal 1o Mant W. and require his individuatized partiqpation, °
Therefore, ARC does not have standing o assert 3 damages claim on Mant W't bekaif,

" ARC can represeot Mant W, bowever, in claims for declaratnry relief and for 2
pertmanent injoncrion. As the Court pointsd out in Warth, *in all cases in which we have
erpressly recognired itanding in associations 1o represent their membery, the relief sought
hat been of this kKind.* 422 U.S. ar 5§15, Because Man W, has been shown to have standing
10 atsert these claimt, ARC has represeptational sanding to do so on Mart W.'y betalf,?
ARC will remain 1a the quit in ity representative capacity and will not be sntitled to ¢lalm
damages, See jd. ot $15 (atsociztion had po snding to claim damages oo its dwn behalf
because Injuries suffered were peculiar tw individual members); sze alse Minority Emplovesy

F.Supp. 1346, 1350 (M.D. Tenn. 1983) (organization had ap waeding w axeert claims where
suit brought in representational capacity based on injuries to otbers).

Baciuse of the inconsigtencles in plaintiffs” sllegations on the issne of Matt W.'s
membership ttatms, the court will aoe decide whether Matt W, can claim membevship in his
own right ar through hit mother and guardian, The court wilt grant plaintffs the oppartamity
w amend their complaint % clarify this matter, Defendants may again move to dismiss if the
mdaacmpiaanmﬂamcmucm-umhavemdmg.hwmmnm

3

Advocacy arguey k has randing to sue in its own right. Pursuant to federal starots,
Advocacy has the authority to pursoe legal, administrative, and other appropriase remedies or
approaches to ensure the protection of persons with developmentl disabilides. 42 U.S.C.
§ S0420) DAY Supp. 1992). To e in its own right, Advocacy must also thow that e
has ruffered an [ajury In fact. Sec Mixslavippi Protection & Advocacy Svs., Ind, v, Cotren,
529 ¥.24 1054, 1058 8.3 (Sth Clr. 1991) {citing Develoomena) Dizbilitles Advocdey
Cemer, Inc, v, Meltom, 689 F.24 281, 287 (in Cir, 1982} (group created purtuhnt to fedexat
satute to advocate rghts of persons with developmental dimbilities had © show injury in fact

to exablish sanding)).

*iheofar as plaintiffs request refief only with respect to the McShann Group Home and
Mant W_ bas becny shown to have standing to ascert these chaiims, ARC 1s oot ngeded o assert
these righty. The court will nevertheless allow ARC the opportmity to establish itx

representational standing.
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“The mixdon of Advocacy, Inc. is iy advocate, protect and advince the ‘egal, human
ind service rights of people with dinbilities = P. Resp. Mot Dis. Ex. P. This interest {¢
cven more genenat and sbstract than the interet gsserted by ARC. LIk:ARC,nhinti.fﬁ-
allege that Advoracy "hay expended erensive resources in sdvocating for nd f'ing sult
apiingt Defendam for thelr violations of the (Fair Bouting Act] and the Civil Rights Acts,
42U.S.C. §§ 1913, 1998 and 1986.° [4 22 21. Morsover, fike ARC, Advocaey has not
emblished an lofory in fact 2ad has not shown the conert w kave sanding 1o me: ia it own
right. Sen discoeios nrpn § MEN]).
) 4
Advocacy docs oot have standing 1 sue on behalf of Mart W. because bo fs not a
member.  Plaintiifs admbt that Advecacy §9 not 2 tradidonal membershdp arganimticn. P,
Resp. Mot Dis st 19-20. Ratying on Hyupt, plaintiffs contend that all persoes with mental
reardation tn Texas are members of Advocacy, including bant W, becase Adwecacy
represents the leqal rights of all such Teesns. 4. ot 20, The court dimgrees.
In Bt the Court addressed whether an spple adventising commisdon’s st as 3
sutte agescy precioded it from taserting the claims of the Washington pple growers snd

dealers wha formed ity constiseney. Punt, 432 U.S. 1 344, The Court held the
commission had standing to bring the action in & representztional cxmcity. Relevant to the

Court's determination was the fact that the apple growers possessed all the Indicia of
membership in @ organination: “[tihey alone elect members of the Commisdon; they alone
may serve on the Commistion; they alone finance its sctivities, including the coges of this
Brwsult, through assessments levied upon them.” Id. at 344-45. By contrast, mennally
retarded citizens, specifically Man W, do not possess such *indicia of memberthip® in
Advocacy. Plaindffs assem that Advocacy's board of directors is appoined by _2
organizations of people with disabilities, including ARC, and it has three advisory conncils
comprited predominantly of persons with disabilities and famity members of pemons with
dieabitities, P. Resp. Mot Dis. Ex. F 2t 2, Yet this dost pot esmablish the “incirss of
membership* as found in Hems to llow it iy etaim 2l) mentally retarded Texans a3
*members.” Plaintiffs have not shown how Matt W. patserses an “indicia of sembershlp” -
where he does not directly elect any member to Advocacy's boatd, does pot serve on the
board, and has not finanesd any activities of Advocacy. Accordingly, Mat W. 4 not sthown
to be & member, md Advocacy does not have representational standieg to assert his rights.
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The court grants plaindff"s maton for leave to fle their firet amended oc;mphim.
The clerk shall file the amended cornplaint today. Defendantt’ moden to dismis for lack of
standing i granted a3 to Advocacy and a3 o ARC, to the extent it yues in ity own right The

conrt granty the remaining plaintiffs 20 days from the date of thls order 1o amerd their
eomplaint regarding ARC's tepreseciationa] stinding on beha!f of Mant W. In 1.3 other

resperts, defendants’ motion It denied,
50 ORDERED.

November 14, 1992

Q.=
m’a.mzw

UHITEDSTATES DISTRIC'JUDCEE

" POR THE HORTHERN DISTRICT OF TEXAS
DALLAS DIVISION

ey | ¢ B
THE ASSOCIATION FOR RETARDED § MANCY DOWEPTYE, CLERG
CITIZENS OF DALLAS, 3 By
| Dty
Piglaif?, i
§ Ol Action No. 3:92-CV-087-D
vs, :
DALLAS COUNTY MENTAL ]
HEALTH AND MENTAL 3
REFTARDATION CENTER BOARD 3
OF TRUSTHES, etal., :
Defeadnnes, §
MEMOR ANDUM OPINION
. AND CRDER

Deftvdarey meve b Aemisg plaintfls second mmsended complaint, eoterefing paindff
helo sanding. Por tha remacns st out below, the coort caovertt the madons to motons for
srmmary jodpment ead dismines the actios withon prejudice.

1

The relevast hackground facts have bestt sel ot In 8 poior opinon of the coun. In
sum, plaifIT The Assoctstion far Rearded Cltizens of Dellas (CARC®), wnd two ofher
pisintiffe, brooght mit apaingr the defendents for thelr actioos fn consection with e
ot ux it off & groep home for menially reteded childom (he *McShans Groop Bome™),
Defiexdants mived 1o drmiss thelr action on the ground that the phistffy ke sonclng,
The court gresed in prt and demind fn pert thet modon. In the Nowember 19, 1992
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opimion, the cocrt hrid thar phindff Man W' bad stending i soc, bot dizmizeed e ledatens
of plindft Advocacy, Tncorporaind, Op. & 1014, The coert beld Srat ARC 84 not bave
mmmh&mmunawmmwucmmmnm
on hehalf of Miprt W I 21 11, The coert ardered ARC 1 teplead and clarlfy whelher &
kot representstional sunfing. 1. On December 11, 1992 Mant W. wai Ssmissed 9 &
pleinti 7 Bormese he oo longer detired i prrmne e cxwr.  ARC — nover the sols rosafining
plalotlfy — fiied 1 swrond emended complaint oa Devomber 22, 1992, Defindynts aove 1
dlamiss AMCy mernd svepded compiving sxerting again thar i1 lecky sending.?
i1
An woocition may Mave stnfing i e oo belulf of i members. The requirements
for tagremrstrtions] stending wre famiBer. See i, 21 7. The frm mequirement the sxnctxtian
oo sariefy 1y thrt one of by membery atherwin hes tanding 0 nw in ks ows dgid  Fhant
Y. W cinston State Aol Advertisiog Com'n, 437 U.S, 333, 343 (1977). The coundt emliar
Aeld that the desmeminarion whether Mast W, 18 4 member of ARC s ixpoaitive of ARC™S
Tighse 10 axaert Mo Interews. Op 2t 2.
In M sreemd ameaded eomplster, ARC afleges X bay represenzationat ernding by
virme of the fart that the mother of mother chiid who wat achaduied o move ints e
MoDynn Gronp Home — Jeffrey 1. — is & member of ARC. 8o M Am, Complt. of § 23,

hhwummnmmmmummmmd
ARC through & complimentary membership sent b he mevher aad him in Septeznbet 1997,

Defendarts Seey thut Seffrey 1. and iaty W, s maembers of ARC?

Mty W. was represented by his guurdian, Jofl Chasubles

"Cne grove of defeadanty flod & mofion o dming plemiffs frs smended complaine.
Becynse ARC fas flod @ second emended eonmplxing, tdt motlap bs demiod. This swme grocy
of defbnduty sho fled 3 motion for sremyry jodgrmt. By Warch 1, 1993 erder,

n mppext of thelr motlons 1 dlimise, defindanlt Bive attached pifidevity B the
mothary of Ieffey 1. x0d Malt W, Becraw the conyt by eongddersd affidavity sbmitted by
the deferviemty b declding whether ARC has sanding, the coart will treet the peadiss
modms 12 wotlom M sy indgment  Spo Cramey v, Skimer, 931 P24 1020, 1025
23 Oh Chr), conn dendad, _ UA. 112 S.CL 298 (1991). The sndard for dhcicing
x chaflenge t staneiing on & motion fr summery Jodgment differs fom Be chndard ypplied
o4 Fed B Clv. P. L21) motion.  The questing becomes whethr 8 gemring frane of fiet



10

A

ARL contrnds Teffrey J. 15 4 sarmbes by and troagh his svother”s mombersh¥p
which she tuiriated In Febrmary 1991 20d reoewad bn Febroiry 1992, ARC poits tht s
dafinitirn of "member® ineludes each peraon bn e member’s fordly, esperdally tha foo
m&m@mahmmhmw.w v
full befite of membership sxcept the right w0 voto.  Jeffroy 1. mother, Prul
CThompson®), mfimey this sryerdon. Bhe conicadt she joined ARC only as an ind
Theerparn AN m 11 Thempwe siates that Jeffrey J, b tat foined ARC. 4. 219 T
addition, sho polrts ont firet Jeffrey J. bt 18 years of ape sad thet she 3y not bis legad
gurdien 1. ot 4 10. Thoowpsot svers fnt the kod 30 prior Tnowiedgs that ARC Bad

sllegatinnt regarding ber or Jeffrey 1. In fts complat. I, ot §6. Mlonmvar, she dgn
wish £ pardcipaty tn fhis wsek, X 22 § 7, and baa asked ARC 1 semove fom

complaiut all referemces W ber and Jeffrey 1. 14 m § 11,

ABC coatends Mrtt W, fs slso 3 member throogh bis mevher’s ecmplimes
mexrberzhip, 29 well 3t M own errplimentiry swmbershdp, Neverthelen, Mat
morher, Joll Chambles (*Chambles”), fis ptated tiol the and Matt W. were act
the Hme this Tewsult Was fSed end & st preseatly menhers of ARC.  Chambles
115, & According to Chumbies, the and Mzt W. hrve asver bocn members of
nifs, e muﬂ#m-mmmmnc moaths
lﬂﬁﬁehﬂ!ﬂﬁkﬂ.lﬂﬂﬂﬁdhﬂﬂbﬂ%unhﬂdﬁﬂam
Mat W, Ll st §7. ARD poprods that onder By policies and pescrices,
Mmmn@umn ABC anierts, therufiore, that Churmhlee

Stnding dcterminet whether 4 Brigant Iy entied 1y have the court decide e
of 3 dixpeae or of & pardentar frma,  Warth v, Sclffs, 422 118, 490, 498 (1975). EE:
it furnded tn the enacenn sbout the priper mls of courts i & democrstls society. Jd.[ The
jucdadicfion of a federal court exa be hiricked oaly whan the plaintif bimelf hae
e Srreaivned or actual infocy resotting from the potatively Megat actien. 4. w 4
"The Ast. T jufieda) power existy only & redress ar otheradas w protet against
e complainity parry, even thoagh the eomrt’s judgment sy beneft othens
b adPrian i Article T gandfing repbrements, the Supreme Court iy held tot
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thexid ensider three prdential conoeras in detrminkoy sanding.  Cramer x, Sktdner, 931
P.2d DD, 1004 (S Ch), pert demled, US| 112 3.CL 296 (1591). Ods af thean
It whether g plnintY b stwirring Bis ows legal righty and brieresty rattey than the thpadl rights
20 ntarests of tind partics, 4

As 2 pmey of prodence, the cooyt bolds et ARC does 8o hxvo standing b st
the inmrmits of M W, end Jefhoy 1. This it aat & cae whewe Matt W, and Leffrev 1. are
afazpting to extablish et thoy gre members of ARC In arder #r ARC o fepresecp thelr
letereon in fds Bttgafton, Siwierty, &ia fe act & case where Mrtt W, and Jeifray | bave
meght memberehn 1 ARC. I fit, fhe mothers of Matt W. and Leffrey J. deny that Mat
W. eod Leffruy J, are members, Rather, ARC spparectly b mttearpied & monafackers
sanding bn fids scdon by bestowing enmplicamnizry sembershios os areiling poterdtind
plabetffs iy arder %y sowert theldr righty end ivwreats.  Bixtt W, who has withdrawn jaa
party, and Jeffrey ). heve oot expeemed 1o bterest in having dhair rights repecsented by
nyunehahun. In fis dacyetion, the et ¥ill Act 1flow s swociafion 1o bootrep trs
way into court tn this mianer. Aceordieply, the court finds & prodestial Emitation qa ARCs
sanding 1o brisg the Jortant ek

.|

ARC fres alwo tried ty eembioh it 1t bas sandiog © toe by alleging that sanje of s
mernbers with meveal recarderion will nesd retidenital placemant by groep homet in Patise
during sorme peeiedd of it Bvet. 2 Am. Complt ot {33, Abstract injury ta mot cpough,
however, i mfisfy the trerold reqriremant frpomd by Article It s plaintiY alicge an

setmal ente or aoatroversy. Chty.of Lop Angies v, Lyops, 451 U.S, 95, 101 (1983} *The
phaleedf mnst shone chat be has sectrined or Ja immeRutely in denger of sactaining swre

direct infory’ ms the tenlt of the challnged { ] conduct and the Infury o terest of Hiory
muat b both ‘renl and immedise * el mot ‘conjecnnal’ er ‘Fypotheleal 't . ot 101-0Z,
The Prems §s on whether the injory ar thress of foinry it *soificlestty real snd dmmedat to
thow a0 exising coatroveryy.” Sz M. at 103 (quoting O'Shen v, Litttetrm, 414 U.4. 428,
496 (1974)). The fact tal S McStann Oromp Home was sot bulit dosp mot presens &
mffciectty real and immediste threw that parsons with meotd recerdation will he depled
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placrmnent in group bemes in Dalfas b the fitre * Accondingly, ARC bas also Bkt ©

extahlish that § bas standing bo sca an bebslf of these ryporhaden) plameiffy.

Defendenty’ moions for mmeiry jodgmest are granted. By sparats Jodgaadpe, this

action 13 Homissed without perjudice.
BO ORDYRED,
May (4 199
SIDNBY A. "
UNITED STATES DISTRICT JUBCE

poiots out that & group bome an Paret Lane in Dallas ey been constrncted gince the

shandenment of &e potsraction of the MeShans Croup Home snd fe belng oocupded | See

R

Am. Complt ar {28 ¥ alw sppesry that 3 gyoup homs bas been conshracied oo

property in Daflag that wag pelected the e e a5 was the site on Mz2hara Rend | S B,

Rep. (Apell 97, 1999 &t L.

[N THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT §
FOR THE NORTHPRN DISTRICT OF
DALLAS DIVISIGN

THB ASSOCIATION FOR RETARDED
CTIIZENS OF DALLAS,

E

For tha regsons wed oot I mertonundunm opbrions s arders fMled November

19, 1592

14 today, this sctlon }1 Aovised withor prejodics. Tamhle coms of enurt are assqased

Sgainst platnsttty The Associstion foe Retarded Chtizens of Dullss snd Advocacy,
Incorporuied, jolety and soverslly.
Dons ot Dellss, Teeas mis (4T duy of May, 1993.

mmxa.i?ﬁ:m l
UNITED STATES DISTRICY
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Ms. WIGGINS-MITCHELL. Also, there are instances where even if
the individual does feel comfortable in contacting us to request
services, they still may not want their identity known for the same
reason. This is so even if it is a family member or a professional
or, again, a staff person who may contact us.

Really, we would like to alleviate such concerns about retaliation,
and in order to do so, the P and As need to be able to go into the
facility just as the discussion draft provides and to investigate
claims of abuse and neglect without having to identify the source
of the complaint and then to be able to proceed in court as nec-
essary.

In my remaining minute, 1 would like to briefly touch upon a
concern that is not directly tied to the reauthorization, but cer-
tainly affects our ability as P and As to serve all who are eligible
for and need our services. That concerns the issue of resources.

We recognize, Mr. Chairman, that the draft bill tends to hold
harmless the P and A systems during ve?' difficult budgetary
times, and certainly the 2 percent set-aside for training andghech-
nical assistance will help ensure the stability of the system. How-
ever, unfortunately, under the complex formula for determining
State allocations, double funding, as last year, means for many of
those States actually decreased funding. And I should say that
New Jersey has been one of those States to experience decreased
funding. And last year, when there was level funding, there were
in fact 21 States that received decreased funding.

I call it a variation of Murphy’s Law in that what we find is that
during our period of resource crunch, when we are not only trying
to reach out to serve previously underserved and unserved popu-
lations, that we are faced with the resources not to be able to do
so.

Also, the resource crunch comes at a time when, on the heels of
the increased demands for our services has been driven up by pas-
sage of major civil nghts legislation, such as the Fair Housing Act
and the Americans with Disabilities Act. for many P and As, what
this has meant is the need to prioritize cases, to maintain waiting
lists, and in some instances not be able to serve individuals who
are in fact experiencing serious rights violations.

ain, if I may just make parochial reference to my own State,
in New Jersey, limited resources has seriously impeded our ability
to provide very seriously needed services for gorder babies, infants
who have been abandoned in hospitals because of their HIV/AIDS
status and who, because they are potentially developmentally dis-
abled, are in fact eligible for our services. Despite the fact that New
Jersey ranks at the very top in terms of incidence of pediatric
AIDS, we have been able to do little more than to acknowledge this
problem.

Finally, one other comment in the resource area. I would like to
note that with a modest increase in funding to $24.5 million, there
is a provision of the draft bill which would create a P and A system
for the American Indian population in the Southwest. This would
go into effect once the funding hits that level. Currently, the Amer-
ican Indian population is certainly eligible to receive services under
the P and A system, but this has been a very difficult reality to
achieve because of cultural, legal and geographic barriers.
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Finally, | would like to assert one comment that 1 did not plan
to assert because there seemed to be some guestions raised about
our comfort level with increased consumer participation and in-
volvement. And | would like to certainly go on record stating very
strongly that NAPAS and our member organizations are very
pleased to see the increased involvement of consumers that would
occur under the discussion draft.

I close by noting that the reauthorization presents the oppor-
tunity not only to strengthen the protection and advocacy system
for individuals with developmental disabilities, but also to ensure
that this program receives adequate funding.

Again, | want to thank you for the opportunity to appear before
you this morning on behalf of NAPAS, and we have been pleased
to be a part of the effort to enact this reauthorization and look for-
ward to working with the committee again in the future.

Thank youw

[The prepared statement of Ms. Wiggins-Mitchell follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SARA WiGGINS-MITCHELL

Chairmen Harkin, and members of the committee, good morning. My name is
Sara Wiggins-Mitchell and I am the President of the National Association of Protec-
tion and Advocacy Systems (NAPAS). | am also the Director of the Divigion of Advo-
cacy for the Developmentally Disabled in the New Jersey Department of the Public
Advocate. This is the designated Protection and Advocacy ney for individuals
with developmental disabilities for the State of New Jersey. you for ipviting
me to present testimmony on the Reauthorization of the Developmental Disabilities

: Assim;oe an;.:lk Bill of Rights Act, the cornerstone of our nation-wide Disability Ad-
etwork.

NAPAS is the national, voluntary-membership organization representing the pro-
tection and advocacy agencies for developmental disabilities and menl,a.luﬁness and
Client Assistance Program for people with disabilities. As you know, our gystem has
been established under a variety of Public Laws, including the Developmental Dia-
abilities Assistance eand Bill of Rights Act of 1975 (P.L. 94-103), which we examine
today, the Protection and Advocacy for Mentally 1! Individuals Act of 1986 (P.L. 99—
319), and the 1984 and 1992 Amendments to the Rehabilitation Act (P.L. 98-221).
Qur membership aﬂmda administrative and other means of redress for over
200,000 individuals with disabilities.

You have asked me here today, Mr. Chairman, to respond to the Senate discus-
sion draft of the DD Act. I have reviewed the draft in question, discussed it thor-
oughly with members and stafl of NAPAS, and have found it to be a generaily solid
piece of legislation. We are pleased with aeveral of the new components of the Act,
especially within Part C, Protection and Advocacy. If there is one concern I
have, however, it is that of the resources available to the P&A system. While this
is not directly tied to the authorization of the program, it is nonetheleas important
that I mention it here in light of the mandates required of the P&A agendies.

First, however, I would like to discuss the points we are very pleased with. There
are geveral new provisions of the law which we feel will strengthen the DD P&A’s
ability to assure the fuil implementation of the rights for people with disabilities.

1. Increased Consumer Involvement

We are very pleased with the increased consumer participation. Under this reau.
thorization, consumer involvement in Governing Boards, Advisory Councils, and
Federal program reviews will enhance the aystem’s responsiveness to their needs.
The new language firgt. broadens the participants on the Governing Board to inchude
individuals with disabilities who are eligible for services from the P&A. It also in-
cludes individuals who have received or are currently receiving services of the P&A.
Parents, guardiana, advocates and others aut.horizeg to represent these individuals
would alac be permitied to serve on the Board. In the few states which have no
multi-member Governing Board, an Advisory Council would be created to advise the
system on the Kolmes and priorities established by the P&A. The majority of indi-
viduals on the Advisory Council will be persons who are eligible for services.
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Finally, the new language mandates that there must be notice to the public re-
garding any Federal programmatic or administrative review of the P&A. This notice
would also solicit any comments the public may wish to make regarding the services
and operation of the P&A agency. public comments must be inciuded in the
on-gite vigit report developﬁby the Federal ageocy. In our view, these additions
to the statute will greatly enhance consumer input into the operation and priority-
setting of the Protection and Advocacy Agency in each state,

2. Acceas to Individuals

The proposed legislation will provide ter arcess to individuals in DD facilities.
Often, 1t is the people who are least able to communicate with cur advocates who
have the greatest need of cur services. Current law siates that we are able to pro-
vide services to any individual who them. Unfortunatetly, far too many indi-
vidugls are unable to make that a:impt request. Many times it 18 2 health care pro-
fesgional, a f(amily member or an emp]o;e of the facility who notifies us of an indi-
vidual in need. Under the OBRA 1987, P&As were granted access to all individuals
eligible for P&A services residing in nursing homes. The statutory lm?ﬂmge in the
draft bill ishasedont.he]?:ﬁuage already in the Social Security Act. The proposed
la.?uage in the draft bill will give us the right to have access at reasonable times
and locations to any resident with a developmental disability in 8 facility which pro-
vides services, support and other assistance to this individual. Too often we are
forced to use precious resources to establish our ability to even reach a client in
order to assist them. With this language those rescurces will be able to go directly
to assisting people with disabilitiea.

3. Standing

Another important component of the new bill is the authority to pursue remedies
in the pame of the P&Aﬁg;lncy in certain instances, which md.lﬁ:: the practices
of several federal courts. y times an individoal suffering abuse or neglect in a
facilityistoo&ightenedtorequeatminmwhentbeirﬁyﬁﬁngn are
pendent on the very peo;le who might abuse them. Evep when a resident has con-
tacted the P&A or the P&A has become aware of the situation from a third party
{ nt.st.aﬂ',othera.gencie:s),t.hecljentmaybeunwillingtoir;sathedaim‘ their
identity becomes known. All too often, ive advocacy is hindered when the cli-
ent is too fearful of retaliation tom is or her pame in court records. Likewise,
many people with developmental disabilities are intimidated by guardians who are
apgointed to protect their interests but may, in fact, be violating the rights of that
individual. There have been instances where children with disabilities have no par-
ents or guardians to speak for them, and are unable to speak for themselves. Er )
adults with severe mental retardation are unabie to speak for themselves, or are
unable to retain legal representation. P&As must not only have the authority to go
into the facility, without haﬁ? to identify the resident as the source of the com-
plamnt, to invest. aims and reports of abuse and neglect. must n have

lai i igate clai { ab d neglect. P&As then ha
the ability to pursue the case in the courts, if necessary, in the name of the agency,
so that residents will be able to report instances of mistreatment without fear of
retaliation.

4, American Indian Consortium

Another provision of the draft bili that we strongly support is the provision of
P&A services for large reservation populations through an American Indian Consor-
tium. NAPAS and the P&As in the thwest have worked for several years to in-
crease the representetion of Americen Indians on lands in New Mexico, Arizona,
Colorado, and Uteh. While these American Indians are eligible for services under
the P&A System, isolation as well as geographic, culturai and | differences pre-
vent their receiving adequate advocary services from the current P&A aystems. 'Fh:s
propasal would create s P&A system to provide services to the American Indians
not now receiving our services. The proposal would go into effect when appropria-
tions reached an amount of $24.5 million.

5. Hold Harmleas
The draft bill aleo attempts to preserve the stability of the system during tight
budget years. As may know, ﬁﬁ' Cheirman, there is a complex formmia which
determines the aliotment in each state. Unfortunately, when the entire System re-

ceives level funding, the formula may shift just encugh that several states will lose
money despite the increasing demand for services. year's appropriations, in
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fact, left 21 states at a lower level of funding then the year before despite the fact
the Congress provided level funding.

6. Confidentiality of Records

The subcommittee draft reaffirms the importance of client confidentinlity. In last
years reauthorization of the Rehabilitation Act, thiz subcommittee adopted len-
guage which prohibited the Administration from requiring a program to disclose the
e Protoction sag Advoracy lor ndiunl Rights program. or any, dorimation

€ ion &n r ivi ights program, or &ny information
which would be personally identifiable. This language has been added to this pro-
gram today and we strongly support the addition.

7. Treining and Technical Assistance

A further imganant addition in this reauthorization is the two percent set-aside
for training and technical assistance, A similar provision within both the Protection
end Advocacy for Individuals with Mental llness Act and the Protection and Advo-
cacy for Individuals Rights program has proven to be invaluable in asmisting PAIMI
advocates to keep up-to-date in the sreas which affect their work. This training and
technical asasistance mmﬁnent in the DD Act will provide the same opportunity for
DD Advocates as well. Not only will they have t.ge opportunity to participate in
trainings, but the technics] aszistance to be provided will enable them to contact
the T/A agency end have immediate assistance in worki.n%thm a problem they
may be having on a given issue. The set-aside will take eilect if the appropriations
reach a level of $24.5 million. This ensures that no program will suffer a loas of
funds which might adversely affect services to clients.

8. Technica] Changes

A. The proposed bill reduces certain administrative burdens by remwving the need
for sssurences on issuves that are more effectively addressed by statements of au-
‘thority. These changes will not affect the i.t:ﬁ:»rta.nt principles of independence and
non-mpg:mentation of funds. It will alse w the federal administering agencies
to hold prm:.ms directly responsible for enhanced independence.

B. Also, in this time of bu crunch and fiscal frugality, several P&A agencies
housed within State agencies have been impacted by State restrictions on hiring,
travel and trainings, even though the funds provided are Federal and no savings
to states would be realized. New language in the Act will make sure that agencies
will have sufficient stail and freedom to provide them with the training they require
to carry out the mission of the P&A System.

9. Inadequate Resources

Lastly, the most critical issue for people with developmental disabilities is the
lack of ada?.nte resources available to fulfill the P&A mandate. Regrettably, the
P&As have had to prioritize cases, establish waiting lists, and turn away eligible
people with very serious rights viclations. We sirnply do not have the resources
available to assist every eligible individual who comes to our door, let alone the indi-
viduals in institutions who are easily fo n &and who suffer major infringements
of their rights. This reauthorization should serve as a vehicle not only for strength-
ening the p but also as a reminder to Congress of the need to adequately
fand this small but crucial program.

Thank you again Mr. Chairman &nd Members of the Commit{ee for allowing me
to present our views on the Reauthorization of this important piece of legislation.
NAII”AS has been pleased to work with this committee on behaif of the millions of
Americans with dieabilities, and we look forward to working closely with the Sub-
fqommit:tee in the future. I am now happy to answer sny questions you may have
or me.

Senator HARKIN. Thank you very much for being here and for
your testimony.

Next is Ann Rhodes, a university administrator and pediatric
nurse with a law degree. Ann has worked closely with the lowa
university-affiliated program to facilitate the integration of the pro-
gram into the university and to support the efforts to be responsive
to the needs in the community. Dr. Healy is director of the Iowa
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university-affiliated program, and he has testified before this com-
mittee on several occasions in the past.

Welcome again, and please proceed.

Ms. RHODES. Thank you, Senator.

As you said, my name is Ann Rhodes. I am a pediatric nurse and
an attorney, currently vice president for university relations at the
Unjversity of lowa.

It is ale Fleasure to have the opportunity to speak to you today
on behalf of the United States 57 university-affiliated programs. As
you know, the system of UAPs was established in 1970 with the
goal of promoting productivity, independence, and community inte-
gration of all persons with disabihities. This is an important goal
and a compelling goal. As you have heard from some of the testi-
mony this morning, it is a goal that we are at least aiming toward
reaching.

Fd Like to say a few words about lowa's program, recognizing
that the role of the UAPs is to put into place a system and the
pieces that will support this ultimate goal of integration of disabled
persons into the community of their choice.

The University of lowa has had well-developed and effective pro-
grams for providing clinical services to people with disabilities for
over 45 years. It became a UAP in 1972, and at that point, its mis-
sion was enlarged and expanded to include the goal of supporting
and facilitating the right of disabled persons to live independently
in communities of their choosing. And we have made a number of
important strides in the direction of that goal.

owa received a direct State appropriation for the chinical serv-
ices that it provides. In addition, we receive a core administration
grant of $200,000 per year which enables us to leverage additional
rogram dollars aimed at that goal. I think it is important to note
that data which has been collected by the organization of UAPs has
found that there is an average of $28 returned on that $1 invest-
ment through expanded services and training programs, and I
think you are going to have a hard time finding any kind of a simi-
lar statistic regardm% the cost-effectiveness of such programs.

The University of lowa, which is a fine university, 1s extremely
proud of the role and the accomphishments of its university-affili-
ated program and the role that the UAP plays in providing services
for and advocacy on behalf of persons with disabﬁit:ies. ’?‘Ee parent
universities of the other 56 UAPs are similarly proud.

You are aware that progress toward a goal 1s very gratifying, but
true satisfaction only comes when that goal is reached. We are as
yet and unfortunately far from the day when all persons with dis-
abilities can feel pride in their roles as productive, independent
members of the communities of their choice. Revisions in the cur-
rent enabling legislation will permit the UAPs to be more efficient
and more effective in working toward that ultimate goal.

Some of these revisions include an update of the ggﬁnitiOn of the
UAPs. This new definition supports the current activities which are
at the heart of the university’s mission. These include the prepara-
tion of skilled professionals in a variety of different discipknes to
go out and to be aware of the needs of persons with disabilities and
to advocate on behalf of those needs. It also includes the dissemina-
tion of research findings, which can be applied to improve the care
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and quality of life for persons with disabilities. It also includes as-
gisting in the djscoverz and the transfer of new technology into
community settings and in assisting community services in health,
education and human services, particularly to reflect the state-of-
the-art knowledge.

I can’t really come up with a better model for the role of a re-
gearch university and what a university should be doing in its
State and its community. The combination of teaching, service, and
state-of-the-art knowledge is an extraordinary ome, and it is rep-
resented extremely well by the university-affihated program. This
reinforces the original wisdom of Congress when it placed all of
these responsibilities directly in the heart of America’s universities.

Despite a lot of progress, the tasks that I have described have
not been completely completed, and we have a lot of work to do.
There are still critical shortages, as you know, in a number of es-
sential professionals, including occupational therapists, physical
therapists, adequately educated physicians, and nurses. A fun-
damental change and a very important one is occurring in univer-
sity training programs. There is a shift in the emphasis from serv-
ice delivery in segregated settings to service delivery to persons
with disabilities in community set,tinis.

I can’t ethasize strosrﬁ}r enough how important this is in terms
of quality of life for disabled persoms. It is essential that profes.
sionals be trained throughout their educational experience in the
‘needs of persons with digabilities and how these needs can be met
in communities.

Senator Harkin, prior to assuming my current responsibilities at
the University of lowa, 1 had the priviliege of serving as the pedi-
atric nursin su})ervisor at the University of Jowa Hospitals and
Clinics. In fact, I remember showing you some of the university's
outstanding pediatric inpatient facihities about 9 years ago. It was
only too frequent, however, as we took care of children with severe
illnesses and complex disabilities, that we saw these children go
back to their communities only to have to return to the university
hospital for basic medical care and treatment, treatment that could
have been provided at a lower cost and much more convenient to
the patients and families in their communities,

The training models that are used now in university-affihated
programs will enable our future therapists, nurses and physicians
to understand and practice quality care in the communities in
which people with disabilities hve. %gam I can’t emphasize the im-

rtance of this strongly enough. Community-based care is more

umane, it is more cost-effective, and it is critical in the quality of
life for persons with disabilities. The current UAP training model
supports this goal.

In addition to skilled health care professionals, current support
systems require technical assistance services to be available to per-
sons, to communities, to systems. For many UAPs, it is the tech-
nical assistance provided to communities that has had the greatest
impact on ensuring that local delivery systems can respond to the
needs of persons with disabilities.

Finally, we feel that there are four priorities in the reauthoriza-
tion act, and I would like to summarize each of these very briefly
and speak to our support of them.
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First is the priority of establishing a university-affiliated pro-
m in each State. I'd like to thank you, Senator Harkin, for your
eip and your advocacy in behalf of increasing this network. At this
point, only Wyoming and the Virgin Islands are not included in it.
We would like to see that network completed.

A second priority is placing a training program at each UAP. As
an example of the importance of training programs, I'd like to cte
two examples, one that was just completed at Iowa and one that
18 just underway.

Iowa has recently trained 900 direct care providers who care for
persons with self-injurious behaviors. And if you have had any ex-
posure to individuals with t.his:ht!%pe of behavior, you know that it
is very frustrating, it is very difficult, and a little bit of training
can make all the difference 1n the world in terms of the quality of
care that is provided to this person as well as to the level of com-
fort that the family has in dealing with and the cost of taking care
of that person. It is extremely laudable, I think, that we have
taken care of 900 direct care workers in Iowa, but this is just the
tip of the iceberg. A number more people need to be trained, and
we have a program that will see to future training needs of people
who take care of these patients.

Iowa’s next program, one of the pro; s that is going into place
right now, is really exciting. One of the themes that I have noted
in listening to testimony of other witnesses today is that of advo-
cacy as well as that og empowerment. These two issues are ex-
tremely important in providing care for persons with disabilities
and for making sure that they achieve their potential.

Iowa is instituting a program that will train 250 disabled per-
sons to act as their own advocates. And I can't tell you enough how
excited I am about this program. I think this will, in your words,
Senator Harkin, strengthen the consumer end as well as increase
the level of knowledge of a lot of people about what disabled per-
sons can do on their own behalif.

Finally, the addition of the ADA to the area of training in the
reauthorization draft is really an excellent addition that is very im-
portant. Once the first and second priorities, that of completing the
network and establishing a training program at each UAP, are
achieved, the bill recommends increasing training awards from
$90,000 to $100,000 for each UAP, and the fourth priority is to in-
creasing core funding from $200,000 to $250,000 per year.

We support these priorities.

In summary, the lowa university-affiliated program is proud of
the progress it has made and pleased to report on some of its
achievements which we think are quite representative of the net-
work of UAPs. These accomplishments have been made possible
through the passage of the Developmental Disabilities Act and the
interest of people like you, Senator Harkin, and your continuing in-
terest in advocacy on behalf of the disabled.

We are confident that the proposed reauthorization will permit
us to meet the complex and changing needs of persons with disabil-
ities and their families.

Thank you, and I'll be happy to respond to questions.

[The prepared statement of Ms, Rhodes follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ANN RHODES
Good morning. My name is Ann Rbhodes and I serve as the Vice Predident of Uni-

veruity Relations for the Univeraiﬁ of Jowa. I am here today representing our Na.
tion’s network of 57 University iated Pm?ra.m.n (UAP) anthorized undet the De-
velopmental Disabilities Aasistance and Bill of Rights Act.

All:.hmgh the University of lowa program serving children with disabilities was
initiated over 45 years ago, it did not becarne @ UAP until 1972. Thie affiliation per-
mitted it to expand its vision from serving as & clinical evaluation and treatment
unit to being a statewide and national training and information resource for people
with disabiltties. It has accomplished this by workj.nﬁ cooperatively with the lows
Developmental Dissbilities Planning Council and the lowa Protection and Advocacy

ncy to create and ensure the availability of family and community resources that
now support all Jowans with disabilities to achieve their goal of living independent
lives in their own homes and commminities.

The lowa is fortunate in receiving a direct state appropriation to support
much of ther dini But, Senator Harkin, you andpyour colleagues need
to be aware that the two-hundred-thousand dollar allecation received by the lowa
UAP from the Federal Administration on Developmental Disabilities to support its
core administrative responsibilitics permits the program to lev additioneal pro-

dollars. There is solid evidence that for every dollar invested in a UAP there
18 a $28 return on thst investment through ded services and training pro-
grams. The Developmenta) Disabilities Act’s core funding permits each UAP to oper-
ate at such a high level ofefﬁcim?r.

Any university would be proud of such solid accomplishments from one of its
units. There can be no doubt there are 56 other universities that take similar pride
in their UAP accomplishments.

However, Senator, as you are aware, true gatisfaction only comes when a job has
been completed. We are far from the day when all persons with disabilities can feel
similar pride in their roles as productive independent members of communities of
their choice. Provigions in the reauthorization would fermit UAPs to be more

efficient and effective in accomplishing these tasks. We ask that you and the com-
miftee consider the foliowing proposals in the draft reauthorization age.

The §mppaed reautherization includea a significant update of the definition of a
UAP. , this new definition supports current activities that are at the
heart of a university’s mission: the inte plinary preservice preparation of stu-
dents and postgraduate trainees; dissemination of research findings; assisting in the
discovery and tranafer of tech.noiog‘y into community settings; and to assist commu-
nity human, health, and education services personnel and systems to reflect state-
of-the-art knowledge. These activities, when compared to the mission of a university,
reinforce the original wiadom of Congress to place these responcibilities regarding
the needs of people with disabilities sclidly in the heart of America’s university sys-
tem.

Unfortunately, the tasks outlined above have only been partially completed. A
critical shortage remains in the availability of appropriately trained persoanel in-
cluding occupational therapista, physical therapists, nutritionists, doctors and
nurses. A fandamental change is occurring in university training programs to shift

the ing emphasis from service delivery in se ted settings toward training
rrofemio top?vork in partnership withw indivi with disabilities and their
amilies in their own communpities.

Senator Harkin, prior to essuming my current responsibilities at the University
of Jowe, I had the privilege of serving as the nursing supervisor for the Department
of Pediatrics in University itals. We treated on a daily basis numerous children
with a variety of severe disabilities. However, only too frequently, we saw children
return to our relatively high priced tertiary care center for medical care when that
same service could have been provided in a less coatly commmunity-based hospital.
The training models now used in UAPs a]germit our future therapists, nurses and
phy=icians to underatand and provide quality care in the communities in which peo-
ple with disabilitiea live.

In addition, contemporary support sF!tems call for technical asaistance services to
be available at the communftygevel. or many UAPg it is the technical assistance
activities, as opposed to the provision of direct services, that bas had the greatest
impact on ensuring that state and local service delivery systems can adequately re-
spond to the needs of individuals with disabilities.

We feel there are four key priorities in the reanthorization. Specifically, the draft
reaffirms our central priority of securing a program in every state. Thanks to you,
Senator H@.rl;iniswe now have 57 UAP's in 49 states and 2 territories. Ouly Wyoming
and the Virgin Islands remain unserved.
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Second, the bill places the priority at securing a training project at every eligible
UAP. The lowa UJEP recently completed a twlznfear training program that prepared
nine-hundred direct care workers to effectively provide supports and servicea to Q
ple who behave destructively toward the ves. This project barely made a t
in the need for such statewide training in lowae Our pext treining project will train
people with disabilities to serve as their own advocatee, so they may effectively com-
municate with public and private policy brokers and decision makers. We antm;&ate
the program provide two-hun and fifty people per year such proactive abili.
ties.

I addition, we are extremely ?lma that the bill adde the Americans with Dis-
abilities Act (ADA) to the areas of training, which we hope will {acilitate meani 1
and long-term implementation of this landmark legisiation. Thanks to your leader-
ship, the ADA is now the law of the land, and its principles provide the foundation
for all our activities.

Once the two previously mentioned priorities are satisfied, the bill recommends
incressing the training g;:)ect award from $90,000 to $100,000. The final priority
in the bill ia to increase UAP core award from $200,000 to $250,000.

In summary, Mr. Chairman, the lowa UAP is pmucf to report on its accomplish-
ments which are representative of the entire network of UAPs. These accomplish-
ments have been made possible by the foresight of 88 in creating the Devel]-
opmentsl Disabilities Act. We are confident the proposed reavthorization will permit
us to better meet the mmi‘lex and changing n of individuals with developmental

disabilities and their es.
We thank you for the opportunity to share these views with you today and I

would be pleased to respond to your questions.

Senator HARKIN. Ann, thank you very much for being here.

Dr. Healy, did you have anything to add at all?

Dr. HEALY. I would just bring together a number of the these
that have been expressed here this morning by relating one inci-
dent that recently happened at the university.

I think there is a theme of optimism comang thro this morn-
ing, that things are changing, that the results of the variety of
pieces of legislation that you have personally been involved with is
bringing a greater array of supports to persons with disabilities, in-
e "

cently I bad the opportunity of presenting grand rounds at the
department of pediatrics and 308«9 as my subject the Americans
with Disabilities Act. Usually, grand roumis is somewhat meagerly
attended, and the subjects of infectious disease and cardiac prob-
lems draw a meager audience.

The subject of the Americans with Disabilities Act brought essen-
tially a standing room audience, and the participation and the
questioning and the interaction of the guests was very impressive.

Senator iIARI-CIN When was this? How long ago?

Dr. HEALY. About 4 months ago. And it was not only increasing
their technical awareness of what they had to do as iatricians
to comply with the law, but the interests in their advocacy roles
and vgnat their attitudinal changes needed to be came through very
strongiy.

I thought you would enjoy hearing that these are all coming to-
gether in a very positive way.

Senator HARKIN. Very .

Again, I want to thank you all for your willingness to meet with
my staff and the staffs of Senator Durenberger, Senator Kasse-
baum and other members of the subcommittee. I appreciate every-
one working together. It is, in, a reflection of my belief that we
to do this in a coordinated and comprehensive manner.

Mr. Eidelman, in your &regared statement, you discuss the
theme of interdependence, We have been stressing this for a long
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time, cooperation and coordination among the three pr com-
ponents at the State level. We required that UAPs and P&As be
members of the DD councils; that DD councils and P&As be mem-
bers of the UAP consumer advisory committees. We have tried to
brinE all of this together.

I hope we have made some progress in this. What else do you
see ou!:’ there that needs to be done in terms of this kind of coordi-
nation’

Mr. EIDELMAN. 1 think the structural basis, Senator, is in place.
At this point, you would have to be able to regulate good will and
common Sense, and I don’t think the U.S. Senate ¢can do that.

If there is some way to get in each State the senior leader of a
Governor’'s administration to pay more attention to the inter-
relationships, I think that woultf o a long way, whether it is a cab-
inet official or a Governor’s chief of s or policy chief, to bring
these people together and work on these issues. But I am not sure
legislation or regulation is going to make it work. I have seen it
work splendidly in two States and not very well in another, and it
was purely personality-driven.

Ms. WIGGINS-MITCHELL. Senator Harkin, if I could comment on
that as well, I think one of the factors may be leadership from the
administration on developmental disabilities, both here in Wash-
ington and through the regional office. And I can think of a very
concrete example of where that has happened in the area of diver-
sity, encouraging collaboration and cooperation in achieving diver-
sity throughout the DD system. As a result of the first annual com-
missioners’ forum on multiculturalism and diversity in the State of
New dJersey, we have in fact set up a cooperative, statewide team
involving the DD council, the UAP and the protection and advocacy
system, to try and reach out to underserved and unserved popu-
lations, not just minorities, but rural populations as well as indi-
viduals who have other than English as their primary language.

So we have set up a task force, and just a couple weeks ago, our
UAP had an all-day forum in which they brought in a consuitant
on diversity, and the statewide task force met with the consultant,
and he served as our facilitator and gave us some direction.

So I think there is hope. I think it is happening. It takes an
awful lot of hard work and commitment on the part of all of us.
But I agree, 1 think the structure is there, but I think the leader-
ship is key. And I also should mention our regional office last year
called a meeting of the three sister agencies, and we went to New
York and had some discussion—in fact, Andy, I do believe you were
a part of that—around the various programs. And they are doing
that again this year in August, and hopefully with input from the
three programs, we will make it more the kind of form that we
want it to be. So I think it is happening.

Senator HARKIN. Mr. Porter, why are we continuing to have
problems with the State allotments for the basic State grant pro-
gram and the P&A program-—even when we have had increased
appropriations sometimes the States cut it.

Mr. PORTER. Senator, I think it is easier to understand the the-
ory of relativity than it is to understand that formula. We looked
at it at the national level, and I looked at it specifically in Illinois,
and 1992, when we had a 5 percent increase, Illinois got one per-
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cent, and when we went down one percent last year, we went down
3.5 percent. So there doesn't seem to be any rhgne or reasons. And
not only that—ADD will publish the figures 1 day, and then 3 days
later tell you those figures are wrong and give you another set of
figures. So even they have trouble figuring out what it is. It's one
of those things that rather difficult to define.

1 think your draft, saying first of all that we should be held
harmless—and I prefer, of course, 1992 levels because those are the
highest levels for Illinois—would work and give ADD time to study
this process, because it just doesn’t work. Under the rehabilitation
act and the client assistance pro, , their formula doesn’t cause
all of these deviations. Se it defimitely needs more study.

Senator HARKIN. Well, that's what we put in the draft, and a
hold harmless clause.

Mr. PORTER. Well, the council supports that whole-heartedly.

Senator HARKIN. That'’s strange. I can’t understand it, either.

Mr. PORTER. 1 don’t know who can, honestly.

Senator HARKIN. Well, we have to work up a new one, there is
no doubt about that.

Ann, in your testimonﬁ; you say the fundamental change in
training programs is to shift the training from service delivery in
se ated settings toward training professionals to work in part-
nership with individuals in their own settings and their own com-
munities.

Again, 1 am obviously very pleased to hear that we are training
people to understand self-determination and choice. What kinds of
strategies are you going to employ to achieve this? Obviously, it’s
a new way of ﬂ‘;inking, it's a new approach. Before, it was easy, be-
cause you had a segregated, institutionalized-type setting. Now you
have diversity out there. How do you train someone for that?

Ms. RHODES. I think there are two points I'd like to make in re-
sponse to that. One is to pick up on something that some other wit-
nesses were alluding to, and that is that children growing up in the
school system now are exposed to people with different levels of
ability in a way that they weren’t when 1 was growing up, so it is
not something that is hidden, end people are aware of this
throughout the educational process, and I think this is positive.
People are aware of the potential of persons with disabilities be-
cause they have grown up with them. I think this gives people a
mind set that people in my generation did not have because the
kids weren’t in school with us, frankly.

In terms of education and educating people to focus on advocacy
and primary care, you have to start early, early in the educational
process. And it is an example of something that needs to be built
in as a fundamental premise of the things that you teach, for ex-
ample, health care providers about.

Speaking to my background as a nurse, this is the kind of thing
that needs to be introduced early as a principle that you learn how
to support.

Senator HARKIN. Would it be safe to say that it is going to be
more difficult to train professionals now, or not?

Ms. RHODES. It will be more challenging. 1 think the thing that
it is going to require is something else that you've been talkicrﬁ
about, which is coordination and integration. It will require clini
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practicam in different kinds of settings. You won't have a patient
base just sitting there, waiting for {:;u to put your students there
to learn about it. You will have to a little more creative about

etting your students into community ¢enters and things like that.
%t is an exciting challenge, I think, for an educator.

Senator HARKIN. Now, there you go. You were here earlier, 'm
sure, when I talked about using the Fowa communications network,
the new fiberoptic network, for that. This sounds like an excellent
opportunity to use that in terms of training professionals.

Ms. RHODES. Yes, I believe that's some}iing that we are already
thinking about. But that’s an excellent point.

Senator HARKIN, Well, I'd like to be helpful in that, if I could.

Ms. RHODES. Thank you.

Senator HARKIN. I'm trying to understand all the different things
that we can start loading up on this network right away, and this
might be one. In terms of educating people on the ADA itself, this
is a different slice of it here, in terms of training the professionals.
It could be done.

Ms. RHODES. That’s a good point. One of the things I do in my
role at the University of lowa is 've been involved in getting the
University of lowa into full compliance with the ADA, and one of
our challenges is getting everyone out there in a very large and di-
verse institution to know what their responsibilities are. And when
you look at a statewide issue, it of course becomes even greater.
But we are looking at all of the different ways of communicating

‘this, including the telecommunications system, to get the informa-
tion out. So that’s an excellent point.

Senator HARKIN. Good.

Well, again, I thank you all for being here, and unless somebody
has something they want to add for clarification or anything like
that, thank you again for being here.

The subcommitiee will stand in recess subject to call of the chair.

[Whereupon, at 12:35 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]

O





